

(A joint stock company incorporated in the People's Republic of China with limited liability)



CONTENTS

CHAIRMAN S STATEMENT	2
CORPORATE INFORMATION	4
FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS	7
BUSINESS OVERVIEW	8
MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	24
REPORT OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	32
REPORT OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS	69
SIGNIFICANT EVENTS	72
CHANGES IN SHARE CAPITAL AND INFORMATION OF SHAREHOLDERS	74
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT	78
DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES	99
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	112
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES	122
FIVE YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY	285
DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS	287

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders,

First of all, on behalf of the Board of Directors of the Company, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all Shareholders and the public for the care and support given to the Company in the past year!

In 2024, we upheld the general keynote of "Improving Quality and Efficiency, and Achieving Stability for Sustainable Development", faced challenges head-on, overcame difficulties together, maintained our direction, strengthened our foundation, and forged a new venture.

Continuously optimizing market structure. During the year, we won bids for 435 projects, with a total contract value of RMB24.348 billion. We continued to adjust the market undertaking structure, with central funds, bond funds, fiscal funds and other state-owned investment categories totaling RMB18.115 billion, accounting for 74.4%. We continued to make efforts in new tracks and new fields, achieving significant growth in the fields of water resources and hydropower, wind power, photovoltaic and energy storage projects.

Promoting production safety. We persistently created a "zero casualties" safe and happy enterprise, and guarded the overall enterprise safety production. We realized an annual income of RMB25.059 billion, and established three national construction engineering safety production standardization sites learning and exchange projects and 35 provincial safety and civilized (green) standardized construction sites.

Leveraging quality technology with fruitful results. During the year, we won the China's Steel Structure Gold Award, the Second Prize of the China Construction Industry Association's Standardization of Quality Management for Construction Projects, and 102 provincial high-quality engineering awards; obtained six national outstanding QC achievements and 120 provincial outstanding QC achievements; filed 81 new patent applications, and were granted 175 new patents, including 17 invention patents.

Delivering better profitability. We received two awards for national excellent cases and three awards for provincial excellent cases in the national competition of cost accounting of construction enterprise. Benefiting from the continuous improvement in the quality of project undertaking and the deepening of operation and management, we realized net profit of RMB0.159 billion for the whole year, with output value and profit margin reaching a new high.

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

Gaining high social recognition through sound corporate image. We actively fulfilled social responsibilities and paid taxes of RMB0.755 billion for the whole year. The trade union of the our seventh branch was awarded the national title of "Model Worker Family", and an employee of the Company was recognized as "Model Worker of Hebei Province".

In the new year, we will continue to adhere to the strategy of "consolidating our strength, upgrading our standards, pioneering and innovating to achieve sustainable development", leveraging the overall stable and long-term positive trend of the Chinese economy. The Company will seize the favorable policy environment supporting the healthy and high-quality development of private enterprises, unite all efforts, and forge ahead, thereby delivering excellent performance to serve the society, reward our Shareholders and benefit our employees.

Li Baozhong

Chairman

31 March 2025

CORPORATE INFORMATION

Basic information of the Company is set out below:

LEGAL NAME OF THE COMPANY SUPERVISORS¹

河北建設集團股份有限公司

ENGLISH NAME OF THE COMPANY

Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited

DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Mr. Li Baozhong (Chairman of the Board)

Mr. Shang Jinfeng (President)

Mr. Zhao Wensheng

Mr. Tian Wei

Mr. Zhang Wenzhong

Non-executive Director

Mr. Li Baoyuan (Honorary Chairman)

Independent Non-executive Directors

Ms. Shen Lifena

Ms. Chen Xin

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny

Mr. Wang Feng

(Chairman of the Board of Supervisors)

Mr. Chen Qinghan

Mr. Zhang Pengyuan²

JOINT COMPANY SECRETARIES

Mr. Li Wutie

Ms. Wong Wai Ling (ACG, HKACG)

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES

Ms. Shen Lifena

Ms. Wong Wai Ling (ACG, HKACG)

BOARD COMMITTEES

Audit Committee

Ms. Shen Lifeng

(Chairwoman of the committee)

Mr. Li Baoyuan

Ms. Chen Xin

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny

- Due to other work arrangements, Mr. Yue Jianming has resigned from his position as a non-employee representative Supervisor of the Company's Board of Supervisors, effective from 30 December 2024.
- At the employee representative meeting of the Company held on 30 December 2024, Mr. Zhang Pengyuan was elected as the employee representative Supervisor of the Board of Supervisors of the Company, with his term commencing on 30 December 2024, and ending upon the expiry of the term of the third session of the Board of Supervisors.

Remuneration and Appraisal Committee

Ms. Chen Xin (Chairwoman of the committee)

Mr. Li Baozhong

Mr. Shang Jinfeng

Ms. Shen Lifeng

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny

Nomination Committee

Ms. Chen Xin (Chairwoman of the committee)

Mr. Li Baozhong

Mr. Shang Jinfeng

Ms. Shen Lifena

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny

Strategic Committee

Mr. Li Baozhong (Chairman of the committee)

Mr. Shang Jinfeng

Mr. Zhao Wensheng

REGISTERED OFFICE

125 Lugang Road Jingxiu District

Baoding, Hebei Province

PRC

HEADQUARTERS AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF **BUSINESS IN THE PRC**

125 Lugang Road Jingxiu District Baoding, Hebei Province **PRC**

PRINCIPAL PLACE OF **BUSINESS IN HONG KONG**

40th Floor, Dah Sing Financial Centre No. 248 Queen's Road East Wanchai, Hong Kong

STOCK SHORT NAME AND STOCK CODE

HEBEI CONS (01727)

H SHARE REGISTRAR

Tricor Investor Services Limited 17/F, Far East Finance Centre 16 Harcourt Road Hong Kong

COMPANY WEBSITE

www.hebjs.com.cn

INVESTOR RELATIONS CONTACT

Tel: (86) 312 331 1000 Fax: (86) 312 301 9434

E-mail: hebeijianshe@hebjs.com.cn

Address: 125 Lugang Road Jingxiu District

Baoding, Hebei Province, PRC

Postal code: 071000

LEGAL ADVISORS

As to Hong Kong law

Clifford Chance 27/F, Jardine House One Connaught Place Central, Hong Kong

As to PRC law

Jia Yuan Law Offices F408, Ocean Plaza 158 Fuxing Men Nei Street Xicheng District, Beijing PRC

AUDITOR

Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP Certified Public Accountants Level 16, Ernst & Young Tower, Oriental Plaza No. 1 East Chang An Avenue Dong Cheng District, Beijing PRC

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

In 2024, our revenue amounted to RMB25,059 million, representing a decrease of 25% as compared with that of 2023.

In 2024, our net profits amounted to RMB159 million, representing an increase of 1% as compared with that of 2023.

In 2024, our earnings per share amounted to RMB0.10, the same as that of 2023.

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

PART I: BUSINESS REVIEW

The Group is a leading non-state-owned construction group in China and is principally engaged in the following businesses:

- Construction contracting business. The Group provides construction project contracting services mainly as a general contractor for building construction projects and infrastructure construction projects.
- Other businesses. The Group is also engaged in service concession arrangements and other businesses.

A substantial majority of the Group's revenue is generated from the construction contracting business, which mainly comprises of building construction business, infrastructure construction business and specialized and other construction contracting business. In 2024, the Group's new contract value amounted to RMB24,348 million, as compared with RMB31,964 million for the corresponding period of last year. Our outstanding contract value was RMB52,724 million, as compared with RMB59,849 million for the corresponding period of last year.

New contract value (by region):

Year	2024		2023	
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
	(RMB100		(RMB100	
	million)		million)	
Total	243.48	100%	319.64	100%
Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei Region	196.22	80.59%	241.95	75.69%
Other	47.26	19.41%	77.69	24.31%

New contract value (by segment):

Year	2024		2023	
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
	(RMB100		(RMB100	
	million)		million)	
Total	243.48	100%	319.64	100%
Building construction	143.10	58.77%	172.92	54.10%
Infrastructure construction	45.48	18.68%	104.36	32.65%
Specialized and other construction	54.90	22.55%	42.36	13.25%

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION BUSINESS

The Group provides construction contracting services for residential, public works, industrial and commercial construction projects. The Group undertakes most of such construction projects as a general contractor. As a general contractor, the Group undertakes all main aspects of construction projects, including building construction, foundation work, curtain wall construction, building decoration and fire engineering. The Group is also responsible for engaging subcontractors in providing construction services and the labor force for construction projects, coordinating the works of all parties, providing the major equipment and machinery, procuring raw materials and ensuring that construction projects are carried out on schedule. In 2024, the new contract value from the building construction business was RMB14,310 million, compared with RMB17,292 million for the corresponding period of last year.

New contract value of the building construction business (by segment):

Year	2024		202	23
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
	(RMB100		(RMB100	
	million)		million)	
Total	143.10	100%	172.92	100%
Residential construction	43.35	30.30%	36.26	20.97%
Public building construction	74.33	51.94%	109.42	63.28%
Industrial building construction	17.93	12.53%	27.24	15.75%
Commercial building construction	7.49	5.23%	0	0%

INFRASTRUCTURE CONSTRUCTION BUSINESS

The Group provides construction contracting services for municipal and transportation infrastructure projects, including water supply and water treatment, gas and heating, urban pipelines, roads, bridges and airport runways facilities. The Group undertakes most of such construction projects as a general contractor. The Group's infrastructure construction customers are primarily local governments. In 2024, the new contract value from the infrastructure construction business was RMB4,548 million, compared with RMB10,436 million for the corresponding period of last year.

New contract value of the infrastructure construction business (by segment):

Year	2024		2023	
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
	(RMB100		(RMB100	
	million)		million)	
Total	45.48	100%	104.36	100%
Municipal infrastructure construction	33.51	73.68%	82.22	78.78%
Transportation infrastructure				
construction	11.97	26.32%	22.14	21.22%

SPECIALIZED AND OTHER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTING BUSINESS

The Group also undertakes construction contracting projects by leveraging its qualifications and experience in specialized areas such as electrical and mechanical installation and construction of steel structures. The Group's electrical and mechanical installation projects generally cover the supply, installation and maintenance of equipment for power plants, pipelines for heating and natural gas, as well as air-conditioning, mechanical ventilation and exhaust air systems. Steel structure construction generally refers to the building of the structural supporting elements comprising steel columns, girders and beams of a construction project. In 2024, new contracts from the specialized and other construction contracting business were valued at RMB5,490 million, compared with RMB4,236 million for the corresponding period of the last year.

New contract value of the specialized and other construction contracting business (by segment):

Year	2024		202	23
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
	(RMB100		(RMB100	
	million)		million)	
Total	54.90	100%	42.36	100%
Electrical and mechanical installation	3.63	6.61%	9.87	23.31%
Steel structures	0.10	0.18%	1.79	4.22%
Decoration	3.95	7.20%	5.37	12.67%
Water and electricity	17.64	32.13%	/	/
New energy (photovoltaic, wind energy)	16.66	30.35%	/	/
Other construction business	12.92	23.53%	25.33	59.80%

Representative projects of the building construction business are as follows:

Representative projects of new contracts

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Public building	Supporting Infrastructure Construction Project of	13.70	Hebei
construction	North China Electric Power University Science and Technology Industrial Park (General Contracting)		
Public building	General Contracting of Huailai Vocational	10.64	Hebei
construction	Education Industry-Education Integration Park Project		
Public building construction	EPC General Contracting for the Construction and Upgrading Project of Infrastructure and Related Supporting Facilities of Beigingshan Scenic Area	7.42	Hebei
Public building construction	EPC General Contracting of Survey, Design and Construction for the Supporting Infrastructure Improvement Project of Bianque Temple in Neigiu County	6.89	Hebei
Public building construction	EPC General Contracting of the Qiaoshang Building Project	3.76	Shaaxi
Public building	Postgraduate Teaching Laboratory Building and	3.26	Hebei
construction	Apartment Construction Project of Hebei		
Public building construction	People's Hospital Construction Project in Hebei Hengshui High-tech Industrial Development Zone	2.64	Hebei
Public building construction	Construction of the Biological Breeding Innovation Center Project at Hebei Agricultural University	2.10	Hebei
Public building	Quzhou No. 4 Middle School New Construction	1.73	Zhejiang
construction	Project - Teaching Area		
Residential building construction	The General Contracting of Phase III and Phase VI of Hengshui Yongjin Peninsula Project	7.45	Hebei
Residential building construction	Supplementary Contract for the General Contracting of Phase IV and Phase V of Hengshui Yongjin Peninsula Project	5.14	Hebei

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Residential building construction	Shengtai Orchid Garden Project and Outdoor Supporting Facilities	3.65	Hebei
	Yuchuan Shangcheng Community Construction Project (Residential Buildings 1#-3#, Residential Buildings 5#-11#, Neighborhood Center, Garbage Collection Station, Main Gate and Underground Parking Garage)	2.94	Hebei
Residential building construction	Pingyang County Shuitou Town Xiaonandao Resettlement Housing Project (Phase I)	2.52	Zhejiang
Residential building construction		2.40	Shaaxi
Residential building construction	Old City Shantytown Renovation Project in the Southern Area of Fourth Street, Shacheng Town (Plots A and B) B1 Plot - B1# Residential Building, B2# Residential Building, B3# Residential Building, Gatehouse 3, B1 Underground Parking Garage, GB1# Ancillary Public Building (Construction)	1.84	Hebei
Residential building construction	Qingyun Bay Community	1.83	Hebei
	J Zhangjiakou Rural Revitalization Modern E-commerce Industrial Park Project	6.63	Hebei
Industrial building construction	Civil Work of the Huailai Shangyun Big Data Center Project	3.60	Hebei
	Gaoyang County Cold Chain Storage and Logistics Infrastructure Construction Project	2.44	Hebei
Industrial building construction	Construction Project of 10# and 11# and Ancillary Ficilities of the North Zone of Dezhou Vegetable Basket Cold Chain Logistics Industrial Park	2.02	Shandong

Representative projects of the infrastructure construction business are as follows:

Representative projects of new contracts

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Municipal infrastructure	Flood Control and Drainage Project - Baoding City (Jingxiu District) Pipeline Network and	3.29	Hebei
construction Municipal	Supporting Municipal Infrastructure Project General Contracting of the Second Section	2.43	Hebei
infrastructure construction	of Baoding City (Jingxiu District) Pipeline Network and Supporting Municipal		
Municipal infrastructure	Infrastructure Project (Phase II) General Contracting of Phase II of Baoding City (Lianchi District) Pipeline Network and	2.17	Hebei
construction	Supporting Municipal Infrastructure Project, Section Two		
Municipal infrastructure construction	Rural Road Network and Supporting Facilities Construction Project at Lujiaba, Wanquan District, Zhangjiakou - Roads, Pipeline Network, Lighting and Greening, Park Square, Parking lot, Nursery, Sewage Treatment Plant Project	2.14	Hebei

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Representative projects of the specialized and other construction contracting business are as follows:

Representative projects of new contracts

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
New energy	PC General Contracting of the Integration Project of Hebei Xingtai Runsong Ningjin Wind Power Generation and Storage	6.12	Hebei
New energy	100,000 - kilowatt Smart Operation Wind Storage Project in Wuji County	5.80	Hebei
Water and electricity works	Fu River Treatment Project	8.04	Hebei
Electrical and mechanical installation	EPC General Contracting Project of New Fine Chemical Materials Industrial Demonstration Park Project (Phase I) in Beihu, Changchun - Specialized and Domestic Sewage Treatment Plant Equipment Installation Project	2.10	Jilin
New energy	General Contracting Project of 98MW Agrivoltaic Power Generation of Weixian Yingtong New Energy Technology Co., Ltd.	2.32	Hebei
New energy	General Contracting Project of 80 Thousand Kilowatts Photovoltaic and 320 Thousand kilowatts Wind Power (EPC section) of Zhihui Energy (Abaga Banner) Co., Ltd	2.41	Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
Water and electricity works	General Contracting for Survey, Design, and Construction of the Shahe River Management Project (Fuping County section)	2.55	Hebei
Water and electricity works	Construction of the Dawan Hydraulic Hub Project in Fuping County, Hebei Province	1.85	Hebei
Water and electricity works	Construction of the Yanzhi River Management Project in Fuping County	1.51	Hebei

Representative projects under construction

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Public building	General Contracting of Construction of Baoding Hospital under China Academy of Chinese Medical Sciences Guang'anmen Hospital	19.43	Hebei
	General Contracting (EPC) of Design and Construction of the Construction Project of the New Campus of Shunping County Hospital	6.07	Hebei
	Project of Overall Relocation of Wen'an County Hospital	6.57	Hebei
	EPC General Contracting of Phase II Construction Project of Gu'an People's Hospital New County Hospital	4.33	Hebei
	General Contracting of Construction for Design and Construction of Dacheng County Hospital Relocation Project	6.37	Hebei
	Phase II Construction of Fuxing Campus of Affiliated Hospital of Hebei University of Engineering	7.03	Hebei
	Construction of 101 Medical General Building, Zhengding New District Hospital (North Phase I) of the No. 2 Hospital of Hebei Medical University	7.68	Hebei
	Cangzhou Economic and Trade Vocational Education Park Project - Cangzhou Polytechnic University	4.32	Hebei
	Medical Complex Building, Scientific Research Building, Medical Isolation Building, etc. of the Relocation Project of Hohhot Second Hospital Construction	7.11	Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
	General Contracting for the Construction of the Inpatient Complex Project of the Affiliated Hospital of Hebei University	4.30	Hebei

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Residential building	Shengtai Orchid Garden Project and Outdoor Supporting Facilities	3.65	Hebei
	General Contracting of Phase II of North Area of Hengshui Yongjin Peninsula Project	6.23	Hebei
	Section I of Construction Project of Relocation Housing for Renovation of Xidayuan Area in Baoding	3.35	Hebei
	General Contracting of Zizaifengjing Project	4.86	Hebei
	General Contracting of the Construction Project of South Zone of Lot A in the West Side of Beihu Core Area, Tiangiao District, Jinan	10.97	Shandong
	Landun Shangpin Garden Project (Residential Buildings 1#-19#, Ancillary Buildings 1#-4#, Kindergarten and Underground Parking Lot)	4.52	Hebei
	Construction and Installation Project of Phase II, Section C of Plot DK4 (BQ3-9-8), Gaoke Luwan International Community	3.40	Shaaxi
	General Contracting (EPC) for Survey, Design and Construction of CPPQ-A4-5 Plot Project in Huangpu District	9.08	Guangdong
	Gaoyang County Dongwangcaozhuang Shanty Town Renovation and Supporting Infrastructure Construction Project(Section II)	5.61	Hebei
	General Contracting of Phase IV and Phase V of Hengshui Yongjin Peninsula Project	7.67	Hebei
Commercial building	Hengbai International Plaza Construction Project	2.35	Hebei

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Commercial building	General Contracting for Construction of Hua'an Industrial Baoding Hi-Tech Digital Intelligence Valley Project	3.04	Hebei
	Standardized Factory Project of Dangshan Economic Development Zone Modern Equipment Manufacturing Industrial Park (EPC)	3.47	Anhui
	EPC General Contracting of the Dezhou Emergency Supplies Reserve and Cold Chain Logistics Supporting Base Project	5.30	Shandong
	Civil and Steel Structure Engineering of Perovskite Solar Cell Module Project (Phase I)with an Annual Production of 1GW	1.57	Jiangsu
Transportation infrastructure construction	Construction of Earthwork and Foundation Treatment Works in the Airfield of the Expansion Project of Xining Caojiabao Airport (Phase III) (Section I)	3.46	Qinghai
	New Hohhot Airport Airfield Runway Project(FXQ-CD-03) Sectio Construction	4.88	Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
	Panzhou Guanshan Civil Airport Airfield Runway Engineering Construction Project (Section III)	2.69	Guizhou
	Construction of Runway of Dongyang Hengdian General Airport Construction Project	2.67	Zhejiang
	Earthwork and Airfield Runway Engineerin of the Newly Constructed Helong Jindalai General Airportg in Jilin Province	2.08	Jilin
Municipal infrastructure construction	EPC General Contracting of the Innovative Manufacturing Industrial Park nInfrastructure Construction Project	13.62	Hebei
	Section II of General Contracting of Design and Construction of Urban and Rural Integrated Pipeline Network and Ancillary Facilities Transformation Project in Jingxiu District of Baoding	3.02	Hebei
	General Contracting of the Second Section of Baoding (Jingxiu District) Pipeline Network and Ancillary MunicipalInfrastructure Project (Phase II)	2.43	Hebei

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
	Ancillary Facilities and Dual Innovation Industrial Park PPP Projectof Fengtai County Economic Development Zone, Huainan City, Anhui Province	1.88	Anhui
	EPC General Contracting for Water Quality Upgrading and Ancillary Facilities Construction Project of Chengxi Sewage Plant in Laishui County	1.46	Hebei
Steel Structure	Construction Projecof Gaoyang County Cold Chain Storage and Logistics Infrastructure	2.44	Hebei
Decoration	Decoration Engineering of Non-Purification and Laboratory Area (Section III) of the National Children's Regional Medical Center Construction Project at Shengjing Hospital Affiliated to China Medical University	0.48	Liaoning
Specialized and	Fu River Treatment Project	8.04	Hebei
other construction business	Construction of the Yanzhi River Management Project in Fuping County	1.60	Hebei
	Construction of New Surface Water Plant and Ancillary Works in Qingyuan District of Baoding (Water Supply Pipeline and Water Plant Foundation Treatment Work Section)	1.70	Hebei
	Baoding City Water System Construction Project - Water Network Protection and Water Quality Improvement Project (General Contracting)	11.60	Hebei
	Construction of New Surface Water Plant and Ancillary Works in Qingyuan District of BaodingCity (Surface Water PlantSection)	1.29	Hebei

Representative completed projects

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Public building	Beijing New Airport Education and Research Base Project	7.17	Beijing
	Construction Project of Phase I of the New Campus of Baoding Qingyuan District People's Hospital	2.75	Hebei
	Construction Project of Shijiazhuang City Archives	2.75	Hebei
	Renovation and Expansion Project of Phase II of the Funeral Management Office (New Construction Part) at Qingyuan District, Baoding	1.72	Hebei
	Construction Project of International Studentand Graduate Student Building of South Campus of Inner Mongolia University	1.60	Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
Residential building	Jingkaiyuan Project of Provincial Direct Youth Talent Apartment	17.87	Hebei
	General Contracting of Student Dormitory No. 3, Meiyuan, Wusi Road Campus, Hebei University	8.10	Hebei
	Minsheng Heyuan	4.12	Hebei
	Haibin Yihao Yuan Project (Section II)	1.94	Hebei
Industrial building	Construction of the Jiahuizhuang Renovation and Resettlement Community (Phase I) Project in Dingxing County	1.56	Hebei
	Project of Scientific Research Building No. 101 of Phase II of Testing and Inspection Center	3.40	Beijing
	General Contracting of Civil Engineering for the Smart Industry Innovation Center Project of Langfang Wofu Automation Equipment Co., Ltd.	1.87	Hebei

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Business segment	Name of project	Contract value (in RMB100 million)	Region
Transportation infrastructure construction	Civil Construction Bid Section of 1208 Bulk Cargo Storage Work of the Dagang Phase III Iron Ore Processing and Bulk Cargo Storage Technical Renovation Project	1.12	Jiangsu
	Construction of Runway of the West Airfield of Guangzhou Baiyun International Airport Phase III Expansion Project (Section II)	4.08	Guangdong
	Section Four of Construction of Runway and Underpass of Harbin Taiping International Airport Expansion Project (Phase II)	4.46	Heilongjiang
	General Contracting of Construction for the Anye to Gongzhugeng Section of the Erlianhot to Guangzhou National Expressway, Jining to Aronggi Connection Line	3.51	Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region
Municipal infrastructure construction	Bid Section 6 of Rural Revitalization Environment Comprehensive Improvement Project in Gaoyang County	2.07	Hebei
	General Contracting of the Micro-Renewal Construction Project of Dongfeng Road (Juxian Street - Lekai Street)	1.74	Hebei
Electrical and Mechanical installation	Municipal Engineering General Contracting of New Fine Chemical Materials Industrial Demonstration Park Project (Phase I) - Specialized and Domestic Sewage Treatment Plant Equipment Installation Engineering	2.10	Jilin
Decoration	Curtain Wall for Shenzhen Park Digital Industrial Base Project	0.57	Hebei
Other construction business	Comprehensive Treatment of Baoding Fu River Water System (Phase II) - Huanghuagou Ecological Facility Comprehensive Improvement Project (General Contracting)	9.06	Hebei

PART II: RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT ACHIEVEMENTS AND AWARDS

Science and Technology Work in 2024

- 1. The Company was approved as the exclusive postgraduate workstation in the construction industry of Hebei Province. We obtained five high-value promotable patents from the China Association of Construction Enterprise Management, received one First Prize for Green Building Innovation Award in Hebei Province, won 28 Scientific and Technological Progress Awards in the construction industry of Hebei Province, 21 provincial process methodologies, 17 Science and Technology Awards from Hebei Construction Association, 18 promotable patents, 16 process methodology competitions, and participated in the compilation of 11 national, industry and local standards.
- 2. The Hebei Provincial Department of Science and Technology's key research and development projects "Research, Development and Application of Ultra Low Energy Consumption Key Technology for Prefabricated Steel Structure Residential Buildings (20376201D)" and "Research and Development of Integrated Device for Emergency Water Purification and Rapid Assessment of Water Quality (226Z3902G)" have successfully passed the acceptance by the Provincial Department of Science and Technology.
- 3. 15 new technology application demonstration projects, one green construction technology demonstration project, and six science and technology research and development plan projects have passed the acceptance inspection by the Provincial Department of Housing and Urban-Rural Development. Eight new science and technology plan projects and 15 new technology application demonstration projects have been submitted to the Provincial Department of Housing and Urban-Rural Development. Two green construction level evaluations have been completed for the Provincial Construction Association, and five new science and technology plan projects have been submitted to the Provincial Construction Association.
- 4. During the year, 81 new patent applications were submitted and 175 patents were granted (including 17 invention patents). Currently, the Group's total valid patents amount to 1,445.

Quality Work In 2024

- 1. We received one China Steel Structure Gold Award and one Second Prize of the Standardization of Quality Management for Construction Engineering Projects by the China Construction Industry Association.
- 2. We won Provincial Quality Project for 102 projects.
- 3. We won 2 second-class achievements and 2 third-class achievements in engineering design projects of Hebei Province.

PART III: OUTLOOK

The year 2025 is the concluding year of the Company's "14th Five-Year Plan" and an important year for the Company to comprehensively enhance new momentum and new capabilities for stable and healthy development. Currently, the international environment is becoming more severe and complex, and there are blockages in the domestic economic cycle with insufficient effective demand. However, the favorable conditions such as a solid foundation, strong resilience and great potential for economic development in our country have not changed. Since 2024, the central government has promptly introduced a package of incremental policies and unprecedented debt reduction measures, adjusting the monetary policy to "moderately loose" for the first time in over a decade. The signs of evolution in our country's economy from bottoming out, to stabilizing, and then to recovery, are becoming increasingly evident.

In the new year, it is essential to scientifically assess the "timing" and "trends" and dialectically grasp the "risks" and "opportunities". We will continue to adhere to the strategy of "consolidating our strength, upgrading our standards, pioneering and innovating to achieve sustainable development", hold ourselves to the standards of a listed company, with exceptional performance as our primary goal, prioritize profitability, facilitate organization guarantee, brace talent development, and adopt a digital and innovation driven approach. We will focus on simulated joint-stock system as the core of organizational development, work hard, overcome difficulties, unite as one, and forge ahead to strive for a new era of high-quality development for the Company.

In 2025, the Company will focus on enhancing its capabilities of market expansion, and adhere to the strategy of deepening efforts in specific regions and industries. We will continue to strengthen the advantageous regions, focus on advantageous industries, continuously optimize the undertaking structure, and improve project profitability; intensify efforts in developing markets within various cities and counties in Hebei Province; and make good use of the professional business reputation in the fields of healthcare, scientific education, airport runways, landscaping and ancient architecture to highlight distinctive competitive advantages.

We will focus on enhancing production safety work and continuously improve on-site management levels. With a sense of responsibility, we will solidly promote the safe production work, standardization of engineering project management and risk prevention work to achieve stable company operations. We will actively carry out project management standardization, strive to create process excellence in safe, civilized and green standardized construction.

We will strive to enhance quality and technical strength, continuously enriching the technological connotation of the enterprise. We will continuously promote the standardization of quality management, enhance engineering quality, and actively create high-quality projects at all levels. Following the approach of keeping pace with the situation, being innovative, creating models and promoting applications, we will focus on the research and development of intelligent construction technology, enhance digital design capabilities, and vigorously promote and apply new energy-saving, low-carbon, green and intelligent technologies and equipment.

In 2025, the Company will, as always, actively fulfill its social responsibilities, care for the environment, pay taxes according to law, and operate in good faith, so that the Company could highly align the interests of its development with the interests of the society. We will continue to uphold the modest, prudent and hard-working style, bear in mind the tone of improving quality and efficiency to go steady and go far, and make unremitting efforts to realize the beautiful vision of being a long-lasting business!

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

FINANCIAL REVIEW

Revenue, Cost of Sales and Gross Profit

The revenue of the Group for 2024 amounted to RMB25,059 million, representing a decrease of approximately RMB8,434 million as compared with last year, which was mainly due to the decrease in revenue from construction contracting segment of RMB8,499 million.

In particular:

Operating Results of Construction Contracting Segment

	As at 31 December 2024 Gross		As at 31 December 2023 Gross					
	Revenue	Cost	profit rate	Percentage	Revenue	Cost	profit rate	Percentage
	RMB100 million	RMB100 million	%	%	RMB100 million	RMB100 million	%	%
Building construction								
business	154.52	148.00	4.2	63.2	204.91	196.26	4.2	62.2
Infrastructure construction business	73.11	67.95	7.1	29.9	96.83	90.30	6.7	29.4
Specialized and other construction business	16.80	15.84	5.7	6.9	27.68	25.88	6.5	8.4
Total	244.43	231.79	5.2		329.42	312.44	5.2	

The revenue from construction contracting segment for 2024 decreased by RMB8,499 million, which was mainly due to: on one hand, certain large-scale projects of the Group were completed during the year as compared with last year; on the other hand, the contract value and number of new projects undertaken by the Group in 2024 decreased as compared with last year.

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Detail analysis is as follows:

- (1) For building construction business, being the largest revenue contributor to construction contracting business, during the Reporting Period, affected by the macro-economic situation, the property market remained in the doldrums, with a decrease in new projects and a slowdown in construction progress, leading to a decrease in revenue from the building construction business as compared to last year. At the same time, during the Reporting Period, certain large-scale projects, such as the General Contracting of New Construction Project of High School Affiliated to Changzhou Institute of Educational Science and the Construction Project of Shengzhou Culture and Media Center, were completed, resulting a decrease in revenue from building construction business of RMB5,039 million as compared to last year. During the Reporting Period, the gross profit margin of the building construction business did not change significantly as compared to last year.
- (2) The revenue from infrastructure construction business decreased by RMB2,372 million as compared to last year. During the Reporting Period, certain large-scale infrastructure projects newly undertaken last year with high gross profit, such as the main structures of the Baoding Baigou New Town Drainage Pipe Network Renewal Project, were completed by the end of last year, and the project was totally finished this year, resulting in a decrease in revenue from infrastructure business compared to last year, and an increase in the gross profit margin compared to last year.
- The revenue from specialized and other construction business decreased by RMB1,088 (3) million in 2024 as compared to last year. Such business mainly comprises other construction businesses such as electrical and mechanical installation and steel structures, which have shorter construction periods. During the Reporting Period, the number of newly undertaken projects for specialized and other construction business decreased compared to last year, resulting in lower revenue as compared to last year.

Administrative Expenses

Administrative expenses amounted to RMB410 million in 2024, representing a decrease of RMB118 million as compared with that of 2023, which was mainly due to the decrease in wages and salaries expenses for the year as compared with last year.

Research and Development Costs

Research and development costs amounted to RMB121 million in 2024, representing a decrease of RMB27 million as compared with that of 2023. The research and development costs mainly include the Group's costs incurred for research of special projects or production process. Projects initiated in recent years were completed last year, and fewer new projects were initiated, resulting in a decrease in research and development costs.

Credit Impairment Losses

Credit impairment losses amounted to RMB174 million in 2024, representing a decrease of RMB165 million as compared with that of 2023, which was mainly due to the fact that the Group had made individual bad debt provision for customers with significant risk of default based on the operating conditions of the customers in the previous year, and no substantial new significant defaults were identified this year, resulting in a reduction in credit impairment losses.

Asset Impairment Losses

Asset impairment losses amounted to RMB74 million in 2024, representing a decrease of RMB74 million as compared with that of 2023, mainly due to the accelerated settlement speed by the Group during the year, resulting in a corresponding reduction in asset impairment losses.

Investment income

Investment income amounted to RMB9 million in 2024, representing an increase of RMB12 million as compared with that of 2023, which was mainly due to the sustained profitability of associated and joint ventures from strategic investments, resulting in an increase in investment income.

Gains from disposal of assets

Gains from disposal of assets amounted to RMB21 million in 2024, mainly due to the Group's disposal of a batch of properties and equipment, resulting in a gain of RMB21 million.

Income Tax Expenses

Income tax expenses amounted to RMB45 million in 2024, representing a decrease of RMB25 million as compared with that of 2023, which was mainly due to the decrease in income tax expense as a result of the decrease in profit before tax for the year as compared with the previous year.

Net Profit

Based on the above factors, net profit amounted to RMB159 million in 2024, representing an increase of approximately RMB1 million as compared with that of last year.

Liquidity, Financial Sources and Capital Structure

The Group finances operations primarily through cash generated from operating activities and interest-bearing borrowings. As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, the Group had cash and cash equivalents of approximately RMB5,000 million and approximately RMB6,528 million, respectively. For the liquidity and capital structure of the funds of the Group, please refer to the financial ratios below.

Currency Funds

As at 31 December 2024, the currency funds of the Group were RMB5,750 million, representing a decrease of RMB1,938 million as compared with that at the end of 2023, which was mainly due to the net cash outflows from operating activities.

Financial Policy

The Group regularly monitors cash flow and cash balances, and is dedicated to maintaining the optimal liquidity level required for working capital and keeping its business and multiple growth strategies at a stable and healthy level during the Reporting Period. In the future, the Group intends to finance operations through cash generated from operating activities and interest-bearing borrowings.

Long-term Equity Investments

As at 31 December 2024, the long-term equity investment was RMB545 million, representing an increase of RMB44 million as compared with that at the end of 2023, mainly due to an increase in investment income from associates and joint ventures.

Receivables Financing

As at 31 December 2024, the receivables financing of the Group was RMB106 million, representing a decrease of RMB99 million as compared with that at the end of 2023, which was mainly due to the fact that during the year the Group prefers to settle by bank deposits instead of accepting bank acceptance bills issued by real estate enterprises.

Accounts Receivable and Long-term Receivables

As at 31 December 2024, the net value of accounts receivable was RMB7,327 million, representing a decrease of approximately RMB152 million as compared with that at the end of 2023 without significant overall change.

The net value of long-term receivables (including the portion due within one year) was RMB213 million, without significant change as compared with that at the end of 2023.

Other Receivables

As at 31 December 2024, the net value of other receivables was RMB2,299 million, without significant change as compared with that at the end of 2023.

Contract Assets and Construction Services Contract Liabilities

The net value of contract assets as at 31 December 2024 was RMB41,141 million, representing a decrease of approximately RMB967 million as compared with the end of 2023, which was mainly due to the settlement of the performance progress of relevant construction contracts. Contract liabilities as at 31 December 2024 were RMB6,101 million, representing a decrease of approximately RMB603 million as compared with that at the end of 2023, which was mainly due to the decrease in contract liabilities as a result of the deduction of advanced payments for construction projects by progress payments for certain projects during the year.

Other Equity Instrument Investment

The carrying value of other equity instrument investments as at 31 December 2024 was RMB531 million, representing a decrease of RMB58 million as compared with 2023, primarily due to changes in fair value.

Borrowings

The bank borrowings of the Group mainly include long-term and short-term borrowings from financial institutions.

As at 31 December 2024, the Group's interest-bearing borrowings were approximately RMB6,056 million (31 December 2023: approximately RMB5,736 million).

Bills and Accounts Payable

The balance of accounts payable as at 31 December 2024 was RMB32,347 million, representing a decrease of RMB2,141 million or 6% as compared with that at the end of 2023, which was mainly due to the decrease in project volume during the year, resulting in lower procurement volume. The balance of bills payable increased by RMB130 million as compared with that at the end of last year, which was mainly due the fact that the Group enriched payment methods, adjusted the payment structure, and increased the proportion of bill payments.

Capital Expenditures

Capital expenditures in 2024 were approximately RMB22 million, representing a decrease of RMB23 million as compared to that of 2023, with a slight change.

Capital Commitment

As at 31 December 2024, the Group did not have any material capital commitment.

Financial Ratios

	31 December 2024	31 December 2023
Current ratio (times) (1)	1.10	1.00
Quick ratio (times) (2)	1.10	1.00
Gearing ratio (3)	94.8%	92.1%
Return on assets (4)	0.3%	0.2%
Return on equity (5)	2.5%	2.6%

Notes:

- Current ratio (times) represents total current assets divided by total current liabilities as at the relevant date. (1)
- (2) Quick ratio (times) represents total current assets minus inventory divided by total current liabilities as at the relevant date.
- (3) Gearing ratio represents total interest-bearing liabilities divided by equity as at the relevant date and multiplied by 100%.
- Return on assets represents profit for the year divided by the average of total assets at the beginning and end (4) of the year and multiplied by 100%.
- Return on equity represents profit for the year divided by the average of total equity at the beginning and end (5) of the year and multiplied by 100%.

Significant Acquisition or Disposal

The Company has won the bid for 51% equity interest in Zhongwei Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. ("Zhongwei Construction") through public auction, and entered into the Equity Transfer Agreement with the government platform company on 19 March 2024 (after trading hours) at a consideration of RMB51,510,000 (the "Acquisition"). For details, please refer to the announcement of the Company dated 20 March 2024. The Acquisition was completed on 7 April 2024.

On 20 May 2024 (after trading hours), the Company (as seller) entered into the Equity Transfer Agreement with Baoding Qiande Trading Company Limited ("Baoding Qiande") and Baoding Qianyao Trading Company Limited ("Baoding Qianyao") (as purchasers), pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell and Baoding Qiande and Baoding Qianyao agreed to purchase a total of 100% equity interests in Zhongwei Construction (the "Disposal"). Upon completion of the Disposal, the Company ceased to hold any equity interest in Zhongwei Construction, and the results of Zhongwei Construction were no longer consolidated into the Group's financial statements. For details, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 20 May 2024. The Disposal was completed on 24 May 2024.

Save as disclosed above, the Group did not have any material acquisition and disposal of subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures during the Reporting Period.

Significant Investment Held

During the Reporting Period, the Group did not hold any significant investments.

Contingent Liabilities

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had contingent liabilities arising from pending litigation or arbitration amounting to RMB40 million.

RMB Exchange Rate Fluctuations and Exchange Risk

Most of the Group's businesses and all bank loans have been traded in RMB so there is no significant foreign exchange fluctuation risk. The Board does not expect that fluctuations in the RMB exchange rate and exchange fluctuations of other foreign currencies will have a significant impact on the Group's business or performance. The Group currently has no relevant foreign exchange risk hedging policies and therefore it has not carried out any hedging transactions to manage the potential risks of foreign currency fluctuations.

Employee and Remuneration Policies

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had a total of 6,940 full-time employees (31 December 2023: 8.128).

In previous period, the Group did not use any forfeited contributions under the defined contribution schemes to reduce the existing level of contributions as set out in paragraph 26(2) of Appendix D2 to the Listing Rules, and such matter will not have a material impact on the financial position and operating results of the Group.

Pledges of assets

During the Reporting Period, details of pledges of assets of the Group are set out in note VI. 20 to the financial statements.

Significant Subsequent Events

As of the Latest Practicable Date, the Group has no significant subsequent events.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board hereby presents this report of the Board of Directors, this annual report, and the audited consolidated financial statements of the Group for 2024, which have been prepared in accordance with the CASBE, to the Shareholders.

CORPORATE INFORMATION AND INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING

The Company is a joint stock company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 7 April 2017. The H Shares of the Company were listed on the Main Board of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange on 15 December 2017.

Basic information of the Company is set out in "Corporate Information" on page 4 to page 6 of this annual report.

BUSINESS REVIEW

The Company is a leading non-state owned construction group in China, providing integrated solutions primarily for the construction contracting of buildings and infrastructure projects. Rooted in Hebei Province for 73 years, the Company is well-positioned to benefit from the coordinated development of the Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei Region, a national strategy of China.

The Company is principally engaged in the following businesses:

- **Construction contracting business**: The Group provides construction contracting services mainly as a general contractor for building construction projects and infrastructure construction projects.
- Other businesses: The Group also engages in service concession arrangements and other businesses.

The discussion and analysis of the Group's results and performance, major factors affecting the results and financial condition during the Year, and future development are set out in "Business Overview" on page 8 to page 23, "Management Discussion and Analysis" on page 24 to page 31, this "Report of the Board of Directors" and "Significant Events" on page 72 to page 73 of this annual report.

Details of subsidiaries of the Company are set out in note V-1 to the financial statements.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE COMPANY

The Group has established and implemented an environmental compliance system to specify various environmental protection procedures and measures and ensure the Group's compliance with international standards and the relevant PRC laws and regulations. The Group has adopted corresponding environmental protection measures to ensure compliance with relevant laws and regulations, including noise control, air pollution control, as well as solid waste and waste water treatment.

For further details of the environmental policy and performance of the Company, please refer to the 2024 Environmental, Social and Governance Report separately published by the Company.

COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS

As a joint stock limited liability company established in the PRC with H Shares listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange, the Company is governed by the Company Law and other relevant domestic laws and regulations, the Listing Rules and the SFO. The Company mainly conducts business in China and all of its operations are subject to the applicable PRC laws, administrative regulations, departmental regulations and other regulatory documents. The Company is principally under the supervision of various government bodies in China including the MOHURD, the NDRC, the MOFCOM, the Ministry of Emergency Management, the Ministry of Ecology and Environment and the local administrative authorities for environmental protection and is required to follow the regulations promulgated by such authorities in relation to qualifications for construction contracting and construction design, bids, property development, production safety, supervision of the quality and inspection and acceptance, environmental protection and labor and personnel.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Group strictly abides by the following laws and regulations:

The Anti-Unfair Competition Law of the People's Republic of China, Certain Opinions of the State Council on Promoting Fair Competition in the Market and Maintaining the Normal Order of the Market, the Construction Law of the People's Republic of China, the Regulations on the Quality Management of Construction Projects, the Patent Law of the People's Republic of China, the Trademark Law of the People's Republic of China, the Environmental Protection Law of the People's Republic of China, the Law of the People's Republic of China on Appraising of Environment Impacts, the Regulations on the Administration of Construction Project Environmental Protection, the Law of the People's Republic of China on Prevention and Control of Environmental Pollution Caused by Solid Waste, the Law of the People's Republic of China on Prevention and Control of Water Pollution, the Energy Conservation Law of the People's Republic of China, the Law of the People's Republic of China on Prevention and Control of Atmospheric Pollution, the Labor Law of the People's Republic of China, the Labour Contract Law of the People's Republic of China, the Employment Promotion Law of the People's Republic of China, the Social Insurance Law of the People's Republic of China, the Provisions on the Prohibition of Using Child Labor, the Safety Law of the People's Republic of China, the Fire Services Law of the People's Republic of China, the Measures for the Administration of Contingency Plans for Work Safety Accidents, the Law of the People's Republic of China on the Prevention and Control of Occupational Diseases, the Administrative Measures for Occupational Health Inspection and the Work-related Injury Insurance Regulations.

The Group has implemented internal control to ensure the compliance with such laws and regulations. Having reviewed the Group's business, the Board is of the view that the Group is in compliance with the requirements of relevant laws and regulations in material respects.

RESULTS AND DISTRIBUTIONS

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2024 are set out in the audited Consolidated Income Statement on page 124 to page 125 of this annual report. The financial condition of the Group as at 31 December 2024 is set out in the audited Consolidated Balance Sheet on page 122 to page 123 of this annual report.

According to the Profit Distribution Proposal of the Company for 2023 considered and approved by the Shareholders at the 2023 annual general meeting on 24 June 2024, in order to ensure the continuous and stable operation of the Company and to safeguard the long-term interests of all Shareholders, and taking into account the Company's business plan and capital requirements for 2024, the Company did not pay a final dividend to Shareholders for the year ended 31 December 2023. For details, please refer to the circular of 2023 annual general meeting dated 24 May 2024 and the announcement dated 24 June 2024 issued by the Company on the website of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

PROPOSAL AND POLICY FOR THE DISTRIBUTION OF THE FINAL DIVIDEND

Final Dividend

The Board does not recommend the distribution of final dividend to the Shareholders for the year ended 31 December 2024.

For the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company was not aware of any Shareholders who have waived or agreed to waive any dividend arrangements.

Dividend Policy

The Company adopted the dividend policy on 25 March 2019. According to the dividend policy, the Company's dividend distribution plan is formulated by the Board and subject to consideration and approval by the general meeting. After taking into account the financial position of the Company and in accordance with relevant requirements of relevant laws and regulations, the Board may submit to the general meeting to authorize the Board to distribute and pay dividends by way of an ordinary resolution.

The Board will determine whether to declare and pay dividends based on the following factors, including but not limited to: operating results, cash flow, financial position, Shareholders' equity, overall business conditions and strategies, capital requirements, and cash dividends paid to the Company by subsidiaries and other factors that the Board may consider relevant.

FINAL DIVIDEND INCOME TAX APPLICABLE TO OVERSEAS **SHAREHOLDERS**

Withholding and Payment of EIT on behalf of Overseas Non-Resident **Enterprise Shareholders**

Pursuant to the applicable provisions of the EIT Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國企業所得税法》) and its implementing rules and the requirements under the Circular on Issues Relating to the Withholding of EIT by PRC Resident Enterprises on Dividends Paid to Overseas Non-PRC Resident Enterprise Shareholders of H Shares (Guo Shui Han [2008] No. 897) (《關於中國居民企業向境外H 股非居民企業股東派發股息代扣代繳企業所得税有關問題的通知》(國税函[2008]897號)) issued by the State Administration of Taxation, the Company will withhold and pay EIT at the rate of 10% when it distributes the final dividend to overseas non-resident enterprise Shareholders of H Shares (including any H Shares of the Company registered in the name of HKSCC Nominees Limited, but excluding any H Shares of the Company registered in the name of HKSCC Nominees Limited which are held by China Securities Depository and Clearing Corporation Limited as nominee Shareholder on behalf of investors who invest in the H Shares of the Company through Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect).

Withholding and Payment of Individual Income Tax on behalf of **Overseas Individual Shareholders**

Pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Individual Income Tax Law of the PRC (《中華人 民共和國個人所得税法》) and its implementing rules, the Notice of the State Administration of Taxation on Issues Concerning the Administration of Individual Income Tax Collection after the Annulment of Document Guo Shui Fa [1993] No. 045 (Guo Shui Han [2011] No. 348) (《國家稅務 總局關於國稅發[1993]045號文件廢止後有關個人所得稅徵管問題的通知》(國稅函[2011]348號)) (the "Tax Notice") and other relevant laws, regulations and requirements under normative documents, the Company will implement the following arrangements in relation to the withholding and payment of individual income tax on behalf of the overseas individual H Shareholders:

- For individual H Shareholders who are Hong Kong or Macau residents or whose country (region) of domicile is a country (region) which has entered into a tax treaty with the PRC stipulating a tax rate of 10%, the Company will withhold and pay individual income tax at the rate of 10% on behalf of these individual H Shareholders in the distribution of the final dividend:
- For individual H Shareholders whose country (region) of domicile is a country (region) which has entered into a tax treaty with the PRC stipulating a tax rate of less than 10%, when the Company distributes final dividend, such Shareholders shall submit the required documents within the prescribed timeline in accordance with the Measures for Non-resident Taxpayers to Benefit from the Taxation Treaties (No. 35 of the Announcement of the State Administration of Taxation for 2019) (the "Taxation Treaties Measures") and require the treatment of taxation treaties in advance. The relevant files shall be kept for future inspection. If the information filed is complete, the Company will withhold and pay individual income tax according to the requirements of the taxation laws of the PRC and the Taxation Treaties Measures. If such individual H Shareholders fail to submit the information, the Company will withhold and pay individual income tax at the rate of 10% on behalf of them;
- For individual H Shareholders whose country (region) of domicile is a country (region) which has entered into a tax treaty with the PRC stipulating a tax rate of more than 10% but less than 20%, the Company will withhold and pay individual income tax at the effective tax rate stipulated in the relevant tax treaty on behalf of these individual H Shareholders in the distribution of the final dividend: and
- For individual H Shareholders whose country (region) of domicile is a country (region) which has entered into a tax treaty with the PRC stipulating a tax rate of 20%, or a country (region) which has not entered into any tax treaties with the PRC, or under any other circumstances, the Company will withhold and pay individual income tax at the rate of 20% on behalf of these individual H Shareholders in the distribution of the final dividend.

SHARE CAPITAL IN ISSUE

As of 31 December 2024, the total share capital of the Company was RMB1,761,383,500, divided into 1,761,383,500 Shares with a nominal value of RMB1.00 each. Details of the movement of the share capital of the Company during the Reporting Period are set out in Note VI. 29 to the financial statements.

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF THE COMPANY'S LISTED SECURITIES

Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has purchased, sold or redeemed any listed securities of the Company (including the sale or transfer of treasury shares) during the Reporting Period. As at the end of the Reporting Period, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries held any treasury shares.

PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of property, plant and equipment of the Group for 2024 are set out in Note VI. 15 to the financial statements.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

For the year ended 31 December 2024, total sales to the five largest customers of the Company accounted for approximately 9.61% (less than 30%) of the Company's total revenue for the Year.

For the year ended 31 December 2024, total purchase from the five largest suppliers of the Company accounted for approximately 18.11% (less than 30%) of the Company's cost of sales for the Year.

The construction contracting customers of the Group mainly include universities, hospitals, civil aviation authorities, other government agencies and public institutions, state-owned enterprises and large state-owned property development companies. The Group has been able to establish long-term and stable relationships with customers by leveraging the track record of providing high-quality, timely and safe construction contracting services. Most of the large customers have cooperated with the Group for multiple times, and the Group's longest cooperation with existing customers has been over 30 years. As of the end of the Reporting Period, the Group had over 600 customers to whom it has provided services in two or more projects. The Group will continue to designate members of senior and mid-level management maintain relationships with major clients by conducting unscheduled visits to collect their feedback, understand their needs and learn about their new projects. The Group typically wins contracts for the construction services through bidding and tender procedures.

The Group's procurement of raw materials and leasing of equipment and machinery are typically conducted either through a bidding process or directly from suppliers selected from a list of qualified suppliers. Since April 2016, the majority of such biddings have been conducted through Yuncai Network, a business-to-business online procurement platform developed, operated and owned by the Group. In addition, the Group's membership in the China Construction Industry Association also offers it access to a broader range of suppliers.

During the Reporting Period, the Group maintained good cooperation with major customers and suppliers. The Group kept close connection with customers and suppliers, and established a wide range of channels, including telephone, email and physical meeting to communicate with them on an ongoing basis, so as to obtain their feedbacks and suggestions.

EMPLOYEES

Employees are the key to the Group's sustainable development. For details of the Group's employees, please refer to "Directors, Supervisors, Senior Management and Employees - Staff Information" on page 110 to page 111 of this annual report.

BANK LOANS AND OTHER BORROWINGS

Details of bank loans and other borrowings of the Group as of 31 December 2024 are set out in Notes VI. 21 and VI. 27 to the financial statements.

EXTERNAL DONATION

In 2024, the Company donated a total of RMB2.2 million to local charities and governments of impoverished counties.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Set out below are details of the Directors, Supervisors and senior management of the Company during the year of 2024 and as at the Latest Practicable Date:

Name	Position in the Company	Date of Appointment
Directors, Supervisors and	I senior management currently in office	
Directors		
Executive Directors		
Mr. Li Baozhong	Chairman and executive Director	25 October 2010
Mr. Shang Jinfeng	Executive Director and president	31 March 2017
Mr. Zhao Wensheng	Executive Director, vice president, chief accountant and director of finance	25 February 2019
Mr. Tian Wei	Executive Director and vice president	26 June 2023
Mr. Zhang Wenzhong	Executive Director and vice president	26 June 2023
Non-executive Director		
Mr. Li Baoyuan	Honorary chairman and non-executive Director	26 October 1997
Independent Non-executiv	ve Directors	
Ms. Shen Lifeng	Independent non-executive Director	15 December 2017
Ms. Chen Xin	Independent non-executive Director	15 December 2017
Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny	Independent non-executive Director	15 December 2017
Supervisors		
Mr. Wang Feng	Chairman of the Board of Supervisors and non-employee representative Supervisor	31 March 2017
Mr. Chen Qinghan	Employee representative Supervisor	26 June 2023
Mr. Zhang Pengyuan	Employee representative Supervisor	30 December 2024

Name	Position in the Company	Date of Appointment
Senior Management		
Mr. Shang Jinfeng	Executive Director and president	31 March 2017
Mr. Zhao Wensheng	Executive Director, vice president, chief accountant and director of finance	23 January 2013
Mr. Tian Wei	Executive Director and vice president	23 June 2020
Mr. Lü Qian	Vice president	30 December 2020
Mr. Zhang Wenzhong	Executive Director and vice president	26 March 2018
Mr. Chen Liewei	Vice president and chief economist	26 December 2022
Mr. Li Wutie	Board secretary and assistant to president	31 March 2017
Departed Directors, Sup	pervisors and Senior Management	
Mr. Yue Jianming	Former non-employee representative	26 June 2023 to
	Supervisor	30 December 2024
Mr. Liu Yongjian	Former vice president	17 January 2008 to
		27 June 2024
Mr. Liu Xingyue	Former vice president	29 August 2022 to
		17 October 2024

CHANGE OF DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND SENIOR **MANAGEMENT**

- 1. At the 9th meeting of the third session of the Board of Directors of the Company held on 27 June 2024, the Board of Directors resolved that Mr. Liu Yongjian would no longer serve as the Vice President of the Company due to his retirement.
- 2. Mr. Yue Jianming has resigned as a non-employee representative Supervisor of the Board of Supervisors of the Company with effect from 30 December 2024 due to other work arrangements.
- 3. At the employee representative meeting of the Company held on 30 December 2024, Mr. Zhang Pengyuan was elected as an employee representative Supervisor of the Board of Supervisors, whose term of office shall be effective from 30 December 2024 until the expiry of the term of office of the third session of the Board of Supervisors.
- 4. On 17 October 2024, Mr. Liu Xingyue resigned from the position of Vice President of the Company.

Save as disclosed above, there was no change of Directors, Supervisors and senior management during the Reporting Period.

BIOGRAPHIES OF THE DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Biographies of the Directors, Supervisors and senior management of the Company are set out on page 99 to page 109 of this aunual report.

SERVICE CONTRACTS OF THE DIRECTORS AND SUPERVISORS

Each of the Directors and Supervisors has entered into a service contract with the Company. The principal particulars of these service contracts include: (1) the term of appointment, which commences from the date of appointment and ends on the date of expiry of the current session of the Board/Board of Supervisors; and (2) are subject to termination in accordance with the respective terms.

No Director or Supervisor has entered into a service contract with the Company which is not determinable by the Company within one year without compensation (other than statutory compensation).

REMUNERATION OF THE DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

The Directors and Supervisors of the Company receive compensation in the form of fees, salaries, pension scheme contributions, discretionary bonus, housing and other allowances and benefits in kind. The remuneration of the Directors of the Company are determined in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Articles of Association and the relevant contracts entered into by the Company and the Directors, which are considered and approved at annual general meetings.

Details of the Directors and the five highest paid individuals of the Company are set out in Note XIV. 1 to the financial statements.

During the Reporting Period, the remuneration of the senior management (except for Ms. Wong Wai Ling, one of the joint company secretaries of the Company who serves as the vice president of SWCS Corporate Services Group (Hong Kong) Limited) whose biographies are included in "Biographies of the Directors, Supervisors and Senior Management" in this annual report is disclosed in the corporate governance report herein.

As of the Latest Practicable Date, the Company was not aware of any Directors or Supervisors who have waived or agreed to waive any remuneration arrangements.

INTERESTS OF DIRECTORS AND SUPERVISORS IN TRANSACTIONS, ARRANGEMENTS OR CONTRACTS

During the Reporting Period, the Group has not directly or indirectly entered into any major transactions, arrangements or contracts relating to the business of the Company, in which the Directors, Supervisors or any of their connected entities have material interests, which still remain valid during or by the end of the Year.

INTERESTS OF DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT IN COMPETING BUSINESSES

During the Reporting Period, none of the Directors, Supervisors, senior management of the Company or their respective associates had any interests in any business which competes or is likely to compete directly or indirectly with the business of the Group or had any other conflicts of interest with the Group.

CONTRACTS OF SIGNIFICANCE WITH CONTROLLING **SHAREHOLDERS**

Save as disclosed under the section headed "Connected Transactions" and paragraphs headed "Related Party Relationships and Transactions" under note X of the Notes to the Financial Statements of this annual report, there is no contract of significance, whether for the provision of services or otherwise, to the business of the Group between the Company or any of its subsidiaries with a Controlling Shareholder or any of its subsidiaries during the Reporting Period.

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF DIRECTORS. SUPERVISORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OF THE COMPANY IN THE SHARES. UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY AND ITS ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 December 2024, save as disclosed in "Changes in Share Capital and Information of Shareholders" in this annual report, none of the Directors, Supervisors and chief executive of the Company had any interests and/or short positions in Shares, underlying Shares and debentures of the Company or its associated corporation (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) which will have to be notified to the Company and the Hong Kong Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests or short positions which he/she has taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO) or which will be required, pursuant to section 352 of the SFO, to be entered in the register referred to therein, or will be required, pursuant to the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers set out under Appendix C3 to the Listing Rules ("Model Code") to be notified to the Company and the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

RIGHTS OF DIRECTORS AND SUPERVISORS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

For the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company, its holding company, or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries did not have or has participated at any time during the Year in any arrangement through which the Directors and Supervisors of the Company may benefit by purchasing shares or debentures of the Company or any other entities.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contract concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company was entered into or existed during the year ended 31 December 2024.

EQUITY-LINKED AGREEMENTS

No equity-linked agreements were entered into by the Group, or existed during the year ended 31 December 2024.

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

For details of shareholding of Substantial Shareholders in the Company, please refer to "Changes in Share Capital and Information of Shareholders - Interests and Short positions of Substantial Shareholders in the Shares and Underlying Shares of the Company" on page 77 of this annual report.

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHT AND SHARE OPTION ARRANGEMENTS

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company had no pre-emptive right and share option arrangements. There are no specific provisions under the PRC laws or the Articles of Association in relation to pre-emptive rights.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISIONS

The Company has maintained appropriate liability insurance for its Directors, Supervisors and senior management. The permitted indemnity provisions are set out in such liability insurance. Save as the above, as of 31 December 2024, none of the Directors of the Company were benefited from any effective permitted indemnity provisions.

DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

As at 31 December 2024, the Company did not have any reserves available for distribution to Shareholders.

Details of the movements in the reserves of the Group and the Company are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in owners' equity of the Group and the statement of changes in owners' equity of the Company in the financial statements.

COMPLIANCE WITH THE NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKINGS BY THE CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS

The Company received the confirmation letters from Mr. Li Baoyuan, Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, confirming that, in 2024, Mr. Li Baoyuan, Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment have fully complied with all undertakings given by them in favor of the Company under the non-competition undertakings. The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the status of compliance and enforcement of the non-competition undertakings and confirmed that the undertakings thereunder have been complied with for the year ended 31 December 2024.

PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company and to the knowledge of the Directors of the Company, as of the Latest Practicable Date, public Shareholders held not less than 26.2% of the Shares in issue of the Company, which was in compliance with the public float requirements under rules 8.08 (1) (a) and (b) of the Listing Rules.

NON-EXEMPT CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

During the Reporting Period, the following continuing connected transactions of the Group were entered into on normal commercial terms. Pursuant to Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules, they are subject to the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent Shareholders' approval (as the case may be) requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as contractor) and Baoding Tianli (as subcontractor)

Principal Terms

The Company entered into a labor subcontract framework agreement with Baoding Tianli on 26 May 2022 (the "Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement"), and set annual caps for the transactions thereunder for 2023, 2024 and 2025. Pursuant to which, Baoding Tianli and its associates provide labor subcontract services to the Group in the ordinary course of business of the Group, including but not limited to contracting for building construction projects and infrastructure construction projects, for which they charge the Group subcontract fees (including subcontract service fees, labor wages and social insurance expenses, taxation, auxiliary materials and tools costs, and other fees). The principal terms of the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement include:

- the pricing policy (see below); (1)
- (2)relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will enter into separate underlying agreements which will set out the specific terms and conditions according to the principles provided in the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement; and
- the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement is valid from 1 January 2023 up to and including 31 December 2025, which may be renewed for another three years upon expiry by agreement of the relevant parties.

Pricing Policy

In accordance with the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement, the total subcontract fee paid by the Group to Baoding Tianli and its associates is determined based on the following pricing policy:

When the Group subcontracts labor supply for the construction projects, public bidding procedures will be applied. Prior to the bidding procedures, the Group will publish announcements on its bidding invitation on public websites. There must be at least three bidders who are Independent Third Parties attending the bidding procedures, otherwise the bidding will be canceled, and the Company will publish new bidding information and perform the bidding procedures again.

The review panel for any bidding will consist of experts selected by the Group as well as the project manager, and the comparable quoted bidding prices (including subcontract service fees, labor wages and social insurance expenses, taxation, auxiliary materials and tools costs, and other fees) is an important but not the only factor to be considered. The review panel shall consist of an odd number of three or more experts, all of whom are internal management personnel of the Group, including the general managers and deputy general managers of the production safety department, operational management department, financial management department and quality and technology department of the Group; the deputy general managers and business department managers in charge of safety, production, technology, quality, finance and operation of the branches; and the persons in charge of operation, technology, quality, production and finance of the project management department. The experts are selected by taking into account their professionalism, business competence, years of experience and other factors. To avoid conflict of interest, the management staff in charge of the tender project shall not participate in the evaluation as an expert member of the review panel for such tender project.

The review panel will also take into consideration factors including, but not limited to, the bidder's sufficient licenses and qualifications, business scale and capacities and its historical results, as well as make reference to prevailing market terms and prices. The bidder with the highest score comprehensively determined by the review panel wins, and the bidding price offered by the bidder will be implemented.

Therefore, only in the event that Baoding Tianli and its associates win the bidding with the highest score determined by the review panel, the Group will enter into business agreements with Baoding Tianli and its associates under the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement.

Listing Rules Implications

Baoding Tianli is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Zhongming Zhiye, which is owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively. Therefore, Baoding Tianli is a connected person of the Company. Pursuant to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company under the Listing Rules.

In terms of the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement, as its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 5%, it is subject to the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Baoding Tianli and its associates have expertise in labor subcontract services and have established a good reputation for its quality services in the labor industry. Baoding Tianli and its associates have become familiar with the Group's business needs and operational requirements through their long-term cooperation with the Group and thus can provide the Group with a sufficient number of laborers who have the requisite expertise and experience for the Group's construction business, in a timely manner and in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Labor Subcontract Framework Agreement was capped at RMB4,000 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Baoding Tianli was RMB1,987 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcements dated 26 May 2022 and 28 June 2022 and the circular dated 9 June 2022.

Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the service provider) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the service recipient)

Principal Terms

On 22 November 2021, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into an engineering construction service framework agreement ("Engineering Construction Service Framework **Agreement**") and formulated the annual caps for transactions under such agreement for 2022, 2023 and 2024. Pursuant to it, the Group provides engineering construction services, including but not limited to engineering procurement construction, decoration and landscape engineering, to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates in the daily business process, and Zhongming Zhiye and its associates will pay service fees to the Group. Principal terms of the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement include:

- (1) the pricing policy (see below);
- (2) relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement; and
- the term of the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement starts from 1 January 2022 until 31 December 2024 (inclusive), and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant parties.

Pricing Policy

According to the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement, the cost for the Group to provide construction services to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates is determined based on arms-length negotiation with Zhongming Zhiye and its associates. The main reference factors include: (i) availability and cost of raw materials and equipment and machinery, labor and subcontractors; (ii) the local guiding prices of all kinds of raw materials as set out in the monthly cost information manual subscribed by the Company from the cost units under the local housing and urban-rural construction bureaus; (iii) the project progress schedule, the complexity and scale of the construction project, and the potential revision of the scope of work; (iv) the geographical location and environmental conditions of the project site; (v) the Group's estimate of competitive bidding; and (vi) contractual risks.

Regarding the evaluation and analysis of competitive bidding, the Company has mainly formulated the following mechanisms: (i) the competitive quotation analysis mechanism, which is based on collecting bid opening records, network data, competitors' usual quotation methods and the importance attached to the project, which provides a comprehensive and overall analysis basis for quotation decision-making procedures; (ii) the bidding decision-making process mechanism led by the market operation department with the overall participation of each functional department (including but not limited to the production and technology department, the material procurement department and the financial and funding department), where the bidding documents will be interpreted and the bidding strategic plan, division of responsibilities and specific timetable will be formulated through the pre-bidding meeting with the participation of the management of the above departments; and (iii) the final quotation decision-making team comprising the Company's general manager and market operation manager will determine the final quotation of the project with reference to the relevant information of competitors, the specific needs of the project and impacts of the project on the Company's macro strategy.

In order to ensure that the fees charged by the Group for the provision of construction services are fair and reasonable and conform to market practices, the Group will closely follow the current level of market fees and market conditions and Independent Third Party cost consultation institutions will review the pricing. In addition, the Group will also refer to the fees charged historically for providing similar construction services to Independent Third Party customers.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 5%, therefore, it shall comply with the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

(i) The Group has provided construction engineering services to Zhongming Zhiye and its branches and subsidiaries in the past, and the relevant services provided in the past have provided stable and substantial profits to the Group; (ii) the pricing of construction services provided by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies is fair and on normal commercial terms; and (iii) Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies have made timely payments in the past without bad debts. In the future, Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies will also give priority to the payment of project funds to the Group.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement was capped at RMB900 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB102 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcements dated 22 November 2021 and 28 December 2021 and the circular dated 8 December 2021.

Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the service provider) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the service recipient)

Principal Terms

On 22 November 2021, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a construction auxiliary service framework agreement ("Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement") and formulated the annual caps for transactions under such agreement for 2022, 2023 and 2024, pursuant to which the Group shall provide construction auxiliary services, including but not limited to design and consultancy, etc., to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates in the ordinary course of business, and Zhongming Zhiye and its associates shall pay service fees to the Group. Principal terms of the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement include:

- (1) the pricing policy (see below);
- (2)relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement; and
- (3)the term of the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement shall commence from 1 January 2022 up to and including 31 December 2024, and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant parties.

Pricing Policy

According to the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement, the fees for the construction auxiliary services provided by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates shall be determined after arm's length negotiation with Zhongming Zhiye and its associates.

In order to ensure that the fees charged by the Group for the provision of building engineering construction auxiliary services are fair and reasonable and conform to market practices, the Group will closely follow the current level of market fees and market conditions. In addition, before providing any construction auxiliary service, the Group will also refer to the fees charged historically for providing similar building engineering construction auxiliary services to Independent Third Party customers.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

(i) The Group has provided construction auxiliary services to Zhongming Zhiye and its branches and subsidiaries in the past, and the relevant services provided in the past have provided stable profits to the Group; (ii) the pricing of construction auxiliary services provided by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies is fair and on normal commercial terms; and (iii) Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies have made timely payments in the past without bad debts. In the future, Zhongming Zhiye and its affiliated real estate companies will also give priority to the payment of contract amounts to the Group.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement was capped at RMB2 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB0.65 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 22 November 2021.

Property Leasing Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the lessee) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the lessor)

Principal Terms

On 26 May 2022, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a property leasing framework agreement ("Property Leasing Framework Agreement"), and proposed the annual caps for 2023, 2024 and 2025 thereunder. Pursuant to which Zhongming Zhiye and its associates may lease properties as offices, workshops, warehouses and/or other work places to the Group, for which Zhongming Zhiye and its associates will charge the Group rental and other charges. Principal terms of the Property Leasing Framework Agreement include:

- the pricing policy (see below); (1)
- (2)relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Property Leasing Framework Agreement; and
- the term of the Property Leasing Framework Agreement shall commence from 1 January (3) 2023 up to and including 31 December 2025, and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant contracting parties.

Pricing Policy

According to the Property Leasing Framework Agreement, the rental and other charges to be paid by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates will be determined based on the following pricing policies:

- (i) the rentals and other charges paid by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates will be determined based on arm's-length negotiations between the lessor and the lessee with reference to the prevailing market price (including but not limited to factors such as the geographical location, the standard of construction and the surrounding area), and are consistent with market practice; and
- (ii) the Group shall bear all utility charges, heating fees and other miscellaneous expenses incurred in using the relevant properties during the term of the lease, and also be responsible for costs for maintenance and repair, property taxes and land use taxes.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Property Leasing Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Given that the Group occupied certain properties as the offices, workshops, warehouses and/or other work places, which are currently owned by Zhongming Zhiye and its associates, since the relocation of such entities to other premises would result in unnecessary interruptions to our business and would incur unnecessary additional expenses, the Company renewed the Property Leasing Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye to ensure continuing smooth operation of the Group and to save costs.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Property Leasing Framework Agreement was capped at RMB9 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB5.52 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 26 May 2022.

Leased Property Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the lessor) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the lessee)

Principal Terms

On 26 May 2022, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a leased property framework agreement ("Leased Property Framework Agreement"), and set annual caps for the transactions thereunder for 2023, 2024 and 2025. Pursuant to which the Group may lease properties as offices, workshops, warehouses and/or other work places to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates, for which the Group will charge Zhongming Zhiye and its associates rental and other charges. Principal terms of the Leased Property Framework Agreement include:

- the pricing policy (see below); (1)
- (2)relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Leased Property Framework Agreement; and
- the term of the Leased Property Framework Agreement shall commence from 1 January (3) 2023 up to and including 31 December 2025, and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant contracting parties.

Pricing Policy

According to the Leased Property Framework Agreement, the rental and other charges to be paid by Zhongming Zhiye and its associates to the Group will be determined based on the following pricing policies:

- (i) the rentals and other charges paid by Zhongming Zhiye and its associates to the Group will be determined based on arm's-length negotiation between the lessor and the lessee with reference to the prevailing market price (including but not limited to factors such as the geographical location, the standard of construction and the surrounding area), and are consistent with market practice; and
- (ii) Zhongming Zhiye and its associates shall bear all utility charges, heating fees and other miscellaneous expenses incurred in using the relevant properties during the term of the lease, and also be responsible for costs for maintenance and repair, property taxes and land use taxes.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Leased Property Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Given that Zhongming Zhiye and its associates occupied certain properties as the offices, workshops, warehouses and/or other work places, which are currently owned by the Group, since the relocation of such entities to other premises would result in unnecessary interruptions to our business and would incur unnecessary additional expenses, the Company renewed the Leased Property Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye to ensure that the office properties held by the Group are fully utilised to increase revenue without affecting the Group's interests.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Leased Property Framework Agreement was capped at RMB5 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB2.17 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 26 May 2022.

Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the service receiver) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the service provider)

Principal Terms

On 26 May 2022, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a comprehensive services framework agreement ("Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement"), and set annual caps for the transactions thereunder for 2023, 2024 and 2025. Pursuant to which Zhongming Zhiye and its associates may provide certain ancillary services, such as quality inspections for building constructions and surveying and mapping services, for the Group's engineering construction, for which the Group will pay service fees to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates. Principal terms of the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement include:

- (1) the pricing policy (see below);
- (2)relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement; and
- (3)the term of the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement shall commence from 1 January 2023 up to and including 31 December 2025, and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant contracting parties.

Pricing Policy

Pursuant to the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement, the service fees to be paid by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates for certain building construction ancillary services will be determined after arm's length negotiations between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye and its associates based on the relevant government guided prices provided by the monthly construction cost information published by the housing and urban-rural development bureaus and the construction cost service centres in the places where such service providers are located, and taking into account the local geographical characteristics, prevailing regulations and current pricing policies, and also the impact of pandemic prevention and control on the labor, material and equipment prices to ensure that the service fees to be paid by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates are fair and reasonable and in line with market practice.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions contemplated under the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Zhongming Zhiye and its associates started to provide certain ancillary services, such as quality inspections for building constructions services, for certain construction projects of the Group prior to 2014. Zhongming Zhiye and its associates have become familiar with the Group's business processes and needs, quality standards and operational requirements through long-term cooperation with the Group. Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. (a wholly-owned subsidiary of Zhongming Zhiye) and its subsidiaries have expertise in quality inspection services for building constructions, building structural reinforcement and surveying and mapping services and have been among the top in the industry of Hebei Province for its rich experience, excellent technology capacities and quality services. Therefore, the Company renewed the Services Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement was capped at RMB42 million for 2024. As Zhongming Zhiye, the Controlling Shareholder of the Company, no longer holds any equity in Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. and its subsidiaries (the actual service providers under the Comprehensive Services Framework Agreement) since 25 October 2023, Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. and its subsidiaries no longer constitute connected persons of the Company. Therefore, the actual total transaction amount for 2024 under the aforesaid agreement between the Group and Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. and its subsidiaries is no longer subject to the annual cap. During the Reporting Period, other than Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. and its subsidiaries, Zhongming Zhiye and/or its associates did not provide relevant services to the Group under the aforesaid agreement, and therefore, the actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was 0 for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 26 May 2022.

Goods Procurement Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as goods purchaser) and Zhongming Zhiye (as goods seller)

Principal Terms

On 26 May 2022, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a goods procurement framework agreement ("Goods Procurement Framework Agreement"), and set annual caps for the transactions thereunder for 2023, 2024 and 2025. Pursuant to which Zhongming Zhiye and its associates may sell goods to the Group, which include but are not limited to steel and processed products, cement and related products, concrete and mortar, timber and processed products, flooring materials, brick and tile, insulation materials, waterproofing materials, fittings and equipment for water heating and gas, hardware and electrical materials, doors and windows, paints and coatings, garden seedlings, lifts and road materials, and the Group will make relevant payment to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates for procurement of relevant goods. Principal terms of the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement include:

the pricing policy (see below); (1)

- (2) relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into specific agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement; and
- the term of the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement shall commence from 1 January 2023 up to and including 31 December 2025, and may be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant contracting parties.

Pricing Policy

In accordance with the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement, the payment made by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates for the goods purchased will be determined based on the following pricing policies:

- Where the goods purchased are subject to government-guided prices (if any), such as the (i) local guiding prices of all kinds of raw materials as set out in the monthly cost information manual subscribed from the cost units under the respective housing and urban-rural construction bureaus in the places where the projects are located, the transaction price shall be reasonably determined within the scope of the latest guided prices published by the government authority of the place where the government is located.
- (ii) In addition to the government-guided prices, where comparable Independent Third Party market prices or pricing standards are available for the goods purchased, the transaction price shall be determined with reference to such prices or standards.
- (iii) Where there is no comparable Independent Third Party market price for the goods purchased, the pricing of the goods purchased shall be determined with reference to the price of unrelated transactions between the seller's group and Independent Third Party.
- (iv) Where neither the Independent Third Party market price nor the price of independent unrelated transaction is available for reference for the goods purchased, the pricing will be determined with reference to a reasonable component price, which will be a reasonable cost plus a reasonable profit as determined based on factors such as the quantity, cost of raw materials, processing costs, historical prices, current prices of similar goods and reasonable profits for the goods purchased.

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhive is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions under the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, therefore, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Zhongming Zhiye and its associates have certain resources of goods, especially construction raw materials such as sand and gravel, and such goods have certain advantages in terms of factors such as product quality, price, supply channels and payment methods in the regions where certain projects of the Group are located, and based on the friendly cooperation between the two parties in the past three years, the Company renewed the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement was capped at RMB5 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB4.69 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 26 May 2022.

Property Services Framework Agreement

Parties

The Company (as the service recipient) and Zhongming Zhiye (as the service provider)

Principal Terms

On 26 May 2022, the Company and Zhongming Zhiye entered into a property services framework agreement ("Property Services Framework Agreement") and set annual caps for the transactions thereunder for 2023, 2024 and 2025. Pursuant to which Zhongming Zhive and its associates may provide property services to the Group, which include but are not limited to management and maintenance services for property facilities and equipment, public place order and security services, public environment hygiene and cleaning services, maintenance and management services for public landscaping and gardening, management services for archives such as relevant engineering drawings and completion acceptance materials, public area maintenance and other property management related services, and the Group paid total service fees to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates. The principal terms of the Property Services Framework Agreement include:

- (1) the pricing policy (see below);
- (2) relevant subsidiaries or associated companies of both contracting parties will separately enter into relevant agreements and specify specific terms and conditions according to the principles stipulated in the Goods Procurement Framework Agreement; and
- (3) the term of the Property Services Framework Agreement starts from 1 January 2023 until 31 December 2025 (inclusive), and can be renewed for another three years upon its expiry as agreed by the relevant contracting parties.

Pricing Policy

In accordance with the Property Services Framework Agreement, the service fees paid by the Group for the property services provided by Zhongming Zhiye and its associates will be determined based on the following pricing policies:

- (i) Where the property services provided are subject to government-guided prices (if any), including those applicable to the Notice on Adjustment of Property Service Levels and Charges for Residential Areas in the Main Urban Area of Baoding City (Lianchi District, Jingxiu District and Gaoxin District) (《關於調整保定市主城區(蓮池區、競秀區、高新區)住 宅小區物業服務等級和收費標準的通知》) jointly issued by Hebei Baoding Pricing Bureau and Municipal Housing and Urban-Rural Development Bureau, the transaction price shall be reasonably determined within the scope of the government-guided prices of the place where the service provider is located. In particular, the transaction price of the residential portion shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of the Baoding Property Management Measures promulgated by the People's Government of Baoding, Hebei Province which came into effect on 1 March 2017.
- (ii) In addition to the government-guided prices, where comparable Independent Third Party market prices or pricing standards are available for the property services provided, the transaction price shall be determined with reference to such prices or standards.
- (iii) Where there is no comparable Independent Third Party market price for the property services provided, the pricing of the property services provided shall be determined with reference to the price of unrelated transactions between the service provider group and Independent Third Party.
- (iv) Where neither the Independent Third Party market price nor the price of independent unrelated transaction is available for reference for the property services provided, the pricing will be determined with reference to a reasonable component price, which will be a reasonable cost plus a reasonable profit as determined based on factors such as the types, sizes, locations and conditions of the relevant property, the nature and standard of services required and the expected operating costs (e.g. labour costs, material costs and administrative costs).

Listing Rules Implications

As Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively, therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of the Group. According to the Listing Rules, the transactions under the Property Services Framework Agreement constitute continuing connected transactions of the Company. As its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 0.1% but less than 5%, therefore, it shall be subject to the reporting, annual review and announcement requirements but exempt from the independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Reasons for the transaction

Certain properties held by the Group in Baoding, Hebei Province, where the headquarter is located, have been provided with property services by property management companies under Zhongming Zhiye, a connected person, and such companies have a good reputation in the local region and have rich management experience and personnel. Also, in view of the good cooperation between the two parties in the past, the Company renewed the Property Services Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye.

Implementation of such connected transaction during the Reporting Period

During the Reporting Period, the continuing connected transaction under the Property Services Framework Agreement was capped at RMB9.30 million for 2024. The actual total transaction amount under the above agreement between the Group and Zhongming Zhiye was RMB5.2 million for 2024.

For details of the transaction above, please refer to the Company's announcement dated 26 May 2022.

Save as disclosed above, the Company and its connected persons did not enter into any other non-exempt continuing connected transactions during the Reporting Period.

Confirmation by Independent Non-executive Directors

The independent non-executive Directors of the Company have reviewed the above continuing connected transactions and confirmed that the transactions were conducted in the ordinary and usual course of business of the Group and on normal commercial terms or better, or where there were no sufficient comparable transactions to judge whether they are on normal commercial terms, on terms to the Company no less favorable than term available to or from (as appropriate) Independent Third Parties, and the transactions were conducted in accordance with the relevant agreement governing the transactions, on fair and reasonable terms and in the interests of the Shareholders as a whole.

Auditor's Letter

Pursuant to Rule 14A.56 of the Listing Rules, the Company has appointed Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP ("EY") as the auditor to report on the continuing connected transactions of the Group in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 740 "Auditor's Letter on Continuing Connected Transactions under the Listing Rules" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Based on the works performed, EY has issued the letter to the Board confirming that, in respect of the continuing connected transactions disclosed above:

- nothing has come to EY's attention that causes it to believe that the disclosed continuing (a) connected transactions have not been approved by the Board;
- (b) for transactions involving the provision of products and service by the Group, nothing has come to EY's attention that causes it to believe that the transactions were not, in all material respects, conducted in accordance with the pricing policies of the Group;
- nothing has come to EY's attention that causes it to believe that the transactions were (c) not entered into, in all material respects, in accordance with the relevant agreements governing such transactions;
- (d) in connection with the total amount of each of the continuing connected transaction disclosed above, nothing has come to EY's attention that causes it to believe that such continuing connected transactions have exceeded the annual cap set by the Company.

RENEWAL OF CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS FOR 2025 TO 2027

As the Engineering Construction Service Framework Agreement and the Construction Auxiliary Service Framework Agreement expired on 31 December 2024 and taking into account that the counterparties to the framework agreements are the same and the terms and conditions are similar, the Company entered into the Engineering Construction Related Services Framework Agreement with Zhongming Zhiye on 6 May 2024 and proposed the annual caps for 2025, 2026 and 2027 thereunder, in order to contract for the engineering construction services and construction auxiliary services to be provided by the Group to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates in the ordinary course of business. For the three years ending 31 December 2025, 2026 and 2027, the proposed annual caps of the total service fees charged by the Group for providing engineering construction related services to Zhongming Zhiye and its associates are RMB500 million, RMB560 million and RMB600 million, respectively. In terms of the Engineering Construction Related Services Framework Agreement, as its highest applicable percentage ratio (as defined under the Listing Rules) is higher than 5%, such transactions are subject to the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent Shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules. The Engineering Construction Related Services Framework Agreement is valid for a term of three years commencing from 1 January 2025 and expiring on 31 December 2027. For details of the renewal of continuing connected transactions, please refer to the circular of the Company dated 24 May 2024 and the announcements dated 6 May 2024 and 24 June 2024.

Related Party Transactions

During the Reporting Period, the Group entered into certain transactions with parties regarded as "related parties" under the applicable accounting standards. Details of related party transactions entered into by the Group during the Reporting Period are set out in Note X to the financial statements. Save as disclosed in the "Report of the Board of Directors - Non-exempt Continuing Connected Transactions" of this annual report, the related party transactions as disclosed in Note X do not constitute connected transactions or are exempt from the reporting. annual review, announcement and Shareholders' approval requirements under the Listing Rules. During the Reporting Period, the Company complied with the related regulations under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP has audited the 2024 annual financial report of the Company and issued a standard unqualified audit report, indicating that the 2024 annual financial report prepared by the Company has given a fair view of the financial position and operating results of the Company.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Audit Committee of the Board has reviewed the annual results and annual report of the Company for 2024 and the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024 prepared under the CASBE.

ACCOUNTING POLICY

The critical accounting policies adopted by the Company in the preparation of the audited consolidated financial statements for 2024 are the same as those adopted for the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023, except for the disclosures regarding the classification of current and non-current liabilities and supplier financing arrangements, details of which are set out in note III.27 to the financial statements.

AUDITOR

In June 2022, upon consideration and approval at the 2021 annual general meeting of the Company, Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP was engaged as the auditor of the Company for the audit of the annual financial report for 2022 under the CASBE for a term commencing from the date of conclusion of the 2021 annual general meeting of the Company to the date of conclusion of the 2022 annual general meeting of the Company.

In June 2023, upon consideration and approval at the 2022 annual general meeting of the Company, Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP was engaged as the auditor of the Company for the audit of the annual financial report for 2023 under the CASBE for a term commencing from the date of conclusion of the 2022 annual general meeting of the Company to the date of conclusion of the 2023 annual general meeting of the Company.

In June 2024, upon consideration and approval at the 2023 annual general meeting of the Company, Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP was engaged as the auditor of the Company for the audit of the annual financial report for 2024 under the CASBE for a term commencing from the date of conclusion of the 2023 annual general meeting of the Company to the date of conclusion of the 2024 annual general meeting of the Company.

In March 2025, the Board proposed to re-appoint Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP as the auditor of the Company for the audit of the annual financial report for 2025 under the CASBE for a term commencing from the date of conclusion of the 2024 annual general meeting of the Company to the date of conclusion of the 2025 annual general meeting of the Company. At the same time, the Board submitted to the general meeting to grant authorization to the Board to further delegate such authority to the President, to determine the remunerations of the above-mentioned auditor appointed. The above proposals are subject to consideration and approval of the Shareholders at the 2024 annual general meeting of the Company.

Save as disclosed above, there has been no change in the Company's auditors in any of the last three years.

> By order of the Board **Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited** Li Baozhong

Chairman

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

In 2024, the Board of Supervisors of the Company adhered to the principle of good faith, diligently performed its supervisory duties and effectively safeguarded the legitimate rights and interests of the Company, the Shareholders and employees based on the principle of accountability to all Shareholders of the Company, in strict compliance with relevant rules and regulations such as the Company Law, the Articles of Association, the Rules of Procedure of the Board of Supervisors, and other relevant regulations. The work report of the Board of Supervisors is as follows:

1. **MEETINGS**

On 25 March 2024, the third meeting of the third session of the Board of Supervisors was convened by the Company onsite. Of the 3 Supervisors entitled to attend the meeting, 3 Supervisors were present. At the meeting, five proposals, including the Proposal on the 2023 Annual Report and Results Announcement of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited, the Proposal on the 2023 Financial Report of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited, the Proposal on the 2023 Working Report of the Board of Supervisors of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited, the Proposal on the 2023 Profit Distribution Plan of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited and the Proposal on the Salary of Supervisors of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited in 2023 were considered and approved.

On 26 August 2024, the fourth meeting of the third session of the Board of Supervisors was convened by the Company onsite. Of the 3 Supervisors entitled to attend the meeting, 3 Supervisors were present. At the meeting, the Proposal on the 2024 Interim Results Announcement and Interim Report of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited was considered and approved.

ATTENDANCE/PRESENCE OF IMPORTANT MEETINGS 2.

In 2024, the Supervisors attended 1 general meeting as required and were present at eight Board meetings as non-voting delegates. By attending these important meetings, the Supervisors not only developed insights into the operation and management of the Company, but also actively participated in the consideration and discussion of resolutions and put forward their opinions and suggestions in a responsible manner, thus effectively supervised the procedures for convening these meetings, the discussion of proposals, etc.

3. ROUTINE INSPECTIONS AND RESEARCHES

In 2024, the Board of Supervisors continually monitored the compliance of the Company's operation to ensure that the internal operation was in line with regulations and listing requirements.

4. INDEPENDENT OPINIONS AND SPECIAL EXPLANATIONS

- (1)Having monitored the performance of duties of the Directors and senior management members of the Company and the legal compliance of the operation of the Company, the Board of Supervisors was of the view that the Board of the Company was able to make decisions according to the laws and in strict compliance with various requirements such as the Company Law and the Articles of Association and the major business decision-making procedures of the Company were lawful and valid; that the Company further optimized and improved various internal management systems and internal control mechanisms; that the Company disclosed significant information about the Company in a timely manner pursuant to the securities regulatory requirements such that the information disclosure was in compliance with regulations and the securities trading system for the informed parties of insider information was in place properly; that the Directors and senior management members of the Company were able to implement diligently and thoroughly relevant laws and regulations, the Articles of Association and the resolutions of the general meetings and the Board during the performance of the duties for the Company in a faithful, pioneering and ambitious manner; and that no Directors or senior management members of the Company were found to have violated the laws, regulations or the Articles of Association or harmed the interests of the Company and the rights and interests of the Shareholders when performing their duties for the Company.
- (2) By communicating with the accounting firms in charge of the audit and review services for the Company, the Board of Supervisors examined the Company's financial statements, considered its periodic reports of the Company and the audit report of the accounting firm, regularly listened to the report of the internal audit department of the Company on the progress of internal audit work, and carried out effective supervision and inspection on the Company's financial management and operation through on-site inspection, research, etc. The Board of Supervisors was of the view that the Company had a sound financial system, regulated management practices and reasonable spending of fees during 2024. Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP has audited the 2024 annual financial report of the Group and issued a standard unqualified audit report. It was of the view that the 2024 annual financial report prepared by the Group has given a fair view of the financial position and operating results of the Group.

REPORT OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

- The Board of Supervisors monitored the related party transactions and connected transaction conducted by the Company. It was of the view that such transactions were conducted in accordance with the Company Law, the Listing Rules as well as the Articles of Association and the Rules Governing Related Party Transactions (《關聯交易管理制度》), and that the pricings of these related party transactions and connected transaction were fair, without violating the principles of openness, fairness and impartiality, and did not harm the interests of the Company and its minority Shareholders.
- (4) The Board of Supervisors made a special explanation of the Company's internal control. It was of the view that in 2024, the internal control system of the Company underwent continuous enhancement, the evaluation of the internal control was effectively implemented and the internal control continued to improve as a whole, hence it was able to provide a reasonable assurance regarding the achievement of the internal control objective.

By order of the Board

Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited

Wang Feng

Chairman of the Board of Supervisors

SIGNIFICANT EVENTS

CONVENING THE 2024 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The 2024 annual general meeting of the Company will be convened at 8:30 a.m. on Monday, 30 June 2025 at Meeting Room, 3/F, No. 125 Lugang Road, Jingxiu District, Baoding, Hebei Province, the PRC. The notice and circular of convening the 2024 annual general meeting will be published on the HKEXnews website of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange (www.hkexnews.hk) and the Company's website (www.hebjs.com.cn), and will be dispatched to H Shareholders of the Company who have indicated that they wish to receive a printed version of the corporate communications of the Company in due course.

CLOSURE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS

THE 2024 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

In order to ascertain the entitlements of the Shareholders to attend the 2024 annual general meeting, the register of members of the Company will be closed from Wednesday, 25 June 2025 to Monday, 30 June 2025 (both days inclusive), during which period no transfer of Shares of the Company will be effected. Shareholders whose names appear on the register of members of the Company on Monday, 30 June 2025 will be eligible to attend the 2024 annual general meeting. To be eligible to attend and vote at the 2024 annual general meeting, all duly completed and signed share transfer documents together with relevant share certificates must be lodged with the Company's H Share Registrar, Tricor Investor Services Limited at 17/F, Far East Finance Centre, 16 Harcourt Road, Hong Kong for registration by holders of H Shares no later than 4:30 p.m. on Tuesday, 24 June 2025.

MAJOR LITIGATION, ARBITRATION AND ISSUES GENERALLY QUESTIONED BY THE MEDIA

During the Reporting Period, the Group was not involved in any major litigation, arbitration and issues generally questioned by the media. The Directors were also not aware of any pending or potential significant litigations or claims.

MAJOR TRANSACTIONS OF ASSETS AND MERGERS OF **ENTERPRISES**

Save as disclosed in this annual report, during the Reporting Period, the Company was not involved in any major transactions of assets and mergers of enterprises.

EQUITY INCENTIVES SCHEME OF THE COMPANY AND ITS IMPACT

During the Reporting Period, the Company did not have any equity incentives scheme.

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

Save as disclosed in this annual report, during the Reporting Period, the Company or any of its subsidiaries had not entered into any material contracts with the Controlling Shareholders or any of their subsidiaries other than the Group, and the Group did not have any material service contracts with the Controlling Shareholders or any of their subsidiaries other than the Group.

EXPOSURE TO RISKS OF SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION OF LISTING

During the Reporting Period, the Company was not involved in any circumstances which may lead to suspension or termination of Listing, nor involved in any detailed arrangement and planning of investor relations management as a result of suspension or termination of Listing.

CHANGES IN SHARE CAPITAL AND INFORMATION OF SHAREHOLDERS

SHARE CAPITAL AND CHANGES IN SHARE CAPITAL

The overseas-listed foreign-invested Shares (H Shares) of the Company were listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange on 15 December 2017, with a total share capital of 1,733,334,000 Shares. As at 5 January 2018, the over-allotment option described in the Prospectus was partially exercised, and 28,049,500 H Shares were allotted, increasing the number of Shares to 1.761.383.500 Shares.

As at 31 December 2024, the total registered share capital of the Company was RMB1,761,383,500, divided into 1,761,383,500 ordinary Shares with a nominal value of RMB1.00 each, including 1,300,000,000 Domestic Shares and 461,383,500 H Shares. During the Reporting Period, there was no change in the share capital of the Company.

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES IN THE SHARES. UNDERLYING SHARES OR DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY AND ITS ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 December 2024, the interests and short positions of the Directors, the Supervisors and chief executives of the Company in the Shares, underlying Shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (as defined in Part XV of the SFO) which were (i) required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they are taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (ii) recorded in the register kept under Section 352 of the SFO; or (iii) required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code are as follows:

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF DIRECTORS. SUPERVISORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES IN THE SHARES OF THE COMPANY

						Approximate percentage of
					Approximate	shareholding
					percentage of	in the total
					shareholding	issued share
					in the relevant	capital of the
					class of	Company as
Name of the Directors,					Shares as at	at
Supervisors and		Number of Shares			31 December	31 December
chief executives	Capacity	interested	Class of Shares	Nature of interest	2024	2024
Mr. Li Baoyuan ¹	Interest in controlled corporation	1,300,000,000	Domestic Shares	Long position	100%	73.80%

Note:

As at 31 December 2024, Qianbao Investment directly holds 5.54% of the equity interests in the Company and 34.95% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment. In addition, each of the remaining 136 individual shareholders of Zhongru Investment has respectively undertaken that they have followed since the establishment of Zhongru Investment or when each of them became a shareholder of Zhongru Investment, and will continue to follow Qianbao Investment in exercising their voting powers at shareholders' general meetings of Zhongru Investment and all other rights of shareholders of Zhongru Investment. Therefore, Qianbao Investment is deemed to be interested in 100% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment and thus be interested in the 1,202,500,000 Shares held by Zhongru Investment for the purpose of Part XV of the SFO. As at 31 December 2024, Mr. Li Baoyuan directly holds 90% of the equity interests in Qianbao Investment, and Qianbao Investment directly or indirectly holds 100% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment and directly holds 5.54% of the equity interests in the Company. Therefore, Mr. Li Baoyuan is deemed to be interested in 100% of the equity interests, or 289,500,000 shares, in Zhongru Investment and thus be interested in the 1,300,000,000 Shares directly or indirectly held by Qianbao Investment for the purpose of Part XV of the SFO.

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF DIRECTORS. SUPERVISORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES IN THE SHARES OF ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS OF THE COMPANY

Name of the Directors, Supervisors and chief executives	Name of associated corporation	Capacity	Number of ordinary shares interested in the associated corporation	Nature of interest	Approximate percentage of issued share capital of associated corporation as at 31 December 2024
Directors					
Mr. Li Baoyuan¹	Qianbao Investment ²	Beneficial owner	45,000,000 shares	Long position	90.00%
	Zhongru Investment³	Interest in controlled corporation	289,500,000 shares	Long position	100.00%
Mr. Li Baozhong	Qianbao Investment ²	Beneficial owner	5,000,000 shares	Long position	10.00%
Mr. Shang Jinfeng	Zhongru Investment ³	Beneficial owner	5,000,000 shares	Long position	1.73%
Mr. Zhao Wensheng	Zhongru Investment ³	Beneficial owner	3,000,000 shares	Long position	1.04%
Mr. Tian Wei	Zhongru Investment ³	Beneficial owner	3,000,000 shares	Long position	1.04%
Mr. Zhang Wenzhong	Zhongru Investment ³	Beneficial owner	3,000,000 shares	Long position	1.04%
Supervisors					
Mr. Chen Qinghan	Zhongru Investment³	Beneficial owner	1,000,000 shares	Long position	0.35%
Mr. Wang Feng	Zhongru Investment³	Beneficial owner	1,000,000 shares	Long position	0.35%

Notes:

- As at 31 December 2024, Mr. Li Baoyuan directly holds 90% of the equity interests in Qianbao Investment, and Qianbao Investment directly holds 34.95% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment. In addition, each of the remaining 136 individual shareholders of Zhongru Investment has respectively undertaken that they have followed since the establishment of Zhongru Investment or when each of them became a shareholder of Zhongru Investment, and will continue to follow Qianbao Investment in exercising their voting powers at shareholders' general meeting of Zhongru Investment and all other rights of shareholders of Zhongru Investment. Therefore, Mr. Li Baoyuan (through Qianbao Investment) is deemed to be interested in 100% of the equity interests, or 289,500,000 shares, in Zhongru Investment.
- 2. As at 31 December 2024, the total share capital of Qianbao Investment is 50,000,000 shares.
- 3. As at 31 December 2024, the total share capital of Zhongru Investment is 289,500,000 shares.

Save as disclosed above, so far as any Directors, Supervisors or chief executives of the Company are aware, as at 31 December 2024, none of the Directors, Supervisors or chief executives of the Company had any interests or short positions in the Shares, underlying Shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (as defined in Part XV of the SFO) which were (i) required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they are taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (ii) recorded in the register kept under Section 352 of the SFO; or (iii) required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code.

RIGHTS OF DIRECTORS AND SUPERVISORS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

As of 31 December 2024, none of the Directors or Supervisors or their respective spouses or children under the age of 18 was granted any rights to acquire benefits by means of acquisition of Shares or debentures of the Company, nor exercised any such rights. The Company or any of its subsidiaries did not make any arrangement to enable the Directors or their respective spouses or children under the age of 18 to acquire such rights from any other body corporate.

INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS OF SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS IN THE SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES OF THE COMPANY

As at 31 December 2024, the following persons (not being the Directors, Supervisors or chief executives of the Company) had interests or short positions in the Shares or underlying Shares of the Company which would be required to be recorded in the register kept under Section 336 of the SFO:

Name of Shareholder	Capacity	Number of Shares interested	Class of Shares	Nature of interest	Approximate percentage of shareholding in the relevant class of Shares as at 31 December 2024	Approximate percentage of shareholding in total issued share capital of the Company as at 31 December 2024
Zhongru Investment	Beneficial owner	1,202,500,000	Domestic Shares	Long position	92.50%	68.27%
Qianbao Investment ¹	Interest in controlled corporation	1,202,500,000	Domestic Shares	Long position	92.50%	68.27%
	Beneficial owner	97,500,000	Domestic Shares	Long position	7.50%	5.54%

Note:

1. As at 31 December 2024, Qianbao Investment directly holds 5.54% of the equity interests in the Company and 34.95% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment. In addition, each of the remaining 136 individual shareholders of Zhongru Investment has respectively undertaken that they have followed since the establishment of Zhongru Investment or when each of them became a shareholder of Zhongru Investment, and will continue to follow Qianbao Investment in exercising their voting powers at general meetings of Zhongru Investment and all other rights of shareholders of Zhongru Investment. Therefore, Qianbao Investment is deemed to be interested in 100% of the equity interests in Zhongru Investment and thus be interested in the 1,202,500,000 Domestic Shares held by Zhongru Investment for the purpose of Part XV of the SFO.

The Board is pleased to present the corporate governance report of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2024.

Unless otherwise stated, reference of the code provisions made in this corporate governance report in relation to the Corporate Governance Code is referred to the provisions contained in the Appendix C1 to the Listing Rules in force during the year ended 31 December 2024.

For the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company has complied with the code provisions (the "Code Provisions") of the Corporate Governance Code. It has established a set of corporate governance system with respect to Board composition, Board diversity policy, duties and procedures, remuneration structure of the Directors and senior management and appraisal of the Board, internal control and audit, joint company secretaries and communication between the Company and Shareholders.

In particular, the Chairman assumes the major responsibility for ensuring that sound corporate governance practices and procedures of the Company are in place. The Company has adopted a corporate governance policy, which sets out terms of reference for the Board, including but not limited to: formulation and review of the corporate governance policy and practices of the Company; review and monitoring of the training and continuous professional development of the Directors and senior management; review and monitoring of the policies and practices of the Company in relation to compliance with laws and regulatory requirements; formulation, review and monitoring of compliance by staff and Directors with the code of conduct and compliance manual; and review of the compliance of the Company with the Corporate Governance Code.

CORPORATE CULTURE

The Company is committed to cultivating corporate culture. Based on the cultural theme of "Creating a harmonious family, and becoming a responsible person", and based on the corporate mission of "Creating a space full of love" and the corporate value of "Commitment to excellence, dedication, boundless organization, co-creating value", the Group's employees at all levels can grow up and give full play to their potential through law-abiding, ethical and responsible actions, so that the Company can provide sustainable long-term performance, operate in a way that is beneficial to the society and the environment, and strive to achieve the beautiful vision of "People-oriented happy enterprise with vibrant and long-lasting business".

The Company's corporate mission and corporate value guide employees' conduct and behavior, ensuring they are embedded in the Company's operating practices, workplace policies and practices, and stakeholder relationships. Considering that corporate culture is embodied in various environmental issues, such as workforce engagement, employee retention and training, legal and regulatory compliance, employee safety, welfare and support, the Group's culture, mission, values and strategies are aligned.

Cultural	Corporate	Corporate	Corporate
Theme	Mission	Vision	Value
Creating a harmonious family, and becoming a responsible person.	Creating a space full of love	People-oriented happy enterprise with vibrant and long-lasting business	Commitment to excellence, dedication, boundless organization, co-creating value

Corporate Culture

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

The Company is committed to achieving and maintaining a high level of corporate governance to meet business needs and Shareholders' requirements. To ensure that the Company is able to fully fulfill its obligations under the Listing Rules, the Company has established an effective corporate supervision structure and is committed to continually improving its internal control and corporate governance mechanisms. The Company also operates in strict accordance with the Articles of Association, the Working Rules of the Committees under the Board of Directors, the Company Law, and the relevant laws, regulations and regulatory documents, as well as the relevant provisions of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange, so as to do a good job in corporate information disclosure, investor relationship management and service.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company had complied with all the Code Provisions under the Corporate Governance Code and had adopted most of the recommended best practices as set out therein.

BOARD

Responsibilities

The Board is held accountable for the general meeting and is primarily responsible for overall management and control of the Company as well as providing leadership and approving strategic policies and plans with a view to enhancing Shareholder value. All Directors carry out their duties in good faith and in compliance with the applicable laws and regulations, and act in the interest of the Company and its Shareholders at all times.

All Directors have full and timely access to all relevant information as well as the advice and services of the joint company secretaries and senior management, with a view to ensuring compliance with the Board procedures and all applicable laws and regulations.

The Board is responsible for making decisions on all major matters of the Company, including approval and monitoring of all policy matters, overall strategies and budgets, operating plans and investment proposals, internal control and risk management systems, material transactions (in particular those that may involve conflict of interests), review and/or approval of share schemes; financial information, appointment or dismissal of senior management of the Company and other significant financial and operational matters.

Directors have full and timely access to independent consultation with the senior management. Any Director and Board Committee may request independent professional advice in appropriate circumstances at the Company's expense, upon making reasonable request to the Board.

The Company has established relevant mechanisms to ensure that independent views and opinions are available to the Board, including but not limited to:

- 1. Where appropriate, the Company shall provide proper and sufficient resources and purchase appropriate insurance to cover any matter relating to obtaining independent opinions by the Board, including but not limited to engaging a legal team or any other professionals for such purpose. Such expenses shall be borne by the Company.
- 2. The Board shall review its structure, size, composition (including skills, knowledge and experience) and diversity policy at least once a year in order to maintain a balanced mix of executive and non-executive Directors (including independent non-executive Directors) so that the Board has a strong element of independence and is able to make independent judgement effectively.
- 3. If all the independent non-executive Directors have served on the Board for more than nine years, the Company is required to appoint new independent non-executive Directors at the forthcoming annual general meeting.
- 4. If the Board is entirely of one gender, it shall appoint at least one Director of the other gender as soon as possible so that the Board may have a more diverse perspective.

The Board has reviewed the implementation and effectiveness of the relevant mechanisms to ensure that independent views and opinions are available to the Board and considered it to be effective during the Reporting Period. The Board will continue to review the implementation and effectiveness of such mechanism on an annual basis.

The Board has delegated the authority and responsibility for day-to-day management and operation of the Company to the management. The management of the Company decides the investment, financing, contracts, transactions and other matters of the Company within the scope of the Articles of Association and the authorization of the Board of Directors. The respective functions of the Board and management of the Company were established and will be reviewed from time to time as appropriate. To oversee particular aspects of the Company's affairs, the Board has established four Board committees, namely the Audit Committee, the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee, the Nomination Committee, and the Strategic Committee. The Board has delegated to these Board Committees responsibilities as set out in their respective terms of reference.

BOARD COMPOSITION

During the year ended 31 December 2024 and up to the Latest Practicable Date, the Directors were as follows:

Executive Directors

Mr. Li Baozhong¹ (Chairman)

Mr. Shang Jinfeng (President)

Mr. Zhao Wensheng

Mr. Tian Wei

Mr. Zhang Wenzhong

Non-executive Director

Mr. Li Baoyuan²

Independent Non-executive Directors

Ms. Shen Lifeng

Ms. Chen Xin

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny

Notes:

- 1. Mr. Li Baozhong is the brother of Mr. Li Baoyuan and uncle of Mr. Li Wutie.
- 2. Mr. Li Baoyuan is the brother of Mr. Li Baozhong and the father of Mr. Li Wutie.

Biographies of the Directors are set out in the section headed "Directors, Supervisors, Senior Management and Employees" in this report.

Saved for disclosed above, there are no relationships among the Directors, Supervisors and senior management, including financial, business, family or other material/relevant relationships.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company has been in compliance with the requirements of Rules 3.10(1) and 3.10(2) of the Listing Rules relating to the appointment of at least three independent non-executive Directors with at least one independent non-executive Director possessing the appropriate professional accounting qualifications or related financial management expertise. The Company has also complied with the requirement of Rule 3.10A of the Listing Rules relating to the appointment of independent non-executive Directors representing at least one-third of the Board.

The Company has received from each of the independent non-executive Directors an annual confirmation of his/her independence pursuant to the independence guidelines set out in Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. Each of the independent non-executive Directors has confirmed his/her independence pursuant to the factors set out in Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules and the Company considers each of them to be independent.

All Directors have brought a wide range of valuable business experience, knowledge and expertise to the Board for its effective functioning. Moreover, through active participation in Board meetings, taking the lead in managing issues involving potential conflict of interests and serving on the Board Committees, all non-executive Directors make various contributions to the effective leadership of the Company.

INDUCTION AND CONTINUOUS PROFESSIONAL **DEVELOPMENT**

All Directors are encouraged to participate in continuous professional development programs to sharpen and update their knowledge and skills. The Company has participated in continuous professional development through seminars and/or reading materials to develop and refresh its knowledge and skills. All Directors have provided training records to the Company.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the key methods of attaining continuous professional development by each of the Directors are summarized as follows:

		Reading
	Attending	regulatory
Name of Directors	courses/seminars	materials
Executive Directors		
Mr. Li Baozhong	✓	✓
Mr. Shang Jinfeng	✓	✓
Mr. Zhao Wensheng	✓	✓
Mr. Tian Wei	✓	✓
Mr. Zhang Wenzhong	~	✓
Non-executive Director		
Mr. Li Baoyuan	V	✓
Independent non-executive Directors		
Ms. Shen Lifeng	✓	✓
Ms. Chen Xin	✓	✓
Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny	✓	<i>V</i>

CHAIRMAN AND PRESIDENT

The positions of the Chairman and the President of the Company are held separately. The role of Chairman of the Company is held by Mr. Li Baozhong, and the role of President of the Company is held by Mr. Shang Jinfeng.

The division of responsibilities between the Chairman and President is clearly established and set out in writing. The Chairman exercises such functions as presiding over general meetings, convening and presiding over meetings of the Board; supervising and checking on the implementation of the resolutions of the general meetings and the Board of Directors and receiving the work reports of the President, other senior management members of the Company and the persons-in-charge of the invested enterprises of the Company, so as to ensure that the Board performs its responsibilities and all key and appropriate issues are discussed by the Board in a timely manner. The President is responsible for the Board, appointed by the Board and has the delegated power to manage the Company and to oversee the activities of the Company on a day-to-day basis. His major functions include being in charge of the production, operation and management of the Company, to organize the implementation of the resolutions of the Board of Directors, and to report on his or her work to the Board of Directors; arranging for the implementation of the Company's annual business plans and investment plans, drafting the plan for establishment of the Company's internal management organization and the Company's basic management system and formulating the basic rules and regulations of the Company.

APPOINTMENT AND RE-ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Each of the Directors and Supervisors has entered into a contract with the Company. Pursuant to the Articles of Association, Directors (including executive Directors, non-executive Directors and independent non-executive Directors) shall be subject to election at the general meetings with a term of office of three years and may be re-elected. However, an independent non-executive Director shall not serve more than nine years consecutively. The Company has implemented a set of effective procedures for the appointment of new Directors. The Nomination Committee shall, in accordance with provisions of the relevant laws and regulations and the Articles of Association, taking into account the actual situations of the Company, consider the selection criteria, selection procedures and terms of office of the Directors of the Company, and record and submit the resolutions to the Board for approval. All newly nominated Directors are subject to election and approval at the general meetings.

BOARD COMMITTEES

Audit Committee

The Company established the Audit Committee on 15 December 2017, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Corporate Governance Code. The primary duties of the Audit Committee include:

- 1. to review significant financial policies of the Company and their implementation, and supervise the financial activities of the Company;
- 2. to review the financial information and relevant disclosures of the Company;
- 3. to consider and approve the risk management and internal control evaluation proposal of the Company, and supervise and evaluate the risk management and internal control of the Company;
- 4. to consider and approve the audit budget, remuneration of staff and appointment and dismissal of key senior officers of the Company, supervise and evaluate the internal audit of the Company and formulate the medium-to-long-term audit plan, annual working plan and the plan on structure of the internal audit system of the Company as authorized by the Board, and report to the Board;
- 5. to propose the appointment or dismissal of the external accounting firm, supervise the work of the external accounting firm, and evaluate the report of the external accounting firm to ensure that the external accounting firm undertakes its audit responsibilities;

- 6. to facilitate communications and monitor the relationship between the internal audit department and the external accounting firm;
- 7. to monitor the non-compliance of the Company in respect of financial reporting and risk management and internal control: and
- 8. other matters required by laws, regulations, regulatory documents, the rules of the securities regulatory authority of the place where the Shares of the Company are listed and the requirements of the Articles of Association, and as authorized by the Board.

The Audit Committee currently consists of four non-executive Directors, three of whom are independent non-executive Directors. The members of the Audit Committee are currently Ms. Shen Lifeng, Mr. Li Baoyuan, Ms. Chen Xin and Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny. It is currently chaired by Ms. Shen Lifeng, an independent non-executive Director.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Audit Committee convened 3 meetings to review the annual results announcement and annual report for the year ended 31 December 2023, the Financial Report for Year 2023 and the Financial Budget for Year 2024, to approve and review the internal control and risk management system of the Group and to oversee the audit process, to review the interim results announcement and interim report for the six months ended 30 June 2024, and to review the resolution on renewing the Engineering Construction Related Services Framework Agreement.

Nomination Committee

The Company established the Nomination Committee on 15 December 2017, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Corporate Governance Code. The primary duties of the Nomination Committee include:

- to formulate procedures and standards for the election of Directors and senior 1. management and make recommendations to the Board in this regard;
- 2. to make recommendations to the Board on the nomination of candidates for Directors, Presidents and secretary of the Board:
- 3. to conduct preliminary examination of the eligibility of candidates for Directors and senior management;
- 4. to make recommendations to the Board on the nomination of candidates for chairmen and members of the Board Committees; and
- 5. other matters required by laws, regulations, regulatory documents, the rules of the securities regulatory authority of the place where the Shares of the Company are listed and the requirements of the Articles of Association, and as authorized by the Board.

The Nomination Committee currently consists of two executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors. The members of the Nomination Committee are currently Ms. Chen Xin, Mr. Li Baozhong, Mr. Shang Jinfeng, Ms. Shen Lifeng and Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny. It is currently chaired by Ms. Chen Xin, an independent non-executive Director.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Nomination Committee convened 1 meeting, to review the structure, size and composition of the Board, assess the independence of independent non-executive Directors and the diversity of the Board.

Board Diversity Policy

The Company adopted the Board diversity policy on 5 June 2017, which is summarized as

Overview of the policy

With a view to achieving sustainable and balanced development, the Company considers increasing diversity at the Board level as an essential element in achieving strategic objectives and maintaining sustainable development. All Board appointments are based on meritocracy and candidates are considered against appropriate criteria, having due regard for the benefits of diversity on the Board.

Measurable objectives and progress on achieving such objectives

The selection of candidates is based on a wide range of diversity perspectives with reference to the business model and special requirements of the Company, including but not limited to gender, ethnicity, language, cultural background, educational background, industry experience and professional experience. The Nomination Committee reviews the policy and the measurable objectives (including diversity in gender and age group of Board members, experience of Board members in a wide range of industries and knowledge and skills in different fields, etc.) on an annual basis, so as to ensure the continued effectiveness of the Board.

As at the Latest Practicable Date, the Company had a total of nine Directors, covering different gender and age groups. In addition to construction projects, members of the Board also have industry and professional experience in finance, legal affairs and corporate governance. The Nomination Committee has reviewed the Board diversity policy and the measurable objectives and considers that, appropriate balance has been stricken among the Board members in terms of gender, skills, experience and perspectives, the measurable objectives have been achieved and the Board diversity policy has been effective.

The composition of the Board of the Company is in compliance with the gender diversity requirement of the Board under the Listing Rules and the Company's Board diversity policy. The Company's existing Board diversity policy and nomination policy ensure that the Board will have potential successors available to support the existing diversity of the Board.

Nomination policy

The Company adopted the Director nomination policy on 25 March 2019.

According to the Director nomination policy, the Nomination Committee adopts the following selection procedures when recommending candidates for Directors:

- (1)The Nomination Committee shall actively communicate with all business and functional departments of the Company to study the Company's need for Directors;
- The Nomination Committee may extensively look for suitable candidates among (2)Substantial Shareholders, the Company and its subsidiaries, as well as relevant industry institutions and market institutions:
- According to the criteria listed in the Company's Board diversity policy and Director (3) nomination policy, identify and select the recommended candidates, and collect relevant information of the primary candidates to form written materials;
- (4) Obtaining the nominee's consent to the nomination, otherwise he/she cannot be taken as the recommended candidate:
- Convening a meeting of the Nomination Committee to examine the qualifications of the (5)primary candidates according to the qualifications of Directors;
- Before the election of new Directors, providing relevant materials of the recommended candidates to the Board for consideration; and
- (7) Carrying out other follow-up work according to the Board's decisions and feedback.

In considering the nomination of recommended Directors, the Nomination Committee will take into account the Board diversity policy of the Company and abide by the following criteria:

- i. The candidates will be recommended based on a series of diversified categories with reference to the Company's business model and specific needs, including but not limited to gender, age, race, language, cultural background, educational background, industry experience and professional experience;
- ii. The impact of the proposed candidates on the structure and diversity of the Board;
- Whether the recommended candidates have the commitment to devote sufficient time iii. and effectively perform his/her duties as Directors. Therefore, consideration should be given to the number and nature of positions held by the candidate in public companies or organizations, as well as other work burdens that the candidate has undertaken;
- Whether the proposed candidate has caused potential/actual conflicts of interest as a result of his/her election:
- Industry status, professionalism and independence of independent non-executive Director ٧. candidates:
- vi. As for the proposed re-appointment of the independent non-executive Director, the time period he/she has served in the Company; and
- Other factors that the Nomination Committee may consider relevant. vii.

Remuneration and Appraisal Committee

The Company established the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee on 15 December 2017, with written terms of reference in compliance with the Corporate Governance Code. The primary duties of the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee include:

- 1. to organize and formulate the remuneration policy and plan of the Directors and senior management and submit to the Board for approval, and propose the remuneration distribution plan according to the performance evaluation of the Directors and senior management and submit to the Board for approval; and
- 2. other matters required by laws, regulations, regulatory documents, the rules of the securities regulatory authority of the place where the Shares of the Company are listed and the requirements of the Articles of Association, and as authorized by the Board.

The Remuneration and Appraisal Committee currently consists of two executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors. The members of the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee are currently Ms. Chen Xin, Mr. Li Baozhong, Mr. Shang Jinfeng, Ms. Shen Lifeng and Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny. It is currently chaired by Ms. Chen Xin, an independent non-executive Director.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee convened 1 meeting, to review the policies of the remuneration of the Directors and senior management and the remunerations of the Directors and senior management in 2023.

Strategic Committee

The Company established the Strategic Committee on 19 July 2019. The primary duties of the Strategic Committee include:

- 1. to study and provide proposals for the interim and long-term development strategy and overall planning of the Company;
- 2. to study and provide proposals for the industrial structural adjustments, significant assets and business reorganization protocol of the Company;
- 3. to study and provide proposals for the investment and financing plans approved by the Board according to the Articles of Association;
- 4. to study and provide proposals for the significant capital operation, significant external investment and asset operation projects approved by the Board according to the Articles of Association:
- to study and provide proposals on the Company's environmental, social and governance 5. policies, strategies and reporting that are subject to approval by the Board;
- 6. to review, assess and to provide adjustment proposals at an appropriate time for the implementation situations of above matters; and
- 7. to accomplish other duties given by the Board.

The Strategic Committee currently consists of three executive Directors. The members of the Strategic Committee are currently Mr. Li Baozhong, Mr. Shang Jinfeng and Mr. Zhao Wensheng. It is currently chaired by Mr. Li Baozhong, the Chairman of the Board.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Strategic Committee convened 1 meeting, to review the investment budget plan for 2024; the financing plan for 2024; issuance of debt financing instruments in 2024; to propose to the general meeting to grant the general mandate to the Board to issue additional Domestic Shares and H Shares, and review the annual environmental, social and governance report of the Company.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FUNCTION

The Board recognizes that corporate governance should be the collective responsibility of the Directors and their corporate governance duties include:

- to formulate, review and improve the corporate governance system and the (a) implementation of the Company;
- (b) to review and supervise the training and continuous professional development of the Directors and senior management;
- (c) to review and supervise the compliance of the Company's policies with laws and relevant regulations of the securities regulatory authority where the Shares are listed and to make the relevant disclosure:
- (d) to formulate, review and monitor the code of conduct and compliance manual applicable to the employees and Directors of the Company; and
- to review the Company's compliance with the Corporate Governance Code and the disclosure in the Corporate Governance Report.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the above corporate governance function was performed and executed by the Board and the Board has reviewed the Company's compliance with the Corporate Governance Code.

BOARD MEETINGS, BOARD COMMITTEE MEETINGS AND THE GENERAL MEETING

Meetings of the Board are divided into regular meetings and extraordinary meetings. The Board intends to hold Board meetings regularly at least four times a year at approximately quarterly intervals. Notices of not less than fourteen days will be given before all regular Board meetings, and notices of not less than five days will be given before extraordinary Board meetings, to provide all Directors with an opportunity to attend and include matters in the agenda for regular Board meetings.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the Company convened eight Board meetings and one general meeting.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, the attendance record of each Director at the meetings of the Board, the Audit Committee, the Nomination Committee, the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee and the Strategic Committee and the general meetings is set out below:

		N	lumber of attend	lance/meeting(s)		
				Remuneration		
		Audit	Nomination	and Appraisal	Strategic	
		Committee	Committee	Committee	Committee	General
Name of Director	Board meeting	meeting	meeting	meeting	meeting	meeting
Executive Directors						
Mr. Li Baozhong	8/8	-	1/1	1/1	1/1	1/1
Mr. Shang Jinfeng	8/8	-	1/1	1/1	1/1	1/1
Mr. Tian Wei	8/8	-	-	-	-	1/1
Mr. Zhao Wensheng	8/8	-	-	-	1/1	1/1
Mr. Zhang Wenzhong	8/8	-	-	-	-	1/1
Non-executive Director						
Mr. Li Baoyuan	8/8	3/3	-	-	-	1/1
Independent non-executive						
Directors						
Ms. Shen Lifeng	8/8	3/3	1/1	1/1	-	1/1
Ms. Chen Xin	8/8	3/3	1/1	1/1	-	1/1
Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny	8/8	3/3	1/1	1/1	-	1/1

REMUNERATIONS OF THE SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Details of Directors' remuneration are set out in note XIV-1 to the audited consolidated financial statements. Remunerations paid to a total of 3 senior management (excluding the Directors) by bands for the year ended 31 December 2024 are set out below:

	Number of
Remuneration band	individuals

RMB200,001 to RMB500,000 RMB500.001 to RMB1.000.000

1 2

SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS BY DIRECTORS AND **SUPERVISORS**

The Company has adopted the Model Code as the code for all Directors and Supervisors to conduct transactions of the Company's securities. The Company has made specific inquiries to all Directors and Supervisors about their compliance with the Model Code, and they all confirmed that they have complied with the standards specified in the Model Code during the year ended 31 December 2024.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL

The Company has established the Inspection and Auditing Department to assist in supervision of the performance of duties and implementation of basic work system of headquarters' functional departments of the Group and oversee the internal operation and implementation of basic work system of subsidiaries of the Group. In particular, the Board acknowledges its responsibilities for overseeing the risk management and internal control system of the Group. It also supervises and inspects the works and the risk management and internal control of the Company through the Audit Committee, and reviews the effectiveness at least once annually. Considering that the purpose of risk management and internal control system monitoring is to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, the Board can only reasonably, not absolutely guarantee that the above system and internal control can prevent any material misrepresentation or loss. For the year ended 31 December 2024, the Board had annually reviewed the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control system and considers that, the design and function of the risk management and internal control system remain effective and appropriate in all material aspects.

Based on the "Basic Standard of Corporate Internal Control" and its implementation guidelines, and with reference to the requirements of the SFC and the actual conditions of the Company, the Company formulated the "Internal Control Management System of Hebei Construction Group (《河北建設集團內部控制管理制度》)", "Articles of the Risk Management Committee of Hebei Construction Group (《河北建設集團風控委員會章程》)" and the "Plan on Establishment and Implementation of "Three Lines of Defense" of Internal Control (《內部控制"三道防線"建設實施 方案 》)". This facilitated the establishment of a more comprehensive internal control and risk management system aiming at upgrading the operation management and risk management capabilities of the Company, promoting the sustainability of the Company and safeguarding the legal rights and interest of the investors. The "internal control" of such systems refers to the business systems and operating processes implemented by the Board, Board of Supervisors, management and all staff of the Company for attaining management goals of internal control. Business systems under such systems include all individual business units of the Group managed with the top-down approach, such as the market development system, operation management system, human resources system and financial management system, as well as the wholly-owned subsidiaries, controlled subsidiaries, branches and engineering project groups. The Board of the Company is in charge of building and maintaining the internal control and risk management system. It has established the Audit Committee for reviewing the formulation and implementation of the internal control and risk management system. The management of the Company has established the risk management committee, which leads the internal control and risk management of the Company, while the supervision and audit department evaluates the construction and implementation of the internal control system. Based on the internal control and risk management system, the Company organizes risk assessment on a yearly basis to collect information on risks for rectification or elimination. In 2024, the Company performed relatively comprehensive risk assessment and internal control evaluation, which covered the headquarters and the subsidiaries of the Group. It also prepared the 2024 Risk and Internal Control Work Report and Project Internal Control Evaluation Report. The Board and the senior management of the Company attach great importance to the problems and risks identified and carried out rectification and improvement one by one, which ensured compliant and efficient business operation of the Company. In view of the above, the Company has a complete internal control structure in place, and an appropriate set-up for the internal audit department and staff, which effectively ensure the supervision and implementation of internal control procedures. The internal control and evaluation of the Company give a full and fair view of the actual situation and play an important role in supporting the compliant operation of the Company in the long run.

With respect to the procedures and internal controls for the handling and dissemination of inside information, the Company:

- (i) is aware of its obligations under the SFO and the Listing Rules and the overriding principle that inside information should be announced as soon as reasonably practicable if it is the subject of a decision;
- (ii) conducts its affairs with close regard to the applicable laws and regulations; and
- (iii) has communicated to all relevant staff regarding the requirement under the applicable laws and regulations.

During the Reporting Period, no person with knowledge of inside information was found using inside information to buy and sell the Company's Shares.

JOINT COMPANY SECRETARIES

The joint company secretaries of the Company are Mr. Li Wutie ("Mr. Li") and Ms. Wong Wai Ling ("Ms. Wong").

Mr. Li is the Board secretary and the assistant to the President of the Company. He is mainly responsible for assisting the President in dealing with various affairs and handling information disclosures and investor management as well as corporate governance affairs of the Company.

Ms. Wong Wai Ling, the other joint company secretary of the Company, is the vice president of SWCS Corporate Services Group (Hong Kong) Limited. She acts as the contact person of the Company with the Stock Exchange and assists Mr. Li in his performance of duties as the joint company secretary of the Company. Ms. Wong's primary contact person at the Company is Mr. Li.

For the year ended 31 December 2024, each of Mr. Li and Ms. Wong has taken no less than 15 hours of the relevant professional training on review of the Listing Rules and other compliance requirements.

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY IN RESPECT OF THE FINANCIAL **STATEMENTS**

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for preparing the financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2024 in accordance with statutory requirements and applicable accounting standards.

The Board is accountable to the Shareholders for a clear and balanced assessment on the Company's financial position and prospects. The management of the Company provides all relevant information and records to the Board, which enables it to prepare the accounts and perform the above assessments.

The Audit Committee has reviewed and recommended to the Board to adopt the audited accounts for the year ended 31 December 2024. The Board is not aware of any material uncertainties relating to the events or conditions that may undermine the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The report of the independent auditor of the Company on its reporting responsibilities on the financial statements of the Group is set out in the independent auditor's report on page 112 to page 121.

AUDITORS

Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP was the auditor of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2024, and shall retire at the 2024 annual general meeting and, be eligible, will offer itself for re-appointment. A resolution for the re-appointment of Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP as the auditor of the Company will be proposed at the 2024 annual general meeting. The remuneration paid to Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP in respect of the audit services rendered for the year ended 31 December 2024 was RMB5.5 million. Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP did not provide any non-audit services to the Company for the year ended 31 December 2024.

COMMUNICATION WITH SHAREHOLDERS AND INVESTOR **RELATIONS**

The Shareholders' communication policy of the Company aims to maintain transparency and provide timely information of the major development of the Group to Shareholders and investors. General meetings of the Company are formal channels for communication between Shareholders and the Board. The Chairman of the Board and the chairman of the Board Committees (or, in their absence, other members of the respective committees) will make themselves available at the general meetings to have direct communication with the Shareholders.

The Company has reviewed the above Shareholders' communication policy and its implementation during the year and considered it sufficient and effective in terms of investor protection.

Shareholders may also send their enquiries and concerns to the Board by addressing them to the investor relations department of the Company at the following address or email address:

Address: No. 125 Lugang Road, Jingxiu District, Baoding City, Hebei Province, the PRC

Email: hebeiiianshe@hebis.com.cn

SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

Requisition of Convening Extraordinary General Meeting by **Shareholders**

In accordance with Article 70 to the Articles of Association, a Shareholder alone or the Shareholders together holding at least 10 percent of the Company's Shares shall have the right to make a request to the Board in writing to call for convening an extraordinary general meeting. The Board shall, in accordance with laws and the Articles of Association, give a written response on whether or not it agrees to convene such meeting within 10 days after receipt of the request.

If the Board agrees to convene an extraordinary general meeting, it shall issue a notice convening such meeting within 5 days after it has so resolved. The consent of the relevant Shareholder(s) is required for any changes to be made in the notice to the original request.

If the Board does not agree to convene such meeting, or fails to give a response within 10 days after receipt of the request, the Shareholder alone or Shareholders together holding at least 10 percent of the Shares shall have the right to propose to the Board of Supervisors in writing to call for convening the extraordinary general meeting.

If the Board of Supervisors agrees to convene the extraordinary general meeting, it shall issue a notice calling such meeting within 5 days after receipt of the request. The consent of the relevant Shareholder(s) is required for any changes to be made in the notice to the original request.

If the Board of Supervisors fails to issue the notice of the general meeting by the prescribed deadline, it shall be deemed to have failed to convene and preside over such meeting, and a Shareholder alone or Shareholders together holding at least 10 percent of the Shares of the Company for at least 90 days in succession may himself/herself/themselves convene and preside over such meeting.

In accordance with Article 71 to the Articles of Association, Shareholders requesting the convening of a class meeting shall do so by the procedure set forth below:

- (i) two or more Shareholders holding in aggregate at least 10 percent of the Shares carrying the voting right at the meeting to be held may sign one or more written requests of identical form and content requesting that the Board convene a class meeting and stating the topics to be discussed at the meeting. The Board shall convene the class meeting as soon as possible after having received the aforementioned written request. The shareholding referred to above shall be calculated as of the day on which the written request is made by the Shareholders.
- if the Board fails to issue a notice to convene such meeting within 30 days after having (ii)received the aforementioned written request, the Shareholders who made such request may themselves convene the meeting within four months after the Board received the request. The procedure for the Shareholders to convene such meeting shall, to the extent possible, be identical to the procedure for the Board to convene the general meetings.

If Shareholders convene and hold a meeting themselves because the Board failed to hold such meeting pursuant to the request as mentioned above, the reasonable expenses incurred by such Shareholders shall be borne by the Company and shall be deducted from the sums owed by the Company to the negligent Directors.

Putting Forward Proposals at General Meetings

In accordance with Article 76 to the Articles of Association, when the Company is to hold an annual general meeting, the Board, the Board of Supervisors and a Shareholder alone or Shareholders together holding 3 percent or more of the Company's Shares shall be entitled to propose motions to the Company.

A Shareholder alone or Shareholders together holding at least 3 percent of the Shares of the Company may submit extempore motions in writing to the convener at No. 125 Lugang Road, Jingxiu District, Baoding City, Hebei Province, the PRC, 10 days prior to the date of such meeting. The convener shall issue a supplementary notice of the general meeting and make a public announcement of the contents of such extempore motion within two days after receipt of the motion, and submit such extempore motion to the general meeting for consideration. The contents of such extempore motion shall fall within the authority of the general meeting, and contain a clear topic and a specific resolution.

THE ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION

There were no changes to the Articles of Association during the year ended 31 December 2024 to the Latest Practicable Date.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Li Baozhong (李寶忠), aged 55, is the Chairman of the Board and an executive Director of the Company since 22 December 2015. Mr. Li is also the chairman of the Strategic Committee and a member of the Nomination Committee and the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee under the Board of the Company, and has served as the secretary to the Party Committee of the Company since January 2021. Mr. Li also serves as the chairman of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd., Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. and Shenzhen Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd., an executive director and the general manager of Baoding Zhongcheng Investment Management Co., Ltd., a supervisor of Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd. and a director of Bank of Baoding Co., Ltd. (保定 銀行股份有限公司). Mr. Li is a vice president of Hebei Construction Industry Association and the president of Baoding Construction Industry Association. Mr. Li has over 32 years of experience in corporate management and in the construction engineering industry. His previous primary work experience includes: serving as a technician, a deputy project manager and the project manager of Work Zone I of the Fourth Branch of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from July 1992 to December 1996; a vice manager of the Fourth Branch of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from January 1997 to December 1997; the manager of the Fourth Branch of the Company from January 1998 to December 2010; and a vice Chairman of the Board and a vice President of the Company from December 2010 to December 2015. Mr. Li was elected as a Deputy of the thirteenth session to the National People's Congress in March 2018.

Mr. Li obtained an executive master's degree in business administration from Cheung Kong Graduate School of Business in Beijing, the PRC in September 2015. Mr. Li obtained the qualification of national certified constructor from the Ministry of Construction of the PRC in January 2008 and the qualification of senior engineer from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in December 2009, respectively. Mr. Li was awarded the "Model Worker of Baoding (保定市勞動模範)" by the People's Government of Baoding in April 2013, the "Model Worker of Hebei Province (河北省勞動模範)" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in April 2014, the "National Excellent Worker in Construction Industry (全國建築業先進工作者)" by China Construction Industry Association in October 2016 and the "Quality Award of Hebei Government (河北省政府質量獎)" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in June 2017, and was appointed as an "Expert with Special Allowance of Hebei Provincial Government" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in September 2019.

Mr. Li is the brother of Mr. Li Baoyuan, the Honorary Chairman and non-executive Director of the Company, and uncle of Mr. Li Wutie, the Board Secretary, joint company secretary and assistant to the President of the Company.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

Mr. Shang Jinfeng (商金峰), aged 48, is an executive Director and the President of the Company since 31 March 2017. Mr. Shang is also a member of the Nomination Committee, the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee and the Strategic Committee under the Board of the Company. Mr. Shang also serves as a director of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd., Hebei Lvjian Investment Company (河北綠建投資股份公司), Inner Mongolia Construction Investment Group Co., Ltd. (內蒙古建設投資集團有限公司), Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd., Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. and Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd. Mr. Shang has over 27 years of experience in the construction engineering industry and corporate management. His previous primary work experience includes: serving as a technician, the person in charge of technology and the project manager of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. from July 1998 to October 2008; a vice general manager in charge of production of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. from March 2008 to December 2010; a standing vice general manager and the general manager of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. from December 2010 to January 2017; and a vice President and a standing vice President of the Company from December 2013 to March 2017.

Mr. Shang obtained an undergraduate diploma in urban construction from the Agricultural University of Hebei Province in Baoding, the PRC in July 1998 and an EMBA degree from Peking University in Beijing, the PRC in January 2016. Mr. Shang obtained the qualifications of national certified constructor from the Ministry of Construction of the PRC in January 2008 and senior engineer from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革 領導小組辦公室) in December 2013. Mr. Shang was accredited the "Wusi Youth Medal of Baoding City (保定市五四青年獎章)" jointly from China Communist Youth League Baoding Committee, Bureau of Human Resources and Social Security of Baoding and Baoding Youth Federation in May 2012. Mr. Shang has been awarded as the "Excellent Enterprise Manager in Construction Industry (建築業優秀企業管理者)" by Hebei Building Industry Association for five times from 2012 to 2017 and a second-level candidate of "New Century Triple Talents Project of Hebei Province" (河北省新世紀"三三三人才工程") by Leading Group of "Triple Talents Project" of Hebei Province (河 北省"三三三人才工程"領導小組) in December 2015.

Mr. Zhao Wensheng (趙文生), aged 55, is the chief accountant and the director of finance of the Company since 23 January 2013 and an executive Director of the Company since 25 February 2019. Mr. Zhao is also a member of the Strategy Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company. Mr. Zhao also serves as a director of Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd., the chairman of the board of supervisors of HCG Zhuocheng Road and Bridge Engineering Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團卓誠路橋工程有限公司), HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd. (河北建設集 團安裝工程有限公司), HCG Decoration Engineering Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團裝飾工程有限公司), and a supervisor of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團天辰建築工程有限公 司), Hebei Lvjian Investment Company (河北綠建投資股份公司), Hebei Construction Group Qianqiu Management Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團千秋管業有限公司), Shenzhen Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. (深 圳中儒投資有限公司), Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. and Hebei Haikuo Environmental Technology Co., Ltd. (河北海闊環境科技有限公司). Mr. Zhao is also a standing member of China Construction Accounting Institute (中國建設會計學會). Mr. Zhao's previous primary work experience includes: serving as an accountant of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province (河 北省第一建築工程公司) from July 1989 to January 1997; the head of finance department of HCG Decoration Engineering Co., Ltd. from January 1997 to July 2005; a deputy head of the Financial Audit Department of the Company from June 2005 to April 2006; and the head of Financial Management Department of the Company from April 2006 to January 2013.

Mr. Zhao obtained a bachelor's degree in management majoring in accounting (self-study) from Hebei University of Economics and Business in Shijiazhuang, the PRC in June 2004. Mr. Zhao obtained the qualification of senior accountant from Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in 2019.

Mr. Tian Wei (田偉), aged 55, is an executive Director of the Company since 26 June 2023. Mr. Tian's previous primary work experience includes working in the First Branch and Inner Mongolia Branch of the Company from December 1991 to October 2019. Mr. Tian also serves as a director of Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd., HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd., HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd., Hebei Haikuo Environmental Technology Co., Ltd. and Hebei Zhiping Construction Equipment Leasing Co., Ltd.

Mr. Tian obtained an academic diploma (adult education) in construction engineering from Hebei University of Architecture (河北建築工程學院) in June 2001, and obtained an academic diploma (adult education) in operation management of construction enterprises from Hebei University of Architecture in June 2004. Mr. Tian obtained the qualification of national first-class certified constructor from the Ministry of Construction of the PRC in April 2006, and obtained the qualification of senior engineer from the Office of Qualification Reform Leading Group of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in November 2011.

Mr. Zhang Wenzhong (張文忠), aged 49, is an executive Director of the Company since 26 June 2023. Mr. Zhang also serves as a director of HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd., Hebei Haikuo Environmental Technology Co., Ltd., Hebei Zhiping Construction Equipment Leasing Co., Ltd. and Rongcheng County Xinrong City Development Co., Ltd (容城縣鑫融城市 發展有限公司). Mr. Zhang's previous primary work experience includes working in Tianli Labor Company, Tianchen Construction Engineering Company Limited and the Third Branch of the Company from July 1998 to December 2020.

Mr. Zhang obtained an academic diploma in industrial and civil construction from Agricultural University of Hebei in July 1998; and obtained an undergraduate degree (adult education) in industrial and civil construction from Tianjin University in August 2011 and in accounting from Northeastern University in 2020. Mr. Zhang obtained the qualification of national first-class certified constructor from the MOHURD of the PRC in January 2011, and obtained the qualification of senior engineer from the Office qualification of senior engineer from the Office of Qualification Reform Leading Group of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in December 2020.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Li Baoyuan (李寶元), aged 74, is the honorary Chairman of the Board and a non-executive Director of the Company since 22 December 2015. Mr. Li is also a member of the Audit Committee under the Board of the Company. Mr. Li also serves as a director of Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. and the chairman of the board of directors of Hebei Baocang Expressway Co., Ltd. (河北保滄高速公路有限公司), an executive director and the general manager of Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd., and a director of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. Mr. Li has over 54 years of experience in corporate management and the construction engineering industry. His previous primary work experience includes: serving as a trainee, budget planner, vice subsection chief of the planning subsection of Division I, a deputy head of Team 2 of Division I and the head of Team 2 of Division I of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from 1970 to 1984; the head of Team 2 of Division I, the head of the 101 Engineering Team (formerly Team 2 of Division I), the director of Working Area I, the manager and an assistant to the manager of the Fourth Branch of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from October 1986 to September 1991; a vice manager of the No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from September 1991 to August 1995; the general manager and secretary to the Party Committee of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province from August 1995 to October 1997; the Chairman of the Board from October 1997 to December 2015 and the honorary Chairman of the Board and a non-executive Director of the Company since December 2015; the President of the Company from October 1997 to January 2006; and the secretary to the Party Committee of the Company from October 1997 to January 2021. Mr. Li was elected as a representative of the ninth, tenth and eleventh sessions of the National People's Congress from March 1998 to March 2013.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

Mr. Li obtained an academic diploma from a post-secondary course for Party and government cadres from Hebei Radio and TV University in Shijiazhuang, the PRC in July 1986, an undergraduate degree in economics and management (through correspondence course) from the Correspondence College of the Party School of the Central Committee of C.P.C. (中共中央 黨校函授學院) in Beijing, the PRC in December 1998. He also obtained a PhD degree in business administration from International East-West University in the United States in May 2009. Mr. Li obtained the qualifications of senior economist from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in December 2006. Mr. Li was granted a special government allowance and the certificate by the State Council in April 2007. He was awarded the title of "Outstanding Pioneer in Corporate Reform of Hebei Province (河北省 企業改革標兵)" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in December 1998, the "Model Worker of Hebei Province (河北省勞動模範)" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in April 1999, the "National Model Worker (全國勞動模範)" by the State Council in April 2000 and "Excellent Enterprise Director (河北省優秀企業家)" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in June 2001. He received the "Hebei Province Special Quality Award (河北省質量特別 獎)" from the People's Government of Hebei Province in December 2003 and the title of "Young and Middle-aged Expert with Outstanding Contributions in Hebei Province" by the People's Government of Hebei Province in April 2005.

Mr. Li is the brother of Mr. Li Baozhong, the Chairman and executive Director of the Company, and the father of Mr. Li Wutie, the Board secretary, joint company secretary and assistant of the President of the Company.

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Ms. Shen Lifeng (申麗鳳), aged 59, is an independent non-executive Director of the Company since 15 December 2017. Ms. Shen is also the chairwoman of the Audit Committee and a member of the Nomination Committee and the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee under the Board of the Company. Ms. Shen also serves as the chief advisor of Porda Havas International Finance Communications (Group) Holdings Company Limited (博達浩華國際財經傳訊(集團) 控股有限公 司); and a founding arbitrator of the Arbitration Committee of Langfang City (廊坊市仲裁委員會). Ms. Shen was a standing committee member of the Federation of Industry and Commerce of Hebei Province (河北省工商業聯合會) and a vice president of the General Chamber of Commerce of Hebei Province (河北省總商會) and her term ended on 31 December 2017. Ms. Shen served as a founding arbitrator of the Arbitration Committee of Shijiazhuang City (石家莊市仲裁委員 會) and her term ended on 31 December 2018. Ms. Shen has more than 35 years of experience in law, investment and financing management and corporate management. Her previous primary work experience includes: serving as a teaching assistant in the Department of Law of Hebei University from September 1987 to October 1989; the director of the legal department, an assistant to the general manager and a vice general manager of Hebei Textiles Import and Export (Group) Company (河北省紡織品進出口(集團)公司) from October 1989 to May 2006; a standing vice general manager and a member of the discipline-inspection committee of Shenglun International Industrial Group Co., Ltd. (聖侖國際實業集團股份有限公司), responsible for the reorganization and restructuring of the state-owned enterprise from May 2006 to December 2007; an executive director and the general manager of Shaanxi Kunzheng Mining Co., Ltd. (陝 西坤正礦業股份有限公司) from September 2008 to August 2014; and the chief director in charge of PRC businesses of Chong & Partners LLP from September 2016 to February 2019. Ms. Shen has served as an executive director and vice president of China Tianbao Group Development Company Limited (stock code: 1427) since 11 November 2018; an external director of Shenzhen SEZ Construction Development Group Co., Ltd. (深圳市特區建設發展集團有限公司) as appointed by Shenzhen SASAC since November 2021, and an non-executive director of China South City Holdings Limited (stock code: 1668) as appointed by Shenzhen SEZ Construction and Development Co., Ltd. since January 2023. Ms. Shen has also been appointed as a committee member (special invitee) of Hong Kong and Macau of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference of Hebei Province in January 2023.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

Ms. Shen obtained a bachelor of law degree from the Department of Law of Hebei University in Baoding, the PRC in July 1987, graduated from the Department of Economics of Hebei University in Baoding, the PRC in May 1999 and obtained a master's degree of economics in world economy, obtained a doctor of law degree in civil and commercial law from the School of Law of Peking University in Beijing, the PRC in June 2005 and a master's degree in Buddhist studies from the Faculty of Arts of the University of Hong Kong in Hong Kong in November 2015. Ms. Shen obtained the qualifications of lawver from the Lawver's Qualification Review Committee of the Ministry of Justice (司法部律師資格審查委員會) in June 1998 and senior economist from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱 改革領導小組辦公室) in November 1998, respectively. Ms. Shen was accredited the 2004 "Top Ten Excellent Youth of Hebei (河北十大傑出青年)" and the first-class merit for individuals (個人 一等功) by the China Communist Youth League Committee of Hebei Province (共青團河北省委 員會) and Hebei Provincial Department of Human Resources and Social Security and the "Top Ten Excellent Youth of Enterprises contributed by Hebei SASAC (河北省國資委所出資企業十大傑 出青年)" by Hebei SASAC in 2005, respectively. Ms. Shen was also elected and served as the representative of the sixth and seventh sessions of the Party Congress of Hebei Province.

Ms. Chen Xin (陳欣), aged 42, is an independent non-executive Director of the Company since 15 December 2017. Ms. Chen is also the chairwoman of the Nomination Committee and the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee and a member of the Audit Committee under the Board of the Company. Ms. Chen is currently the director of human resources consultant of Talentpool (HK) Limited. Ms. Chen has more than 17 years of experience in corporate management. Her previous primary work experience includes: serving as a financial advisor and accountant assistant in the financial department, and a deputy manager of the personnel unit in administration & personnel department of COSCO (HK) Industry & Trade Holdings Ltd. from February 2008 to February 2016; and the head of HR and administration department of Zhongrong International Securities Co., Ltd. from February 2016 to May 2016. Ms. Chen was the Hong Kong director of human resources of Fortune Fountain Capital Limited in 2017.

Ms. Chen obtained a bachelor's degree in accounting and finance from University of Southampton in Southampton, the United Kingdom in June 2006, and a master's degree in international management from University of London, King's College in London, the United Kingdom in December 2007.

Mr. Chan Ngai Sang Kenny (陳毅生), aged 60, is an independent non-executive Director of the Company since 15 December 2017. Mr. Chan is also a member of the Audit Committee, Nomination Committee, Remuneration and Appraisal Committee and Audit Committee of the Board of the Company. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Chan worked at Ernst & Young from July 1989 to March 1997. Since April 1997 to date, he has served as the principal of Kenny Chan & Co. He has served as an independent non-executive director of Minsheng Education Group Company Limited (stock code: 1569) since March 2017; and he has served as an independent non-executive director of Jinshang Bank Co., Ltd. (stock code: 2558) since June 2023. All the companies above are listed on the Main Board of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

Mr. Chan obtained a Bachelor of Commerce degree in accounting and finance from the University of New South Wales in Sydney, Australia in October 1988. He is a certified public accountant and a fellow member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a chartered accountant (New Zealand).

SUPERVISORS

Mr. Wang Feng (主豐), aged 45, is a non-employee representative Supervisor of the Company since 31 March 2017, and the Chairman of the Board of Supervisors of the Company since 26 June 2023. Mr. Wang is also a supervisor of Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd., HCG Decoration Engineering Co., Ltd., HCG Zhuocheng Road and Bridge Engineering Co., Ltd., HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd., HCG Ecological Environment Co., Ltd., respectively. Mr. Wang's previous primary work experience includes: serving as a teacher at No.10 Middle School of Dalad Qi, Inner Mongolia from September 2003 to August 2004, an information commissioner of the office of the Party Committee of Dalad Qi, Inner Mongolia from September 2004 to August 2005, the human resource manager of Aishengya (Baoding) Package Company Limited (愛生雅(保定) 包裝有限公司) from September 2008 to June 2010, the human resource manager of Baoding International Paper Package Company Limited (保定國際紙業包裝有限公司) from September 2010 to December 2013, and the secretary to the vice Chairman of the Board of the Company from January 2014 to September 2014. Mr. Wang is the general manager of the Inspection and Auditing Department and the deputy secretary of the Disciplinary Committee of the Company since January 2017.

Mr. Wang obtained an academic diploma from a post-secondary course for computer and application from Inner Mongolia University of Technology in Hohhot, the PRC in July 2003, an academic diploma of undergraduate course in English language from Hebei University in Baoding, the PRC in April 2009, and a bachelor's degree of adult higher education in Civil Engineering from Hebei University of Architecture in June 2018. Mr. Wang obtained the qualification of certificate of state-registered first-class constructor from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in September 2016, and obtained the qualification of senior engineer from the Qualification Reform Leading Group Office of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公室) in December 2020.

Mr. Chen Qinghan (陳清晗), aged 43, is an employee representative Supervisor of the Company. Mr. Chen is also a supervisor of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. and the director of the Party and Government Office, the vice chairman of the trade union and the deputy secretary of the Disciplinary Committee of the Company. Mr. Chen's previous work experience includes serving as a member of the Political Work Department from July 2011 to October 2014, serving as secretary of the Youth League Committee from October 2014 to April 2017, serving as deputy director of the Party and Government Office and secretary of the Youth League Committee from April 2017 to October 2021, serving as deputy director of the Party and Government Office, deputy secretary of the Disciplinary Committee and vice chairman of the trade union from October 2021 to June 2022, and serving as director of the Party and Government Office, deputy secretary of the Disciplinary Committee and vice chairman of the trade union since June 2022.

Mr. Chen obtained a master's degree in literature from Hebei University in 2011 and the title of senior political work officer in 2022.

Mr. Zhang Pengyuan (張鵬源), aged 27, has served as an employee representative Supervisor of the Company since 30 December 2024.

Mr. Zhang obtained a bachelor's degree in history from Hebei University in June 2019 and a bachelor's degree in civil engineering through a part-time education program from Hebei University of Architecture in December 2023. Mr. Zhang was awarded the honorary title of "Outstanding Communist Youth League Cadre of Baoding City" by the Baoding Municipal Committee of the Communist Youth League in April 2021, the honorary title of "Outstanding Communist Party Member of 2021" by the Communist Party Committee of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited in July 2022, and the honorary title of "Outstanding Communist Party Member of 2023" by the Communist Party Committee of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited in July 2024.

SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Mr. Shang Jinfeng (商金峰). Please refer to "Directors - Executive Directors" above for the biographical details of Mr. Shang.

Mr. Zhao Wensheng (趙文生). Please refer to "Directors - Executive Directors" above for the biographical details of Mr. Zhao.

Mr. Tian Wei (田偉). Please refer to "Directors - Executive Directors" above for the biographical details of Mr. Tian.

Mr. Zhang Wenzhong (張文忠). Please refer to "Directors - Executive Directors" above for the biographical details of Mr. Zhang.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, SENIOR MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

Mr. Lü Qian (呂謙), aged 59, is a Vice President of the Company since 1 September 2020. Mr. Lü also serves as a director of HCG Zhuocheng Road and Bridge Engineering Co., Ltd. and a director of Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. Mr. Lü's previous primary work experience includes working in the 11th Working Area, the Fifth Branch and the Airport Branch of the Company from July 1987 to September 2020.

Mr. Lü obtained an academic diploma in agricultural construction and environmental engineering from Agricultural University of Hebei in 1987, and obtained an undergraduate degree in industrial and civil construction from Harbin University of Architecture in July 1997. Mr. Lü obtained the qualification of national first-class certified constructor from the Ministry of Construction of the PRC in April 2006, and obtained the qualification of senior engineer from the Office of Qualification Reform Leading Group of Hebei Province (河北省職稱改革領導小組辦公 室) in December 2013.

Mr. Chen Liewei (陳列偉), aged 55, is a Vice President of the Company since 26 December 2022. Mr. Chen also serves as a director of Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd., a director of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd., the deputy secretary general of China Construction Enterprise Summit Forum, the executive vice president of Hebei Chamber of Commerce in Tianjin, the president of Baoding Baojin Chamber of Commerce, the deputy secretary of Tianjin Work Committee of Hebei Provincial Youth League Committee and other positions. His primary work experience includes: working in Baoding Architectural Design Institute from July 1992 to June 1996; serving as the general manager of the Infrastructure Branch of Hebei Construction Group from March 1999 to March 2001; assistant to the president and director of marketing department of Hebei Construction Group Co., Ltd. from March 2001 to January 2005; group vice president and chairman of the board of directors of the branch and general manager of Hebei Construction Group Qianqiu Management Co., Ltd. from January 2005 to October 2006; group vice president and general manager of branch of Tianjin Branch of Hebei Construction Group from October 2006 to September 2019; and the vice president of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. since October 2019.

Mr. Chen graduated from Hebei University of Architecture in July 1992, majoring in civil engineering. He obtained a master's degree in structural engineering and a doctor's degree in management from Tianjin University and an EMBA degree from Guanghua School of Management of Peking University, and is a national first-class registered structural engineer and a senior engineer. In 2004, he was awarded as one of the "Ten Outstanding Youths" of Baoding, and earned the second-class merit of Baoding Municipal Government. In 2005, he was awarded the title of "Outstanding Member of Hebei Youth Federation". In 2010, he won the "May 1st Labor Medal" of Tianjin and the title of "Excellent Construction Enterprise Manager in Tianjin".

Mr. Li Wutie (李武鐵), aged 38, is the Board secretary of the Company since 31 March 2017, the joint company secretary of the Company since 15 December 2017 and the assistant to the President of the Company since January 2015. Mr. Li also serves as a director and the general manager of Shenzhen Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. (深圳中儒投資有限公司), a director of Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. and a director of Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. Mr. Li's previous primary work experience includes working at the Inspection and Audit Department and Market Operation Department of the Company from July 2013 to December 2014 and concurrently serving as the head of the Financial Securities Department of the Company from 4 June 2018 to December 2020.

Mr. Li obtained a Bachelor of Science (economics) degree in financial and business economics from Royal Holloway and Bedford New College of University of London in London, the United Kingdom in August 2011, and a Master of Science degree in accounting, accountability and financial management from King's College of London in London, the United Kingdom in December 2012.

Mr. Li is the son of Mr. Li Baoyuan, the Honorary Chairman and non-executive Director of the Company, and nephew of Mr. Li Baozhong, the Chairman and executive Director of the Company.

JOINT COMPANY SECRETARIES

Mr. Li Wutie. Please refer to "Senior Management" above for the biographical details of Mr. Li.

Ms. Wong Wai Ling (黃慧玲), is one of the joint company secretaries of the Company. Ms. Wong has more than 20 years of experience in corporate secretarial affairs. Ms. Wong is the vice president of SWCS Corporate Services Group (Hong Kong) Limited and is responsible for assisting listed companies in professional company secretarial work.

Prior to joining SWCS Corporate Services Group (Hong Kong) Limited, she worked in a corporate service provider and the company secretarial department of an international accounting firm. Ms. Wong obtained a Bachelor of Arts degree in marketing and public relations from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University and a master's degree in corporate governance from the Open University of Hong Kong (now known as The Hong Kong Metropolitan University). Ms. Wong is an associate member of both The Hong Kong Chartered Governance Institute and The Chartered Governance Institute in the United Kingdom.

STAFF INFORMATION

Staff Composition

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had 6,940 full-time employees. Set out below is a breakdown of the number of staff by function:

	Number of
Employees of	employees
The Company	5,191
The subsidiaries of the Company	1,749
Total	6,940

As of 31 December 2024, the percentage of male employees and female employees (including senior management) were 81.87% and 18.13%, respectively. The Company fully respects individual differences in talent, creates a professional, inclusive and diverse work environment in the workplace, and is committed to providing equal opportunities for its employees. The Company believes that the current gender ratio of employees (including senior management) is appropriate to the characteristics of the industry and is reasonable. The Company expects to continue to maintain a reasonable level of gender diversity with respect to its employees, including senior management.

STAFF INCENTIVE

The Group has established a comprehensive performance appraisal system. Through the combination of monthly target assessment and yearly all-round appraisal, it linked annual operating goals with the performance appraisal of all departments and staff. The appraisal system combined objective appraisal, indicator appraisal, appraisal based on letter of commitment to objectives at the management level, quantitative appraisal on KPI indicators, monthly appraisal and yearly all round appraisal, building the comprehensive performance appraisal system covering the Company, departments, branches, subsidiaries and individuals. Tasks were broken down level by level for full coverage of key indicators and level-by-level management was adopted for attaining goals. The Company aligns business operation with individual incentive by a number of measures and means, for the purpose of boosting creativity of the organisation and individuals. It pursues long-term corporate development in a manner responsible to the Shareholders and the society.

STAFF TRAINING

The Group attaches great importance to building a sound corporate culture, strives to improve the overall quality of employees and actively conducts comprehensive staff training at different levels. During the Reporting Period, it has pushed forward the development of systems, training courses, trainer qualification and management in accordance with corporate strategy and arrangement of key undertakings of the year, and with the support of the Company's training system. On that basis, it focused on coordinating and planning company-level training programs, and vigorously carried out training activities for departments and subsidiary enterprises. As at 31 December 2024, the Group has provided 688 training sessions for a total of 26,949 employees in 61,771 days with total training expenditure amounting to approximately RMB693,500.

EMPLOYEE EVALUATION AND REMUNERATION

Taking into account the human resources strategy, the Group has established a remuneration system for different job levels based on individual performance and competence, with reference to the prevailing rates of relevant enterprises in the same region and same industry. This competitive remuneration system provided great support to the Company in talent recruitment, retention and motivation, and the implementation of human resources strategy.

PENSION SCHEME

A total of 46 employees of the Company retired in 2024. Such employees are entitled to the social pension insurance scheme approved by local labour and social security authorities, which is a defined contribution plan and should be made monthly contribution by the Group. Details of the pension scheme are set out in note III-16 to the financial statements.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Ernst & Young Hua Ming (2025) Shen Zi No. 70025454 B01 Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited

To the Shareholders of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited:

L. **OPINION**

We have audited the financial statements of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited (the "Company"), which comprise the consolidated and company balance sheets as at 31 December 2024, and the consolidated and company income statements, the consolidated and company statements of changes in owners' equity and the consolidated and company statements of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated and the Company's financial position as at 31 December 2024, and the consolidated and the Company's financial performance and cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises ("ASBEs").

II. BASIS FOR OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with China Standards on Auditing ("CSAs"). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are independent of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited in accordance with China Code of Ethics for Certified Public Accountants (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

III. KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. For each matter below, our description of how our audit addressed the matter is provided in that context.

We have fulfilled the responsibilities described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report, including in relation to these matters. Accordingly, our audit included the performance of procedures designed to respond to our assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements. The results of our audit procedures, including the procedures performed to address the matters below, provide the basis for our audit opinion on the accompanying financial statements.

Kev audit matters:

How our audit addressed the key audit matter:

Revenue recognition on construction contracts

In 2024, the consolidated financial statements of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited recognized revenue of RMB24,443,437,000 from construction contracts.

Based on the performance progress of the construction contracts. Recognising revenue in accordance with the progress of the completion involves significant judgements and estimates of contract revenue and total contract costs. including the management of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited's continuous evaluation and corresponding adjustment on the estimated contract revenue and total contract costs based on changes of factors such as the scope of contract delivery and costs for unfinished works during contract execution.

For the accounting policies and related disclosures for the recognition of construction contract revenue, please refer to Notes III-18, 26 and VI-35 to the financial statements.

The audit procedures relating to the revenue recognition of construction contracts which we have implemented mainly included:

- We understood and tested the (1) design and effectiveness of implementation of internal control of the revenue recognition process of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited. including the internal control relating to the estimated total contract revenue and estimated contract cost preparation and calculation of revenue in accordance with the progress of the completion and tested the key internal control;
- We selected major construction contracts and reviewed the key contract terms including the contract price:
- (3) We checked the contract costs incurred by selecting samples to check against supporting documents such as delivery and acceptance notes and invoices;

Key audit matters:	How our audit addressed the key audit matter:
	(4) We selected a sample to discuss the progress of construction contracts with project leaders and compared actual contract costs to budgeted contract costs to evaluate management's judgments and est imates in estimating total contract costs;
	(5) We recalculated the progress of performance and revenue based on costs incurred and total projected contract costs and performed analytical review procedures based on different types of construction contracts;
	(6) We have reviewed the adequacy of the disclosure of revenue from construction contracts in the financial statements.

Key audit matters:

How our audit addressed the key audit matter:

Provision for expected credit losses on accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets

As at 31 December 2024, the consolidated financial statements of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited had accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets amounting to RMB54,748,710,000. Expected credit loss amounted to RMB3,981,733,000. The provisions for impairment of accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets are recognised based on expected credit losses and involve significant judgements and estimates.

The management of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited assesses the credit risk of accounts receivable. other receivables and contract assets by analysing the historical collection of accounts receivable and other receivables and the historical settlement of contract assets. Expected credit losses are accrued on an individual basis or on a combination of credit risk characteristics, depending on the credit risk.

The accounting policies and related disclosures for accounts receivable. other receivables and contract assets are included in Notes III-7 and VI-4, 7, 9 to the financial statements.

The procedures relating to the audit of expected credit losses for accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets which we have implemented mainly included:

- We understood and evaluated (1) the design and effectiveness of implementation of internal control relating to the accounting process of provision for expected credit losses for accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited and tested the key internal control:
- For accounts receivable, other (2) receivables and contract assets for which expected credit losses are recognized on an individual basis, we evaluated the reasonability of the management providing for expected credit losses for accounts receivable. other receivables and contract assets by selecting samples to check the historical collection of accounts receivable and other receivables and the historical settlement of contract assets as well as analyzing customer operations and repayment capabilities, etc.;

Key audit matters:	How our audit addressed the key audit matter:
	(3) For accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets for which expected credit losses are recognized on a combination of credit risk characteristics, we obtained the expected credit loss model used by management, reviewed the reasonableness of information such as historical loss ratios and forward-looking adjustments, and recalculated the expected credit loss amount.
	(4) We test the aging of accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets on a sample basis;
	(5) We reviewed bank advice for the payments received subsequent to the end of the reporting period by selecting samples;
	(6) We reviewed the adequacy of disclosures on accounts receivable, other receivables and contract assets in the financial statements.

IV. OTHER INFORMATION

The management of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

V. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE MANAGEMENT AND THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE FOR THE FINANCIAL **STATEMENTS**

The management of the Company is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with ASBEs, and for designing, implementing and maintaining such internal control as the management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the management is responsible for assessing the ability of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting, unless the management either intends to liquidate the Company or to cease operations or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the financial reporting process of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited.

VI. AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with CSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are generally considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with CSAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- (1) Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- (2) Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control.
- (3) Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the management.

VI. AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

- (4) Conclude on the appropriateness of the management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the ability of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- (5) Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- (6) Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited to express an opinion on the financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

VI. AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Ernst & Young Hua Ming LLP

Chinese Certified Public Accountants:
Song Congyue
(Engagement Partner)

Chinese Certified Public Accountants: Zhu Qiqi

Beijing, the PRC

31 March 2025

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

31 December 2024 Unit: RMB'000

Financial assets held for trading 2 16,499 1 Notes receivable 3 68,634 Accounts receivable 4 7,326,744 7,476 Receivables financing 5 106,202 209	2023 88,715 5,329 - 8,973 5,246
Currency funds 1 5,750,362 7,68 Financial assets held for trading 2 16,499 1 Notes receivable 3 68,634 7,326,744 7,47 Receivables financing 5 106,202 20	5,329 - 8,973
Currency funds 1 5,750,362 7,68 Financial assets held for trading 2 16,499 1 Notes receivable 3 68,634 7,326,744 7,47 Receivables financing 5 106,202 20	5,329 - 8,973
Financial assets held for trading 2 16,499 1 Notes receivable 3 68,634 Accounts receivable 4 7,326,744 7,476 Receivables financing 5 106,202 206	5,329 - 8,973
Notes receivable 3 68,634 Accounts receivable 4 7,326,744 7,476 Receivables financing 5 106,202 203	- 8,973
Accounts receivable 4 7,326,744 7,476 Receivables financing 5 106,202 209	
Receivables financing 5 106,202 20	
,	5,246
Propayments 6 600 036 71	
Prepayments 6 699,026 71	3,757
Other receivables 7 2,299,267 2,29	7,617
Inventories 8 310,809 190	,400
Contract assets 9 38,265,547 39,12	3,239
Current portion of non-current assets 11 43,128 4	4,394
Other current assets 10 508,747 540),540
Total current assets 55,394,965 58,29	8,210
Non-current assets	
Long-term receivables 17 170,007 17	7,569
Long-term equity investments 12 544,668 50	1,063
Contract assets 9 2,875,419 2,986	4,797
Other equity instrument investments 13 531,464 589	9,069
Investment property 14 201,300 98	3,600
Fixed assets 15 853,581 94	3,472
Construction in progress 16 76,892	9,423
Right-of-use assets 17 16,252	0,004
Intangible assets 18 91,918 9	4,125
Deferred income tax assets 19 1,078,569 1,00	5,265
Total non-current assets 6,440,070 6,58	7,387
Total assets 61,835,035 64,88	5,597

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

31 December 2024 Unit: RMB'000

Liabilities and owners' equity	Note VI	31 December 2024	31 December 2023
Current liabilities			
Short-term borrowings	21	2,426,057	2,469,425
Bills payable		1,162,978	1,035,601
Accounts payable	22	32,346,648	34,488,055
Contract liabilities	23	6,101,267	6,704,485
Employee benefits payable	24	229,400	283,365
Taxes payable	25	882,346	888,270
Other payables		4,917,071	5,706,782
Current portion of non-current liabilities		462,277	423,082
Other current liabilities	26	3,732,706	3,796,630
Total current liabilities		52,260,750	55,795,695
Total carrent habilities		32,233,733	
Non-current liabilities			
Long-term borrowings	27	3,172,655	2,849,897
Lease liabilities	28	11,684	12,149
Total non-current liabilities		3,184,339	2,862,046
Total liabilities		55,445,089	58,657,741
Owners' equity			
Share capital	29	1,761,384	1,761,384
Capital reserve	30	1,662,063	1,662,063
Other comprehensive income	31	37,403	33,608
Surplus reserve	33	640,960	600,053
Retained profit	34	2,120,023	1,990,221
Total equity attributable to owners of the Parent		6,221,833	6,047,329
Non-controlling interests		168,113	180,527
Total owners's equity		6,389,946	6,227,856
Total liabilities and owners's equity		61,835,035	64,885,597

The financial statements have been signed by:

Legal Representative: Financial controller: Accounting supervisor:

CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT

Unit: RMB'000

	Note VI	2024	2023
Revenue	35	25,058,949	33,492,866
Less: Cost of sales		23,686,597	31,697,268
Taxes and surcharges		75,896	98,055
Selling and distribution expenses		2,220	1,126
General and administrative expenses		409,984	527,733
Research and development costs		121,202	148,139
Finance costs	36	344,718	305,027
Including: In terest expenses		381,036	347,501
Interest income		37,786	45,626
Add: Other income	37	6,488	3,977
Investment income	38	8,654	(2,854)
Including: Share of profits of associates			
and joint ventures		12,093	(1,932)
Gains on derecognition of			
financial assets at amortised			
cost		(5,906)	(3,852)
Gains on fair value changes	39	(1,664)	(418)
Credit impairment losses	40	(174,431)	(339,084)
Impairment losses on assets	41	(74,369)	(148,197)
Gains from disposal of assets		21,277	66
Operating profit		204,287	229,008
Add: Non-operating income		4,788	1,612
Less: Non-operating expenses		5,072	3,344
Profit before tax		204,003	227,276
Less: Income tax expenses	43	44,552	69,207
Net profit		159,451	158,069

CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT

Unit: RMB'000

	Note VI	2024	2023
Classified by the continuity of operation			
Net profit from continuing operations		159,451	158,069
Classified by the ownership Net profit attributable to shareholders of the			
parent		170,709	171,395
Net profit or loss attributable to non-controlling interests		(11,258)	(13,326)
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	31	3,795	(118,868)
Other comprehensive income attributable to shareholders of the parent, net of tax		3,795	(118,868)
Other comprehensive income not to be reclassified to profit or loss			
Changes in fair value of other equity instrument investments		3,109	(120,408)
Other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss			
Changes in fair value of receivables financing		686	1,540
Total comprehensive income		163,246	39,201
Including:			
Total comprehensive income attributable to owners of the Parent		174,504	52,527
Total comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(11,258)	(13,326)
Earnings per share (RMB/share)			
Basic and diluted earnings per share	44	0.10	0.10

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN OWNERS' EQUITY

Unit: RMB'000

2024

		Attributable to owners of the parent								
				Other						Total
		Share	Minority	comprehensive	Special	Surplus	Retained		Minority	owners'
_		capital	interests	income	reserve	reserve	earnings	Subtotal	interests	equity
l.	Opening balance of the current									
	year	1,761,384	1,662,063	33,608		600,053	1,990,221	6,047,329	180,527	6,227,856
11.	Changes for the year									
	(I) Total comprehensive									
	income	-	-	3,795	-	-	170,709	174,504	(11,258)	163,246
	(II) Capital contribution and									
	reduction by shareholders									
	1. Reduction of capital by									
	minority shareholders	-				-			(1,156)	(1,156)
	(III) Profit distribution									-
	1. Appropriation to surplus									
	reserve		-			40,907	(40,907)	-		
	(IV) Special reserve									
	1. Appropriation for the									
	year				626,474	-		626,474		626,474
	2. Use in the year				(626,474)			(626,474)		(626,474)
.	Closing balance of the year	1,761,384	1,662,063	37,403	-	640,960	2,120,023	6,221,833	168,113	6,389,946

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN OWNERS' EQUITY

Unit: RMB'000

2023

		Attributable to owners of the parent								
		Share capital	Capital	Other comprehensive	Special	Surplus	Retained		Minority	Total owners'
_			reserve	income	reserve	reserve	earnings	Subtotal	interests	equity
l.	Opening balance of the current									
	year	1,761,384	1,662,063	152,476		545,068	1,873,811	5,994,802	172,673	6,167,475
.	Changes for the year									
	(I) Total comprehensive income	_	_	(118,868)	_	_	171,395	52,527	(13,326)	39,201
	(II) Capital contribution and			(115)5557			,	,	(12,1227)	
	reduction by shareholders 1. Capital contribution by								21.100	21.10.0
	minority shareholders (III) Profit distribution	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	21,180	21,180
	Appropriation to surplus reserve	-	-	-	-	54,985	(54,985)	-	-	-
	(IV) Special reserve 1. Appropriation for the									
	year	-	-	-	837,322	-	-	837,322	-	837,322
	2. Use in the year				(837,322)			(837,322)		(837,322)
.	Closing balance of the year	1,761,384	1,662,063	33,608		600,053	1,990,221	6,047,329	180,527	6,227,856

CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT

Unit: RMB'000

		Note VI	2024	2023
ı.	CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING			
••	ACTIVITIES:			
	Cash received from sales of goods or			
	rendering of services		28,483,370	37,687,969
	Other cash receipts related to operating			
	activities		4,358,112	4,478,607
	Subtotal of cash inflows from operating			
	activities		32,841,482	42,166,576
			27.061.775	70 200 040
	Cash paid for goods and services Cash paid to and for employees		27,961,335 623,393	36,298,840 681,873
	Taxes paid		754,568	795,664
	Other cash payments related to operating		70 1,000	733,001
	activities		5,028,354	5,720,814
	Subtotal of cash outflows from operating			47.407.101
	activities		34,367,650	43,497,191
	Net cash flows from operating activities	45	(1,526,168)	(1,330,615)
II.	CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES	:		
	Cash received from return of investment		44,647	3,436
	Cash received from investment income		400	30,018
	Net cash received from disposal of fixed			
	assets, intangible assets and other		60.050	1 7 5 7
	long-term assets		69,050	1,753
	Subtotal of cash inflows from investing			
	activities		114,097	35,207
	Cash paid for the purchase and construction			
	of fixed assets, intangible assets and other			
	long-term assets		21,835	44,625
	Cash paid to acquire investments		17,050	15,725
	Subtotal of cash outflows from investing			
	activities		38,885	60,350
	Net cash flows from investing activities		75,212	(25,143)

CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOW STATEMENT

2024 Unit: RMB'000

		Note VI	2024	2023
III.	CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
	Cash proceeds from investments by others Including: Cash received from capital contributions from minority		-	21,180
	shareholders of subsidiaries		_	21,180
	Cash received from borrowings		3,564,373	3,538,483
	Subtotal of cash inflows from financing activities		3,564,373	3,559,663
	activities		3,304,373	
	Cash paid for repayments of debts		3,245,088	3,790,934
	Cash paid for interest repayment		376,651	344,507
	Cash paid for acquisition of minority interest Other cash payments related to financing		1,156	-
	activities		17,035	26,045
	Subtotal of cash outflows from financing activities		3,639,930	4,161,486
	Net cash flows from financing activities		(75,557)	(601,823)
IV.	EFFECT OF FOREIGN EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH AND CASH			
	EQUIVALENTS		(1,468)	(3,152)
٧.	NET INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH			
	EQUIVALENTS Add: Opening balance of cash and cash		(1,527,981)	(1,960,733)
	equivalents		6,527,686	8,488,419
VI.	CLOSING BALANCE OF CASH AND CASH			
	EQUIVALENTS	47	4,999,705	6,527,686

BALANCE SHEET

31 December 2024 Unit: RMB'000

		31 December	31 December
Assets	Note XV	2024	2023
Current assets			
Currency funds	1	3,643,132	6,054,893
Financial assets held for trading		15,964	13,932
Notes receivable		66,735	-
Accounts receivable	2	5,694,317	5,920,265
Receivables financing		56,315	120,996
Prepayments		510,667	543,673
Other receivables		1,714,729	1,776,512
Inventories		54,488	70,491
Contract assets	3	30,630,172	31,043,055
Other current assets		242,726	275,279
Total current assets		42,629,245	45,819,096
Non-current assets			
Long-term receivables		4,433	11,738
Long-term equity investments	4	3,127,582	3,235,700
Contract assets	3	71,967	76,134
Other equity instrument investments		526,310	583,915
Investment property		91,000	98,600
Fixed assets		661,126	712,312
Construction in progress		80,372	81,037
Right-of-use assets		14,550	12,690
Intangible assets		292	356
Deferred income tax assets		740,077	713,012
Total non-current assets		5,317,709	5,525,494
Total assets		47,946,954	51,344,590

BALANCE SHEET 31 December 2024 Unit: RMB'000

Liabilities and owners' equity	31 December 2024	31 December 2023
Current liabilities		
Short-term borrowings	1,539,562	1,546,345
Bills payable	400,597	426,903
	26,430,777	28,742,813
Accounts payable Contract liabilities	4,153,907	5,185,811
	189,108	234,758
Employee benefits payable Taxes payable	657,998	673,543
Other payables	4,851,397	5,142,783
Current portion of non-current liabilities	329,952	134,146
Other current liabilities	3,006,742	3,042,547
Other Current habilities	3,000,742	
Total current liabilities	41,560,040	45,129,649
Non-current liabilities		
Long-term borrowings	159,284	228,902
Lease liabilities	10,976	10,724
Total non-current liabilities	170,260	239,626
Total liabilities	41,730,300	45,369,275
Owners' equity		
Share capital	1,761,384	1,761,384
Capital reserve	1,447,379	1,447,379
Other comprehensive income	38,011	34,165
Surplus reserve	379,248	355,498
Retained profit	2,590,632	2,376,889
Total owners' equity	6,216,654	5,975,315
Total liabilities and owners' equity	47,946,954	51,344,590

INCOME STATEMENT

Unit: RMB'000

	Note XV	2024	2023
Revenue	5	18,319,317	25,657,442
Less: Cost of sales		17,376,552	24,343,817
Taxes and surcharges		54,966	65,172
Selling and distribution expenses		830	479
General and administrative expenses		323,252	404,638
Research and development costs		85,486	143,358
Finance costs		75,066	60,307
Including: Interest expenses		97,069	75,453
Interest income		11,865	19,964
Add: Other income		200	101
Investment income		7,931	3,068
Including: Share of profits of associates			
and joint ventures		12,038	1,317
Gains on derecognition of			
financial assets at amortised			
cost		(4,107)	(1,878)
Gains on fair value changes		(7,129)	(232)
Credit impairment losses		(114,699)	(153,903)
Impairment losses on assets		(37,524)	(60,365)
Gains from disposal of assets		18,940	3
Operating profit		270,884	428,343
Add: Non-operating income		42,341	41,142
Less: Non-operating expenses		1,547	1,094
Profit before tax		311,678	468,391
Less: Income tax expenses		74,185	112,904
Net profit		237,493	355,487

INCOME STATEMENT

2024

I Init.	RMB'000
OTTIL.	KMD UUU

Note XV	2024	2023
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	3,846	(119,224)
Other comprehensive income not to be reclassified to profit or loss Changes in fair value of other equity		
instrument investments	3,109	(120,408)
Other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss		
Changes in fair value of receivables financing	737	1,184
Total comprehensive income	241,339	236,263

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN OWNERS' EQUITY

2024

Unit: RMB'000

2024

	Share capital	Capital reserve	Other comprehensive income	Special reserve	Surplus reserve	Retained earnings	Total owners' equity
I. Opening balance of the current	1,761,384	1,447,379	34,165		355,498	2,376,889	5,975,315
II. Changes for the year							
(I) Total comprehensive incor	ne -	-	3,846	-	-	237,493	241,339
(II) Profit distribution							
1. Appropriation to surplu	S						
reserve	-	-	-	-	23,750	(23,750)	-
(III) Special reserve							
1. Appropriation for the y	ear -	-	-	457,983	-	-	457,983
2. Use in the year				(457,983)			(457,983)
III. Closing balance of the year	1,761,384	1,447,379	38,011		379,248	2,590,632	6,216,654

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN OWNERS' EQUITY

Unit: RMB'000

2023

				Other				Total
		Share	Capital	comprehensive	Special	Surplus	Retained	owners'
		capital	reserve	income	reserve	reserve	earnings	equity
l. Ope	ning balance of the current year	1,761,384	1,447,379	153,389		319,950	2,056,950	5,739,052
II. Chai	nges for the year							
(1)	Total comprehensive income	-	-	(119,224)	-	-	355,487	236,263
()	Profit distribution 1. Appropriation to surplus							
	reserve	-	-	-	-	35,548	(35,548)	-
()	Special reserve							
	1. Appropriation for the year	-	-	-	641,436	-	-	641,436
	2. Use in the year				(641,436)			(641,436)
III. Clos	ing balance of the year	1,761,384	1,447,379	34,165		355,498	2,376,889	5,975,315

CASH FLOW STATEMENT

Unit: RMB'000

		2024	2023
I.	CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
	Cash received from sales of goods or rendering of		00 405 054
	services	19,925,561	28,425,851
	Other cash receipts related to operating activities	3,348,753	3,537,227
	Subtotal of cash inflows from operating activities	23,274,314	31,963,078
	Cash paid for goods and services	21,023,585	26,893,861
	Cash paid to and for employees	568,956	603,962
	Taxes paid	502,966	573,539
	Other cash payments related to operating activities	3,250,127	4,305,407
	Subtotal of cash outflows from operating activities	25,345,634	32,376,769
	Net cash flows from operating activities	(2,071,320)	(413,691)
П.	CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
	Cash received from return of investment	29,000	50
	Cash received from investment income	400	23,643
	Net cash received from disposal of fixed assets,		
	intangible assets and other long-term assets	41,518	1,001
	Subtotal of cash inflows from investing activities	70,918	24,694
	Cash paid for the purchase and construction of fixed		
	assets	4,499	17,165
	Cash paid to acquire investments	23,979	89,043
	Subtotal of cash outflows from investing activities	28,478	106,208
	Net cash flows from investing activities	42,440	(81,514)

CASH FLOW STATEMENT

2024 Unit: RMB'000

		2024	2023
III.	CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
	Cash received from borrowings	2,034,325	1,819,632
	Subtotal of cash inflows from financing activities	2,034,325	1,819,632
	Cash paid for repayments of debts	1,915,735	2,612,348
	Cash paid for interest repayment	95,520	74,178
	Other cash payments related to financing activities	14,523	6,666
	Subtotal of cash outflows from financing activities	2,025,778	2,693,192
	Net cash flows from financing activities	8,547	(873,560)
IV.	EFFECT OF FOREIGN EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES		
	ON CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(1,468)	(3,152)
٧.	NET INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(2,021,801)	(1,371,917)
	Add: Opening balance of cash and cash equivalents	5,030,076	6,401,993
VI	CLOSING BALANCE OF CASH AND CASH		
V 1.	EQUIVALENTS	3,008,275	5,030,076
	EGOITALLIT	3,000,273	3,030,070

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES

2024 RMB'000

BASIC INFORMATION L

Hebei Construction Group Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團有限公司), the predecessor of Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited (the "Company"), was established on 29 September 1997 with the approval of the People's Government of Baoding City. It was established by the state-owned enterprise restructuring of certain state-owned assets and legal entities of No. 1 Construction Engineering Company of Hebei Province (河北省第一建築工程公司), as well as the merging of Architectural Design Institute, legal entities, Baoding Furnace Plant and Baoding Concrete Pipe Plant. On 7 April 2017, the Company completed the shareholding system reform, was converted into a joint stock company and renamed as "Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited". The registered address of the Company is No. 125 Lugang Road, Baoding, Hebei Province, and the legal representative is Li Baozhong. The Company does not have a fixed business term.

Upon the proposal by the Board of Directors of the Company and approval by the general meeting, and according to the Reply on the Approval of Issuance of Overseas-Listed Foreign-Invested Shares by Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited (Zheng Jian Xu Ke [2017] No. 2056) (證監許可[2017]2056號文《關於核准河北建 設集團股份有限公司發行境外上市外資股的批覆》) from the CSRC, the Company completed the initial issue of 433,334,000 overseas-listed foreign-invested shares (H shares) to overseas investors. The over-allotment option was exercised on 5 January 2018 and issued 28,049,500 additional overseas-listed foreign-invested shares (H shares), and a total of 461,383,500 H shares were issued, with a nominal value of RMB1.00 each. The H shares were verified by Zhonghingcai Guanghua Certified Public Accountants LLP with the capital verification report of Zhonghingcai Guanghua Yan Zi (2019) No. 309003. The registered capital of the Company increased to RMB1,761,383,500 after the initial public offering of H shares.

The major operating activities of the Company and its subsidiaries (hereinafter referred to as the "Group") are general contracting of construction works.

The Group's parent company and ultimate parent company are Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. (incorporated in the PRC) and Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd. (incorporated in the PRC), respectively, with their principal place of business in the PRC.

II. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were prepared in accordance with the Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises - Basic Standards issued by the Ministry of Finance, and the specific accounting standards, interpretations and other relevant regulations issued and revised thereafter (hereafter referred to as the "Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises").

The financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis.

Statement of compliance with the Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises

The consolidated financial statements are in compliance with Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises, and truly and completely reflect the financial position of the Company and the Group as at 31 December 2024, as well as its operating results and cash flows in 2024.

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

The financial information included in the 2024 financial statements of the Group has been prepared based on the following significant accounting policies and estimates formulated in accordance with Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises.

1. Accounting period

The accounting year of the Group is from 1 January to 31 December of each year.

2. Functional currency

Renminbi is the functional currency of the Group, which is used in the preparation of these financial statements. Unless otherwise stated, the unit of the currency is RMB'000.

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

(Continued)

3. Consolidated financial statements

The consolidation scope of the consolidated financial statements is determined on the basis of control, including the financial statements of the Company and all of its subsidiaries. A subsidiary is an entity (including an enterprise, a separable part of an investee, and the structural entities controlled by the Company) which is under the control of the Company. An investor has control over an investee if and only when the investor has three elements: the investor has power over the investee; the investor is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and the investor has the ability to use its power over the investee to affect the amount of the investor's returns.

Where the accounting policies or accounting periods adopted by a subsidiary are inconsistent with those of the Company, necessary adjustments shall be made to the financial statements of the subsidiary in accordance with the accounting policies and accounting periods of the Company when preparing the consolidated financial statements. All assets, liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows arising from intra-group transactions are eliminated on consolidation.

When the amount of loss for the period attributable to the non-controlling shareholders of a subsidiary exceeds the non-controlling shareholders' portion of the opening balance of owners' equity of the subsidiary, the excess amount is still charged against non-controlling interests.

For a subsidiary that is acquired in a business combination involving enterprises not under common control, the operating results and cash flows of the acquiree shall be consolidated into the consolidated financial statements from the date on which the Group takes control of the acquiree to the date on which such control ceases. In the preparation of the consolidated financial statements, the financial statements of the subsidiary are adjusted based on the fair value of the Subsidiary's identifiable assets, liabilities or contingent liabilities determined as at the acquisition date.

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

(Continued)

Consolidated financial statements (Continued) 3.

For a subsidiary that is acquired in a business combination involving enterprises under common control, the operating results and cash flows of the merged party shall be incorporated into the consolidated financial statements at the beginning of the current period. In the preparation of the consolidated financial statements, the relative items of the financial statements of the previous period are treated as if the merged party had been formed under the control of the Group at the very beginning.

If a change in any facts and circumstances gives rise to one or more changes in controlling factors, the Group will reassess whether it controls the investee or not.

Change in non-controlling interests that does not result in the loss of control over the subsidiary is accounted for as an equity transaction.

Joint arrangement classification and joint operation

Joint arrangement is classified as joint operation and joint venture. A joint operation refers to a joint arrangement whereby the parties concerned have rights to the assets, and obligations for the liabilities relating to the arrangement. A joint venture refers to a type of joint arrangement whereby the parties concerned have rights to the net assets of the arrangement.

The party concerned recognises the following items in relation to its interest in a joint operation: its solely-held assets, including its share of any assets held jointly; its solely-assumed liabilities, including its share of any liabilities incurred jointly; its revenue from the sale of its share of the output arising from the joint operation; its share of the revenue from the sale of the output by the joint operation; and its solely-incurred expenses, including its share of any expenses incurred jointly.

5. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash comprises the Group's cash on hand and deposits that can be withdrawn on demand at any time. Cash equivalents are the Group's short-term, highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES (Continued)

Foreign currency transactions and translation of the financial statements prepared in foreign currencies

The Group's foreign currency transactions are translated and recorded in the respective functional currencies.

A foreign currency transaction is recorded in the functional currency on initial recognition, by applying the exchange rate on the date of transaction. However, the capital contributed by investors in foreign currencies is translated using the foreign exchange rates ruling at the transaction dates. At the balance sheet date, foreign currency monetary items are translated into the functional currency using the spot exchange rates at the balance sheet date. Exchange differences arising from the settlements and monetary items are recognised in profit or loss for the period, except that exchange differences that qualify for capitalisation related to a specific-purpose borrowing denominated in foreign currency are capitalised as part of the cost of the qualifying asset. Foreign currency non-monetary items measured at historical cost are translated using the exchange rates at the time of initial recognition but the amount of the functional currency is not changed. Foreign currency non-monetary items measured at fair value are re-translated at the spot exchange rate on the date the fair value is determined. The exchange differences are recognised in profit or loss or as other comprehensive income depending on the nature of the non-monetary items.

Cash flows arising from a transaction in foreign currency are translated at the spot exchange rate of the transaction date of cash flows. The effect of exchange rate changes on cash is regarded as a reconciling item and presented separately in the statement of cash flows.

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

(Continued)

Financial instruments 7.

Financial instruments refer to contracts that form the financial assets of one company and form the financial liabilities or equity instruments of other companies.

The recognition and derecognition of financial instruments

The Group recognises a financial asset or financial liability when it becomes a party to a financial instrument contract.

A financial asset (or part of a financial asset, or a portion of a group of similar financial assets) is derecognised and written off from its account and balance sheet, when the following conditions are met:

- (1)The right to receive cash flows from financial assets expires;
- (2) Transferring the right to receive cash flows from financial assets, or under the "hands-on agreement", undertaking the obligation to pay the full amount of cash flows to the third party in full; and substantially transferring all risks and rewards of the ownership of the financial assets, or abandoning the control of the financial assets, although it does not substantially transfer or retain almost all of the risks and rewards of the ownership of the financial assets.

If the responsibility for a financial liability has been fulfilled or revoked or has expired, the financial liability should be derecognised. If an existing financial liability is replaced by another financial liability of the same creditor on substantially virtually different terms, or if the terms of the existing liability are substantially modified, such replacement or modification is deemed to terminate the recognition of the original liability and to confirm the new disposal of liabilities, the difference is included in the current profit or loss.

The purchases and sales of financial assets in regular ways are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. The purchases and sales of financial assets in regular ways refer to the delivery of financial assets within the time limit stipulated by regulations or common practices of the market in accordance with the terms of the contract. The trading day is the date on which the Group commits to buy or sell the financial assets.

(Continued)

7. **Financial instruments** (Continued)

Classification and measurement of financial assets

The financial assets of the Group are classified upon the initial recognition based on the business model of the Group's financial asset management and the characteristics of the financial assets' contractual cash flows: financial assets measured at amortised cost, financial assets measured at fair value through other comprehensive income or financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss.

Financial assets are measured at fair value on initial recognition. However, if the accounts receivable or notes receivable arising from selling goods and the provision of services do not include significant financing components or do not consider financing components not exceeding one year, the financial assets shall be initially measured at the transaction price.

For financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss, the related transaction expense is directly recognised in profit or loss for the current period. The related transaction costs of other types of financial assets are included in their initial recognition amount.

7. **Financial instruments** (Continued)

Classification and measurement of financial assets (Continued)

Subsequent measurement of financial assets depends on their classification:

Debt instrument investments measured at amortised cost

Financial assets are classified as financial assets measured at amortised cost if the financial assets meet the following conditions: The business model for managing the financial assets is to collect contractual cash flows; the contractual terms of the financial assets stipulate that cash generated on a specific date is only the payment of the principal and the interest based on the outstanding principal amount. The effective interest method is used to recognise interest revenue for such financial assets. The gains or losses arising from derecognition, modification or impairment are recognised in profit or loss for the current period.

Debt instrument investments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income

A financial asset shall be measured at fair value through other comprehensive income if both of the following conditions are met: the financial asset is held by the Group within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flows and selling financial assets; and the contractual terms of the financial asset state that the cash flows on specified dates are solely payments of principal and interest on the outstanding amount of principal. The interest income from such financial asset is recognised using the effective interest method. The change in fair value of such financial asset shall be recognised in other comprehensive income, except for interest income, impairment losses and exchange differences recognised in profit or loss for the current period. When the financial asset is derecognised, the cumulative gains or losses previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified from other comprehensive income to profit or loss for the current period.

(Continued)

7. **Financial instruments** (Continued)

Classification and measurement of financial assets (Continued)

Equity instrument investments measured at fair value through other comprehensive income

The Group irrevocably opts to assign some of the investments in non-tradable equity instruments to financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income, and only recognises relevant dividend income (excluding dividend income taken back clearly as part of investment cost) in profit or loss for the current period, while subsequent changes in fair value is recognised as other comprehensive income without provision for impairment. When the financial assets are derecognised, the cumulative gains or losses previously recognised in other comprehensive income are reclassified from other comprehensive income to retained earnings.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

The financial assets other than those measured at amortised cost and at fair value through other comprehensive income are classified as financial assets at fair value through profit or loss. For such financial assets, fair value is used for subsequent measurement, and all changes in fair value are recognised in profit or loss for the current period.

(Continued)

7. **Financial instruments** (Continued)

Classification and measurement of financial liabilities

Except for the signed financial guarantee contracts, the financial liabilities of the Group are, on initial recognition, classified as financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss and financial liabilities measured at amortised cost. For financial liabilities measured at fair value through profit or loss, the related transaction expense is directly recognised in profit or loss, while the related transaction expense on financial liabilities measured at amortised cost is included in the initial recognition amount.

Subsequent measurement of financial liabilities depends on their classification:

Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss (FVTPL)

Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss include financial liabilities held for trading (including derivatives that are financial liabilities) and financial liabilities designated on initial recognition as at fair value through profit or loss. Financial liabilities held for trading (including derivatives that are financial liabilities) are subsequently measured at fair value, with all changes in fair value recognized in profit or loss. For financial liabilities designated as at fair value through profit or loss, subsequent measurement is performed at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in profit or loss, except for changes in fair value arising from changes in the Group's own credit risk, which are recognized in other comprehensive income. The Group recognizes all changes in fair value, including the amount of the effect of changes in its own credit risk, in profit or loss if the recognition of such changes in other comprehensive income caused by changes in the Group's own credit risk would create or enlarge an accounting mismatch in profit or loss.

Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost

Such financial liabilities are subsequently measured at amortised cost by using the effective interest method.

(Continued)

7. Financial instruments (Continued)

Impairment of financial instruments

On the basis of expected credit losses, the Group performs the impairment treatment on financial assets measured at amortised cost, debt instrument investments at fair value through other comprehensive income, lease receivables, contract assets and financial guarantee contracts and confirms the loss provision.

For receivables and contract assets that do not contain significant financing components, the Group uses a simplified measurement method to measure loss provision based on the amount of lifetime expected credit losses.

For lease receivables, receivables and contract assets that contain significant financing components, the Group chooses to use a simplified measurement method to measure the loss provision based on the amount of lifetime expected credit losses.

For financial assets and financial guarantee contracts other than those measured by the aforesaid simplified measurement method, the Group assesses whether its credit risk has increased significantly since the initial recognition on each balance sheet date. If the credit risk has not increased significantly since the initial recognition (at the first phase), the Group measures the loss provision based on the amount of expected credit losses over the next 12 months and calculates the interest income based on the book balance and effective interest rate; if the credit risk has increased significantly but the financial assets have not yet been credit-impaired since the initial recognition (at the second phase), the Group measures the loss provision based on the amount of lifetime expected credit losses and calculates the interest income based on the book balance and effective interest rate; if the financial assets have been credit-impaired since the initial recognition (at the third phase), the Group measures the loss provision based on the amount of lifetime expected credit losses and calculates the interest income based on the amortised cost and effective interest rate.

(Continued)

7. **Financial instruments** (Continued)

Impairment of financial instruments (Continued)

The Group assesses at each balance sheet date whether the credit risk of the relevant financial instruments has increased significantly since initial recognition. The Group compares the default risk of the financial instrument at the balance sheet date with the default risk at the date of initial recognition to determine the change in the default risk over the duration period of the financial instrument.

The Group's measurement of ECL of financial instruments reflects factors including unbiased probability weighted average amount recognized by assessing a series of possible results, time value of money, reasonable and supportable information related to historical events, current condition and forecast of future economic position that is available without undue cost or effort at the balance date.

A financial asset becomes credit-impaired when one or more events occur that have an adverse effect on the expected future cash flows of the financial asset.

When the Group no longer reasonably expects to be able to fully or partially recover the contractual cash flows of financial assets, the Group directly writes down the book balance of the financial assets

Elimination of financial instruments

The net amount after eliminating financial assets and financial liabilities is presented in the balance sheet if the following conditions are satisfied: A lawful right exists for eliminating recognised amounts, and such lawful right is currently enforceable; it is planned that the financial assets and financial liabilities are to be netted off against each other, or that they are to be realised and settled simultaneously.

(Continued)

7. Financial instruments (Continued)

Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee contracts are those contracts that require a payment to be made by the issuer to reimburse the holder for a loss it incurs because the specified debtor fails to make a payment when due in accordance with the terms of a debt instrument. Financial guarantee contracts are measured at fair value at initial recognition. Subsequent to initial recognition, financial guarantee contracts that are not designated as financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss are measured at the higher of the expected credit loss provision recognised at the balance sheet date and the amount initially recognised less cumulative amortisation amount in accordance with the guidance for revenue recognition.

Transfer of financial assets

If the Group transfers substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the financial asset to the transferee, it derecognises the financial asset; if the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the financial asset, it does not derecognise the financial asset.

If the Group neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a financial asset, it is accounted for as follows: if the Group has not retained control of the financial asset, it derecognises the financial asset and recognises any resulting assets or liabilities; if the Group has retained control of the financial asset, it recognises the financial asset to the extent of its continuing involvement in the transferred financial asset and recognises an associated liability.

If the continuing involvement is achieved by providing a financial guarantee over the transferred financial asset, the asset resulting from the continuing involvement is recognized at the lower of the carrying amount of the financial asset and the amount of the financial guarantee. The amount of the financial guarantee is the maximum amount of consideration received that will be required to be repaid.

(Continued)

Inventories 8.

Inventories are initially measured at cost. Inventories comprise raw materials and real estate development costs.

On the balance sheet date, the inventories shall be calculated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. When the cost is higher than the net realisable value, inventory impairment allowance shall be provided and the inventories shall be included in current profit or loss. The net realisable value represents the amount derived by deducting the potential cost, estimated sale cost and relative taxes to the completion date from the estimated selling price of the inventory in daily activities.

9. Long-term equity investments

Long-term equity investments include equity investments in subsidiaries, joint ventures and associates. A long-term equity investment is initially recorded at its initial investment cost on acquisition.

For a long-term equity investment where the Company can exercise control over the investee, the Company uses the cost method in the Company's separate financial statements. Control refers to the power over an investee, and exposure, or rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee, and the ability to use its power over the investee to affect the amount of the investor's returns.

Under the cost method, the long-term equity investment is measured at its initial investment cost. For addition or recovery of investments, the cost of long-term equity investments is adjusted accordingly. Cash dividend or profit declared to be distributed by an investee is recognised as profit for the current period.

The equity method is adopted for a long-term equity investment when the Group holds joint control, or exercises significant influence on the investee. Joint control refers to the contractually-agreed shared control over an arrangement and related activities under such arrangement shall be decided on with the unanimous consent of the parties sharing control. Significant influence is the power to participate in the financial and operating policy decisions of the investee rather than to control or jointly control with other parties over the formulation of those policies.

(Continued)

9. Long-term equity investments (Continued)

Under the equity method, where the initial investment cost of a long-term equity investment is more than the share of the fair value of the investee's identifiable net assets when the investment is made, the cost is included in the initial investment cost of the long-term equity investment. Where the initial investment cost of the long-term equity investment is less than the share of the fair value of the investee's identifiable net assets when the investment is made, the difference is recognised in profit or loss for the current period and the cost of the long-term equity investment is adjusted accordingly.

Under the equity method, the Group recognises its share in the net profit or loss and other comprehensive income made by the investee as investment income or losses and other comprehensive income after the acquisition of the long-term equity investment, and adjusts the carrying amount of the long-term equity investment accordingly. When recognising the Group's share in the net profit or loss of the investee, the Group recognises the net profit of the investee after making appropriate adjustments based on the fair values of the identifiable assets of the investee when the investment is acquired and in accordance with the Group's accounting policies and periods, after eliminating the portion of the profits or losses, arising from internal transactions with its joint ventures and associates, attributable to the investor according to its share ratio (but losses arising from internal transactions that belong to impairment losses on assets should be recognised in full), save for the business formed by assets invested or disposed of the carrying amount of the long-term equity investment is reduced accordingly based on the Group's share of profit or cash dividends declared to be distributed by the investee. The Group's share in the net loss of the investee is recognised to the extent that the carrying amount of the long-term equity investment and other long-term equity substantively forming net investments of the investee are written down to zero, except that the Group has incurred obligations to assume additional losses. The Group adjusts the carrying amount of the long-term equity investment for other changes in shareholders' equity of the investee (other than net profit or loss, other comprehensive income and profit appropriation of the investee) and includes the corresponding adjustments in the shareholders' equity.

(Continued)

10. Investment property

Investment property is any property held for rental earnings or capital appreciation or both.

An investment property is measured initially at cost. Expenditure subsequently incurred for such investment property is recognised in its cost if the economic benefits associated with such investment property are probable to flow in and relevant costs can be measured reliably, otherwise recognised in profit or loss for the period in which the economic benefits occur.

The Group subsequently measures investment properties by adopting the fair value model. For investment properties subsequently measured using the fair value model, the accounting policy is selected based on the following:

- (1) There is an active market for property transactions in the location of the investment properties.
- (2) The Group is able to obtain market prices for similar or comparable properties and other relevant information from the property trading market in order to make a reasonable estimate of the fair value of the investment properties.

The Group does not depreciate or amortise investment properties and adjusts the carrying value of investment properties at the balance sheet date on the basis of their fair value, with the difference between the fair value and the original carrying value recorded in profit or loss.

(Continued)

11. Fixed assets

A fixed asset is recognised only when the economic benefits associated with the asset are probable to flow into the Group and the cost of the asset can be measured reliably. Subsequent expenditures incurred for the fixed asset are included in the cost of the fixed asset when meeting the above confirming conditions, and the carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised; otherwise, when the expenditures occur, they are recognised in profit or loss or in the cost of the related assets, depending on the beneficiary.

Fixed assets initially measured at cost. The cost of a purchased fixed asset consists of the acquisition price, relevant taxes, and other directly attributable expenditure for bringing the asset to its working condition for its intended use. A fixed asset is depreciated using the straight-line method. Other than those arising from the use and appropriation of safety production expenses, the useful lives, net of estimated residual value rate and annual depreciation rate of each category of fixed assets are as follows:

		Net of estimated residual	Annual depreciation	
	Useful life	value rate	rate	
Buildings	10-30 years	3%	3.23%-9.70%	
Machinery equipment	5-10 years	1%-10%	9.00%-19.80%	
Transportation vehicles	4-12 years	5%	7.92%-23.75%	
Office equipment and others	3-10 years	1%-5%	9.50%-33.00%	

The Group reviews the useful lives, net of estimated residual value of a fixed asset and the depreciation method applied at least once at each year-end, and makes adjustments when necessary.

(Continued)

12. Construction in progress

Construction in progress is recognised at its actual costs, which include various necessary construction expenditures during the construction period, borrowing costs capitalised before it is ready for intended use and other relevant costs.

Construction in progress is transferred to a fixed asset when it is ready for intended use.

13. Intangible assets

Intangible assets are amortized using the straight-line method over their useful life as follows:

Useful life

Land use rights 50 years

14. Research and development expenditures

Internal research and development expenditures of the Group are classified as research expenditures and development expenditures. Research expenditure is recognised in profit or loss when it is incurred.

Development expenditure can only be capitalised if all of the following conditions are met, it is technically feasible to complete the intangible asset that can be used or sold; it is intended to use or sell the completed intangible asset; the intangible asset produced can generate economic benefits, including the ability to prove that the product produced by the intangible asset, or the intangible asset itself exists in the market, or that the intangible asset is useful for internal use; the Group has sufficient technologies, financial resources, and other resources to support and complete the development, and has the ability to use or sell the intangible asset once it is made; and the development expenditure of the intangible asset can be properly measured. If the development expenditure cannot meet the condition listed above, the development expenditure will be recognised in profit or loss when it is incurred.

(Continued)

15. Impairment of assets

The impairment of assets excluding inventories, contract assets, investment properties measured at fair value model, deferred income taxes and finance assets shall be determined using the following methods: The Group determines whether there is any indication that assets have suffered impairment losses at the balance sheet date. If an impairment indication exists, the recoverable amount is estimated and impairment test is carried out. For intangible assets with goodwill, indefinite useful life arising from business combination and intangible assets that have not been ready for intended use, impairment test should be performed at least once at the each year-end to assess whether an impairment indication exists.

The recoverable amount of an asset is the higher of its fair value less costs of disposal and the present value of the future cash flows expected to be derived from the asset. Recoverable amount is estimated on an individual basis. If it is not practical to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the recoverable amount of the asset group to which the asset belongs will be recognised. The asset group is determined according to whether the main cash flows generated from the asset group are independent from those from other assets or asset group.

If such recoverable amount of the asset or asset group is less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount is reduced to its recoverable amount, the reduction amount is recognised in profit or loss for the current period and a provision for impairment losses of such assets shall be made.

Once an impairment loss is recognised for the above-mentioned assets, it will not be reversed in the subsequent accounting period.

16. Employee benefits

Employee benefits represent all kinds of reward or compensation for service rendered by employees or the termination of employment given by the Group. Employee benefits include short-term remuneration, post-employment benefit, termination benefits.

Short-term remuneration

Short-term remuneration actually incurred is recognized as a liability in the accounting period in which the employee provides the service and is included in profit or loss or the cost of the related asset.

Post-employment benefits (defined contribution plans)

The Group's employees participate in endowment insurance and unemployment insurance managed by local government and corresponding expenses are recognised in costs of related assets or profit or loss for the current period.

Termination benefits

Where the Group provides termination benefits to employees, a liability for employee compensation arising from termination benefits is recognised in profit or loss at the earliest of: when the enterprise is unable to unilaterally withdraw the termination benefits provided as a result of an employment termination plan or proposed redundancy; and when the enterprise recognises costs or expenses associated with a restructuring involving the payment of termination benefits.

17. Provisions

Except for a contingent consideration and contingent liability assumed in a business combination not under common control, the Group recognises an obligation related to a contingency as a provision when the Group has a present obligation and it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation, and the amount of the obligation can be measured reliably.

A provision is initially measured at the best estimate of the expenditure required to settle the related present obligation, with comprehensive consideration of factors such as the risks, uncertainty and time value of money relating to a contingency. The carrying amount of a provision is reviewed at the balance sheet date and reflects the current best estimate.

(Continued)

18. Revenue from contracts with customers

The Group recognises revenue when it performs the performance obligations in the contract, i.e., when the customer obtains control over relevant goods or services. Control over the relevant goods and services refers to the ability to direct the use of the goods, and obtain substantially all of the economic benefits from the provision of the services.

Construction contracts

The construction contract between the Group and the customer usually includes the performance obligation of building construction, infrastructure construction and specialized and other construction. As the customer can control the goods under construction during the performance of the Group, the Group regards it as a performance obligation performed within a certain period of time and recognises the income according to the progress of the performance, except that the progress of the performance cannot be reasonably determined. The Group determines the progress of the performance of the services provided in accordance with the input method. If the performance of the Group is expected to be compensated if the progress of the performance cannot be reasonably determined, the revenue will be recognised according to the amount of costs incurred, until the progress of the performance can be reasonably determined.

Contracts for sales of goods

The contracts for sales of goods between the Group and the customer usually contain only the performance obligations for the transfer of concrete products. The Group generally recognises revenue at the point of acceptance of the goods by the customer on the basis of a combination of the following factors: the current right of receiving payment for the goods, the transfer of major risks and benefits in the ownership of the goods, and the transfer of the legal ownership of the goods, the transfer of physical assets of the goods and that the customers have accepted the goods.

(Continued)

18. Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

Significant financing components

For the existence of significant financing components in the contract, the Group determines the transaction price based on the amount payable immediately by cash upon the receipt of control of goods by the customer, and uses the discount rate which discounts the nominal amount of the contract consideration to the discounted price of the goods or services to amortise the difference between the determined transaction price and the consideration amount of the contract commitment using the effective interest method during the contract period. Where it is expected that the intervals between the customer's control over the goods or services and the payment by the customer will not exceed one year, the Group does not consider the significant financing components in the contract.

Quality assurance obligation

The Group provides quality assurance for the assets constructed pursuant to contractual agreements and laws and regulations. The Group performs accounting treatments in accordance with Note III-17 with a view to providing guarantees to the customers that the assets constructed meet the established quality standards. In addition to providing guarantees to the customers that the assets constructed meet the established quality standards, the Group provided the customers with a separate quality assurance for services, regarding it as a separate performance obligation. Based on the relative proportion of the individual selling prices of providing quality assurance for assets constructed and services, part of the transaction price is allocated to quality assurance of services and revenue is recognised when the customers take control of the services. In assessing whether quality assurance is provided as a separate service other than providing guarantees to the customers that the assets constructed meet the established quality standards, the Group considers factors such as whether the quality assurance is a statutory requirement, the term of quality assurance and nature of the Group's commitment to perform its obligations.

(Continued)

18. Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

PPP project contract

PPP project contract refers to the contract entered into between the Group and the government party for cooperation of PPP projects in accordance with relevant laws and regulations, which shall also meet the following characteristics (hereinafter referred to as "dual characteristics"):

- The Group provides public goods and services on behalf of the (1) government party using the assets of the PPP project for the period of operation as agreed in the contract;
- The Group is compensated for the public goods and services it provides during the period as agreed in the contract.

PPP project contract shall also meet the following conditions (hereinafter referred to as "dual control"):

- (1) The government party controls or regulates the type, recipients and prices of public goods and services that the Group must provide using the PPP project assets;
- (2) The government party controls a significant residual interest in the PPP project assets through ownership, revenue rights or other forms upon termination of the PPP project contract.

(Continued)

18. Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

PPP project contract (Continued)

Construction, operation and transfer activities are typically included under PPP contracts. During the construction phase, the Group is the principal. It recognises contract revenue and contract assets for construction services, with revenue from construction contract measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable. During the operational phase, the Group accounts for the corresponding amounts as follows:

- (1)Where the contract provides the Group with the right to receive a definite amount of cash (or other financial asset) during the operation period of the project, the Group recognises the amount of consideration or the amount of construction revenue recognised for the relevant PPP project asset as a contractual asset until it has the right to receive such consideration (which is dependent only on the passage of time); and the Group recognises the amount of consideration or the amount of construction revenue recognised for the relevant PPP project asset as a receivable when it has the right to receive such consideration (which is dependent only on the passage of time) and accounts for it in accordance with the provisions of the accounting policy on financial instruments. The Group recognizes the excess of the amount of consideration or the amount of construction revenue recognized for the relevant PPP project asset over the right to receive a definite amount of cash (or other financial assets) as an intangible asset when the PPP project asset becomes ready for intended use:
- (2) Where the contract provides that the Group has the right to charge a fee to the recipients of the public goods and services, but the amount of the fee is uncertain, the right does not constitute an unconditional right to receive cash and the Group recognises the amount of consideration or the amount of construction revenue recognised for the relevant PPP project asset as an intangible asset when the PPP project asset becomes ready for intended use.

(Continued)

18. Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

PPP project contract (Continued)

In the operational phase, when operation services are provided, the corresponding revenue is recognised.

The portion of the expenditure expected to be incurred by the Group to maintain the infrastructure in a serviceable condition or in a useable condition until it is transferred to the contract owner under relevant contract is recognised as provision.

Build and transfer contract ("BT Contract")

The activities under the BT contract usually include building and transfer. For the construction services provided by the Group, during the construction phase, the relevant construction service contract revenue is recognised in accordance with the accounting policies of the construction contract mentioned above. Contract assets are recognised at the time of revenue recognition and the significant financing components of the contractual arrangements are accounted for. When the unconditional right to receive the consideration is available, such contract assets are transferred to financial assets and are eliminated upon the receipt of payment from the owner.

19. Contract assets and contract liabilities

The Group presents contract assets or contract liabilities in the balance sheet based on the relationship between the Group's fulfilment of performance obligations and customers' payment. The Group presents contract assets and contract liabilities under the same contract as the net amount after they offset with each other.

(Continued)

19. Contract assets and contract liabilities (Continued)

Contract assets

The right to receive consideration for goods or services transferred to a customer (and which depends on factors other than the passage of time) is recognised as a contract asset when the customer actually pays the contractual consideration or until such time as the consideration becomes due and payable; it is transferred to a receivable when the unconditional right to receive payment is subsequently obtained.

Please refer to Note III-7 for the Group's methods for determining and accounting for expected credit losses on contract assets.

Contract liabilities

Obligations to transfer goods or services to customers for which consideration has been received from the customer or for which an unconditional right to receive consideration has been acquired prior to the transfer of the goods or services to the customer are recognised as contract liabilities.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES 2024 RMB'000

III. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

(Continued)

20. Government grants

Government grant is recognised when the Group can comply with the conditions attached to it and it can be received. If a government grant is in the form of a transfer of a monetary asset, it is measured at the amount received or receivable. If a government grant is in the form of a transfer of a non-monetary asset, it is measured at fair value; if fair value is not reliably determinable, it is measured at a nominal amount. A government grant related to income is accounted for as follows: if the grant is a compensation for related costs or losses to be incurred in subsequent periods, the grant is recognised as deferred income, and recognised in profit or loss or reduced related costs over the periods in which the related costs are recognised; if the grant is a compensation for related expenses or losses already incurred, it is recognised immediately in profit or loss of the current period. A government grant related to an asset shall be deducted from the carrying amount of the asset; or recognised as deferred income and included in profit or loss over the useful life of the related asset with a reasonable and systemic method, except that a government grant measured at a nominal amount is recognised immediately in profit or loss in the current period. Where the relevant asset is sold, transferred, scrapped or damaged prior to the end of its useful life, the related undistributed deferred income is transferred to the profit or loss of the disposal period.

(Continued)

21. Deferred income tax

For temporary differences at the balance sheet date between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases, and temporary differences between the carrying amounts and the tax bases of items which have not been recognised as assets and liabilities but the tax bases of which can be determined for tax purposes, deferred income taxes are provided using the liability method in the balance sheet.

A deferred income tax liability is recognised for all taxable temporary differences, except:

- (1) where the taxable temporary differences arise from the initial recognition of goodwill, or the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a single transaction which contains both of the following characteristics: the transaction is not a business combination; and at the time of the transaction, it affects neither accounting profit nor taxable profit or deductible loss, and the assets and liabilities initially recognized do not result in equal amount of taxable temporary differences and deductible temporary differences;
- (2) in respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures, where the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not be reversed in the foreseeable future.

(Continued)

21. Deferred income tax (Continued)

A deferred tax asset is recognised for deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused deductible tax losses and tax credits, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of deductible tax losses and tax credits can be utilised, except:

- (1) where the deductible temporary differences arise from a single transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction. neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss is affected, and the assets and liabilities initially recognised do not result in equal amount of taxable temporary differences and deductible temporary differences;
- (2) in respect of the deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and joint ventures, a deferred tax asset is only recognised to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will be reversed in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences can be utilised in the future.

At the balance sheet date, deferred income tax assets and liabilities are measured at the applicable tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, according to the requirements of tax laws. The measurement of deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects at the balance sheet date to recover the assets or settle the liabilities.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available in future periods to allow the deferred tax assets to be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at the balance sheet date and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

(Continued)

21. Deferred income tax (Continued)

When all of the following conditions are satisfied simultaneously, the deferred income tax assets and deferred income tax liabilities are presented as the net amount after offsetting: the Group has a legal right to settle current tax assets and liabilities on a net basis: the deferred income tax assets and liabilities are related to the same tax payer within the Group and the same taxation authority, or related to different tax payers but during the period when each of the significant deferred income tax assets and deferred income tax liabilities is reversed, the tax paver involved intends to settle the current income tax asset and current income tax liability on a net basis, or simultaneously obtain assets and pay off the debts.

22. Leases

On the commencement date of contract, the Group assesses whether the contract is a lease or includes a lease. If one of the parties transfers the right to control the use of one or more identified assets for a certain period of time in exchange for consideration, the contract is a lease or includes a lease.

As lessee

The Group recognizes right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for leases, except for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets.

(Continued)

22. Leases (Continued)

As lessee (Continued)

On the commencement date of the lease term, the Group recognises its right to use the leased assets over the lease term as right-of-use assets, which is initially measured at cost. The costs of right-of-use assets include: the initially measured amount of lease liabilities; the lease payments paid on or before the commencement date of the lease term excluding the lease incentive related amount entitled where lease incentives exist; the initial direct expenses by the lessee; and the cost expected to incur by the lessee to dismantle and remove the leased assets, restore the site where leased assets are located or restore the leased assets to the status agreed in lease terms. If the Group remeasures the lease liability due to changes in lease payments, the carrying amount of the right-of-use asset is adjusted accordingly. The Group subsequently uses the straight-line method to depreciate the right-of-use assets. If it can be reasonably determined that the ownership of the leased assets can be obtained at the expiration of the lease term, the Group shall make depreciation during the remaining useful life of the leased assets. If it cannot be reasonably determined that the ownership of the leased assets can be obtained at the expiry of the lease term, the leased assets shall be depreciated over the shorter of the lease term or the remaining useful life of the leased assets.

On the commencement date of the lease term, the Group recognises the present value of the outstanding lease payments as lease liabilities, except for short-term leases and low-value asset leases. Lease payments include fixed payments and substantially fixed payments net of lease incentives, variable lease payments that depend on an index or rate, amounts expected to be payable based on the residual value of the security, and also include the exercise price of a purchase option or amounts to be paid upon exercise of a lease termination option if the Group is reasonably certain that the option will be exercised or the lease term reflects that the Group will exercise the lease termination option.

Variable lease payments not included in the measurement of the lease liabilities are recognised in profit or loss for the current period as incurred, except for those included in the costs of the relevant assets as otherwise specified.

(Continued)

22. Leases (Continued)

As lessee (Continued)

In the event of a change in the actual fixed payment amount, a change in the amounts expected to be payable under a residual value guarantee, a change in an index or a rate used to determine lease payments, or a change in the assessment and actual exercise of an option to purchase the underlying asset, to extend or terminate the lease, the Group shall remeasure the lease liabilities according to the present value of the changed lease payments.

On the commencement date of the lease term, the Group shall recognise leases with a lease term of less than 12 months and not including a purchase option as a short-term lease; leases with low value when single leased assets being a new asset are recognised as leases of low-value assets. The Group does not recognise the right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets. During different periods in the lease terms, short-term leases and leases of low-value assets shall be recognised in the related asset cost or current profit or loss on a straight-line basis.

As lessor

On the commencement date of the lease, leases that substantially transfer almost all the risks and rewards related to the ownership of leased assets are classified as finance leases, and all other leases are classified as operating leases. When the Group is an intermediate lessor, the sublease is classified as a finance lease or an operating lease by reference to the right-of-use assets arising from the head lease.

Rental income under an operating lease is recognised by a lessor on a straight-line basis over the lease term through profit or loss for the current period. The variable lease payments not included in the measurement of the lease liability shall be recognised in profit or loss in the period in which it occurs. Initial direct costs are capitalized and amortized over the lease term on the same basis as rental income is recognized, and are recognized in profit or loss in the current period.

(Continued)

23. Profit distribution

Cash dividends of the Company are recognised as a liability when they are approved at the general meeting.

24. Safety production expenses

The safety production expenses accrued in accordance with the regulations are recorded in the relevant product cost or profit or loss of the current period and the special reserve. The treatment for usage of the safety production expenses depends on whether fixed assets are formed or not. If the usage of the safety production expenses is an expenditure, it is directly charged against the special reserve. If the safety production expenses occurred is used to form fixed assets, the expenditure incurred is accumulated and recognised as fixed assets when the intended usage condition is achieved. Meanwhile, an equivalent amount is charged against the special reserve and recognised as accumulated depreciation.

25. Fair value measurement

All assets and liabilities measured or presented at fair value in the financial statements are categorised within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole: Level 1 – based on quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities at the measurement date; Level 2 – inputs that are observable for the related assets or liabilities other than those of Level 1, either directly or indirectly; Level 3 – inputs that are unobservable for the related assets or liabilities.

For assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value and recognised in the financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels in the hierarchy for fair value measurement by reassessing categorisation at each balance sheet date.

(Continued)

26. Significant accounting judgements and estimates

The preparation of the financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimations and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and disclosures of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the balance sheet date. However, uncertainty about these assumptions and estimations could result in outcomes that could require a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of the assets or liabilities affected in the future.

Judgements

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgements which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements:

Operating leases - as lessor

The Group has entered into lease contracts on its investment property and fixed assets. The Group has determined, based on the terms of lease contracts, that it retains all the significant risks and rewards of ownership of these properties and fixed assets, which are accounted for as operating leases.

Method for determining the performance progress of a construction contract

The Group determines the performance progress of the construction contract in accordance with the input method. Specifically, the Group determines the performance progress of the contract based on the cumulative actual construction cost as a percentage of the estimated total cost. The accumulated actual costs include the direct and indirect costs incurred for the transfer of goods to customers by the Group. The Group believes that the price of construction contract with the customer is determined on the basis of the construction cost, and the actual construction cost as a percentage of the estimated total cost can accurately reflect the performance progress of the construction service. In view of the long duration of construction contracts, which may span several accounting periods, the Group will review and revise the budget as the construction contract progresses, and adjust the revenue recognition amount accordingly.

26. Significant accounting judgements and estimates (Continued)

Judgements (Continued)

Business model

The classification of financial assets held by the Group at initial recognition depends on the business model of the Group's management of financial assets. In determining the business model, the Group takes into account the corporate evaluation and ways to report the performance of financial assets to key management personnel, risks affecting the performance of financial assets and their management style, and the manner in which relevant business management personnel are paid. In assessing whether the business model is based on the objective of collection of contractual cash flows, the Group needs to make analysis and judgements on the reasons, timing, frequency and value of the sale of financial assets before the maturity date.

Contractual cash flow characteristics

The classification of financial assets at initial recognition depends on the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial assets. When it is necessary to determine whether the contractual cash flow is only the payment of the principal and the interest based on the outstanding principal, including the assessment of the correction of the time value of money, it is necessary to determine whether there is a significant difference compared with the benchmark cash flow, and to determine whether the fair value of financial assets with prepayment characteristics is insignificant.

Classification of investment property and self occupied properties

The Group determines that investment property is any property held for rental earnings or capital appreciation or both (including leased property).

26. Significant accounting judgements and estimates (Continued)

Judgements (Continued)

Whether the contract is a lease or contains a lease

The Group has entered into equipment lease agreements for certain construction projects. The Group considers that there is no identified asset or asset supplier with substantial right to replace relevant equipment under certain lease agreements and therefore, the lease agreements do not contain leases and the Group treats them as receipt of services.

Estimation uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the balance sheet date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the future accounting periods, are described below.

Impairment of financial instruments and contract assets

The Group uses the expected credit loss model to assess the impairment of financial instruments and contract assets. The application of the expected credit loss model requires significant judgements and estimations, and all reasonable and evidenced information, including forward-looking information. In making such judgements and estimations, the Group infers the expected changes in the debtor's credit risk based on the historical repayment data in combination with economic policies, macroeconomic indicators, and industry risks. Different estimates may affect the provision for impairment losses. The provision for impairment losses may not be equal to the actual amount of impairment losses in the future.

26. Significant accounting judgements and estimates (Continued)

Estimation uncertainty (Continued)

Fair value of unlisted equity investments

Unlisted equity investment is estimated using the market-based method and the assumptions on which it is based are unobservable inputs. The estimation requires the management to determine comparable public companies based on industry, scale, gearing ratio and strategy and compute appropriate price multiples in respect of each identified comparable company, such as price to book ("P/B") ratio or price to earnings ("P/E") ratio. Such multiples are calculated based on the relevant indexes of the comparable companies and discounted by a percentage for the lack of liquidity. The discounted multiple shall be used for the measurement of the corresponding profit or asset of the unlisted equity investment to arrive at its fair value. Please refer to Note IX-2 for estimation of fair value of unlisted equity investments.

Deferred income tax assets

Deferred income tax assets are recognised for all unused deductible losses to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible losses can be utilised. Significant management judgement is required to determine the amount of deferred tax assets that can be recognised, based upon the likely timing and level of future taxable profits together with future tax planning strategies.

Construction and service contracts

The recognition of revenue and costs for construction and service contracts requires management to make relevant estimates. If losses are expected to be incurred on construction and service contracts, such losses are recognised as current costs. The Group's management anticipates potential losses based on the budget for construction and service contracts. The nature of the infrastructure, design and dredging business results in the contract award date and project completion date often falling within different accounting periods. As contracts progress, the Group reviews and revises the estimated total contract revenue and estimated total contract cost on an ongoing basis.

(Continued)

26. Significant accounting judgements and estimates (Continued)

Estimation uncertainty (Continued)

Construction and service contracts (Continued)

The Group monitors the payment progress of the owners on an ongoing basis in accordance with the terms of the contracts and regularly assesses the creditworthiness of the owners. If circumstances indicate that it is probable that the owner will default in the payment of all or part of the contract price, or that the owner will not be able to meet its obligations under the terms of the contract, the Group will reassess the impact of the matter on the consolidated financial statements and may revise the amount of the estimated loss on the contract. This revision will be reflected in the Group's financial statements in the period in which the Group reassesses and is required to revise the estimated loss on the contract.

Fair value of investment property

The best evidence of fair value of investment property is given by current prices in an active market for similar lease and other contracts. In the absence of relevant information, the management shall determine the relevant amount within the range of reasonable fair value estimates. The management's judgement will be based on market rental prices of similar properties under current leases in an active market and discounted cash flow projections based on reliable estimates of future cash flows using discount rates that reflect current market assessments of the amount and timing of the cash flows. Principal assumptions adopted by the Group in estimating fair values include market rents for similar properties at the same location and under the same conditions, discount rates, vacancy rates, projected future market rents and maintenance costs.

Contingent liabilities for litigation and claims

The Group has been involved in a number of litigations and claims in the past in relation to certain construction projects. Management has assessed the contingent liabilities arising from such litigations and claims with reference to the advice of legal advisers. The Group has made provision for possible liabilities based on management's best estimates and judgement.

27. Change of accounting policies and estimates

On the classification of current and non-current liabilities

No. 17 of the Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises Interpretation issued in 2023 states that in classifying the liquidity of a liability, consideration should be given to whether the Group has a substantive right at the balance sheet date to defer settlement of the liability for more than one year after the balance sheet date, independent of the subjective likelihood that the Group will exercise that right. For loan arrangements with covenant conditions, the right to defer settlement of the liability at the balance sheet date should be judged on a case-by-case basis: it is a covenant condition that needs to be fulfilled on or before the balance sheet date, which affects the liquidity classification of the liability, and it is a covenant condition that needs to be fulfilled after the balance sheet date, which does not affect the liquidity classification of the liability. Effective 1 January 2024, the above change in accounting policy had no material impact on the Group's financial statements.

Disclosure of vendor financing arrangements

No. 17 of the Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises Interpretation issued in 2023 requires additional disclosures about vendor financing arrangements in order to assist users of the statements in assessing the impact of vendor financing arrangements on liabilities, cash flows, and liquidity risk exposures. The Group will implement with effect from 1 January 2024 and is not required to disclose information relating to comparable periods in accordance with the convergence requirements. The above change in accounting policy had no material impact on the Group's financial statements.

IV. TAXATION

Major categories of taxes and respective tax rates of the Group during the year are set out below:

Value-added tax (VAT)	-	The output tax of general taxpayers shall be levied at a tax rate of 6%, 9% or 13% on the taxable income, and the VAT shall be levied after deducting the deductible input tax for the current period. The VAT of small scale taxpayers shall be levied at a tax rate of 3% on the taxable income.
City maintenance and construction tax	-	It is levied at 7%, 5% and 1% on the turnover taxes paid.
Educational surcharge	-	It is levied at 3% on the turnover taxes paid.
Local educational surcharge	-	It is levied at 2% on the turnover taxes paid.
Enterprise income tax (EIT)	-	It is levied at 25% on the taxable income.

V. SCOPE OF CONSOLIDATION OF THE CONSOLIDATED **FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

1. Information about subsidiaries

Particulars of the Company's subsidiaries are as follows:

	Principal place of business/Place of registration	***		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			Proportion	
			Nature of business		Shareholding (%)		of votes	
					Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Hebei Tiansheng Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	400,000	100	_	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.	,	•	construction					
Bozhou Qihang Transportation Construction Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	315,787	90	-	90	
Haiyang Longhai Automobile Innovation Park Development Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Automobile technology development	300,000	90	-	90	
Hengshui Jizhou District Jiuchen Construction Development	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	and sales Infrastructure construction	220,000	80	-	80	
Co., Ltd. HCG Zhuocheng Road and	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	205,000	100	-	100	
Bridge Engineering Co., Ltd. HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	construction Infrastructure construction	180,000	100	-	100	
Huainan Fengrui Infrastructure Construction Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	161,651	80	-	80	
Gaoyang Tianxin Construction Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	125,000	90	-	90	
HCG Ecological Environment Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Garden engineering	108,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Construction Group Decoration Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	101,000	100	-	100	

V. SCOPE OF CONSOLIDATION OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

1. Information about subsidiaries (Continued)

	Principal place of business/Place of registration	Type of Nat				Proportion		
			Nature of business		Shareholding (%)		of votes	
					Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Dangshan Soaring General Aviation Industry	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Aviation industry	100,000	80	-	80	
Development Co., Ltd.								
Dacheng County Zhongzhou Water Supply Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Water Plant Operation	100,000	-	100	100	
Hebei Tianying Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	100,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Inner Mongolia Jiantou Development Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	100,000	60	-	60	
Dacheng County Zhongyu Water Supply Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Water Plant Operation	88,480	20	80	100	
Shandong Juhe Agricultural Service Development Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Agricultural sale	76,160	89	-	89	
Shaanxi Tianqin Jianan Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	70,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Baoding Zhongcheng Investment Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Investment management	69,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Tongchuang Liantai Hospital Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Hospital management	60,000	90	-	90	

	Principal place of						Proportion	
	business/Place of	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	ng (%)	of votes	
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Hebei Lvjian Investment	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Investment	60,000	92	8	100	
Company			management					
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Water Plant	50,000	75	_	75	
Co., Ltd.			Operation					
Hebei Tiankai Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	50,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Shenzhen Zhongru Investment	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Investment	50,000	100	-	100	
Co., Ltd.			advisory and					
			consultation					
Beijing Tianjia Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	50,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
HCG Langfang Ecological	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Ecological	50,000	51	49	100	
Construction Co., Ltd.			construction					
HCG Tianyong Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	50,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
HCG Tianmian Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	50,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd			construction					
Hebei Tiansheng Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	50,000	-	100	100	Note 2
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Zhongrun Lvgu Ecological	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Urban greening	50,000	-	100	100	Note 2
Development Co., Ltd.								

	Principal place of						Proportion	
	business/Place of	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	ng (%)	of votes	
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
HCG Tianfu Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	45,000	100	-	100	Note 1
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Hebei Shangbai Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Guizhou Tianze Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Hebei Tianyu Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Engineering Co., Ltd. (formerly			construction					
known as Tangshan Yuanzhu								
Construction Engineering Co.,								
Ltd.)								
HCG Zhichuang Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
HCG Zhuoxin Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Yunnan Tianyi Construction Co.,	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	40,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Ltd.			construction					
Hebei Shenning Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	30,000	95	-	95	
Engineering Co., Ltd.			construction					
Hebei Haikuo Environmental	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Environmental	30,000	100	-	100	
Technology Co., Ltd.	·	,	engineering					
HCG Jianyuan Concrete Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Concrete	25,000	-	100	100	
, , ,	-,		production and	-,,				
			sale					

	Principal place of						Proportion	
	business/Place of Type of	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	Shareholding (%)		
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Fuping Fuyuan Concrete Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Concrete production and sale	25,000	100	-	100	
Chengde City Fengyuan Concrete Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Concrete production and sale	25,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Tuowei Investment Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Investment and management of new energy	21,000	-	100	100	
Hebei Xindacheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	industry Property development	20,010	-	100	100	
HCG Wuhu Baojian Construction Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	and operation Infrastructure construction	20,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Zhiping Construction Equipment Leasing Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Lease of machinery equipment	16,060	100	-	100	
Rongcheng County Xinrong City Development Co., Ltd	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Urban greening	15,000	80	-	80	
Inner Mongolia Xinglifeng Construction Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	10,000	-	83	83	
Anping County Xinjian Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	10,000	-	80	80	
Hebei Baina Production Base Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Park management services	10,000	-	100	100	

	Principal place of	Principal place of				Proportion		
	business/Place of	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	ng (%)	of votes	
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Anhui Zhengrui Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	10,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Yuncai Network	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Internet	10,000	80	-	80	Note 2
Technology Co., Ltd. (formerly known as Yuncai Network			development and sale					
Technology Co., Ltd.)								
Hebei Bingzheng Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	10,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Hainan Qihui Supply Chain Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Supply chain management	10,000	100	-	100	Note 2
HCG (Ningbo) Supply Chain Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Supply chain management	10,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Hebei Tianrui Project	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Engineering	10,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Management Co., Ltd			management services					
Shunping County Huanzhou	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Garden	6,600	-	80	80	
Greening Co., Ltd.			engineering					
HCG Jilin Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	6,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Zhongru Software Technology Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Construction software development and sale	5,500	70	-	70	
Rongcheng County Rongyu City Garden Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Garden engineering	5,000	-	80	80	

	Principal place of						Proportion	
	business/Place of	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	ng (%)	of votes	
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Hebei Tuopu Construction	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure	5,000	100		100	Note 1
Engineering Co., Ltd.	TROTTIC	Littliced liability	construction	3,000	100		100	Note
HCG Zhibo Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Infrastructure construction	5,000	100	-	100	Note 1
HCG Zhengyuan Concrete Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Concrete production and	5,000	100	-	100	Note 2
Hebei Construction Group	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	sale Concrete	3,000	-	100	100	Note 2
Deyuan Concrete Co., Ltd			production and sale					
Hebei Zhuocheng Engineering Inspection Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Construction project quality	3,000	100	-	100	
Hebei Zhunwang Smart Technology Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	inspection Technology promotion and application	3,000	-	100	100	
HCG Jimu Door and Window Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	services Curtain wall engineering	3,000	-	100	100	Note 2
Dingzhou Tiande Environmental Science and Technology Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Sewage treatment	1,000	-	100	100	
Zhangjiachuan County Tuoming New Energy Technology Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Development of new energy technology	1,000	-	100	100	
Tianshui Tuoyang New Energy Technology Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Development of new energy technology	1,000	-	100	100	

	Principal place of						Proportion	
	business/Place of T	Type of	Nature of	Registered	Shareholdi	ng (%)	of votes	
	registration	corporation	business	capital	Direct	Indirect	(%)	Note
Baoding Tuohui New Energy	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Development of	1,000	-	100	100	Note 2
Technology Co., Ltd. (formerly	-, -		new energy	,				
knowned as Hebei Tuohui New			technology					
Energy Technology Co., Ltd.)								
Baoding Tuo'an Electrical	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Electrical	1,000	-	100	100	Note 3
Installation Co., Ltd. (formerly			equipment					
knowned as Hebei Tuo'an			installation and					
Electrical Installation Co., Ltd.)			sales					
Shaanxi Dream Home	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Technology	500	-	100	100	Note 1
Technology Development Co.,			promotion and					
Ltd.			application					
			services					
Baoding Bowang New Material	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	New material	300	100	-	100	Note 2
Technology Co., Ltd.			technology					
			promotion					
D II V T II	220/220	12 5 12 129	service	100		100	100	
Baoding Yungong Trading Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Comprehensive sales	100	-	100	100	
Langfang Xingxi Corporate	PRC/PRC	Limited liability	Advisory service	10	100	-	100	Note 2
Management Co., Ltd.								
(formerly knowned as Hebei								
Xingxi Corporate Management								
Co., Ltd.)								

1. **Information about subsidiaries** (Continued)

Notes:

Note 1: The above subsidiaries were newly established this year.

Note 2 The registered capital of Shaanxi Tianqin Jianan Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB100 million to RMB70 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Tiansheng Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB150 million to RMB50 million during the year. The registered capital of Zhongrun Lvgu Ecological Development Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB60 million to RMB50 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Tianyu Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB100 million to RMB40 million during the year. The registered capital of HCG Zhichuang Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB50 million to RMB40 million during the year. The registered capital of HCG Zhuoxin Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB50 million to RMB40 million during the year. The registered capital of Yunnan Tianyi Construction Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB100 million to RMB40 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Yuncai Network Technology Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB50 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Bingzheng Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB30 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Bingzheng Construction Engineering Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB30 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of Hainan Qihui Supply Chain Management Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB200 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of Hainan Qihui Supply Chain Management Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB200 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of HCG (Ningbo) Supply Chain Management Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB200 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Tianrui Project Management Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB60 million to RMB10 million during the year. The registered capital of HCG Zhengyuan Concrete Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB50 million to RMB5 million during the year. The registered capital of Hebei Construction Group Deyuan Concrete Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB25 million to RMB3 million during the year. The registered capital of HCG Jimu Door and Window Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB50 million to RMB3 million during the year. The registered capital of Baoding Tuohui New Energy Technology Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB10 million to RMB1 million during the year. The registered capital of Baoding Bowang New Material Technology Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB3 million to RMB300,000 during the year. The registered capital of Langfang Xingxi Corporate Management Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB10 million to RMB10,000 during the

Note3 During the year, Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited acquired 49% equity interest in Baoding Tuo'an Electrical Installation Co., Ltd. held by a third party natural person and indirectly held 100% equity interest in Baoding Tuo'an Electrical Installation Co., Ltd. The registered capital of Baoding Tuo'an Electrical Installation Co., Ltd. was changed from RMB21 million to RMB1 million during the year.

HCG Dayuan Construction Engineering Co., Ltd., Baoding Shitongyuan Electricity Sale Co., Ltd., Zhuhai Zhongwei Construction Engineering Co., Ltd., HCG Tianding Construction and Installation Engineering Co., Ltd., Hebei Construction Group Infrastructure Construction Co., Ltd., HCG Smart Energy Co., Ltd., Hebei Construction Group Harbin Airport Construction Co., Ltd. and Tibet Jiming Construction Co., Ltd. were cancelled during the year.

Note4:

Information about subsidiaries (Continued) 1.

Except for the cancelation of subsidiaries and newly established subsidiaries, the scope of consolidated financial statements is consistent with that of the previous year.

Material non-controlling interests 2.

Subsidiaries with non-controlling interests that are material to the Group are as follows:

2024

	Shareholding proportion of non-controlling interests (%)	Profit or loss attributable to non-controlling interests	Cumulative non-controlling interests as at the end of the year
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd. Inner Mongolia Xinglifeng Construction	25	(4,919)	31,249
Management Co., Ltd.	17	(1)	16,913

	Shareholding	Profit or loss	Cumulative
	proportion of	attributable to	non-controlling
	non-controlling	non-controlling	interests as at
	interests (%)	interests	the end of the year
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.	25	(4,551)	36,168
Inner Mongolia Xinglifeng Construction			
Management Co., Ltd.	17	(73)	16,914

2. Material non-controlling interests (Continued)

The following table illustrates the summarised financial information of the above subsidiaries. The amounts disclosed are before any inter-company eliminations:

	Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.	Inner Mongolia Xinglifeng Construction Management Co., Ltd.
Current assets Non-current assets	231,948 815,149	10,497 11,736
Total assets	1,047,097	22,233
Current liabilities Non-current liabilities	194,503 681,976	709
Total liabilities	876,479	709
Operating revenue Net profit Total comprehensive income	3,456 (19,676) (19,676)	(8)
Net cash flows generated from operating activities	(111,444)	(123)

Material non-controlling interests (Continued) 2.

		Inner Mongolia
	Baoding	Xinglifeng
	Zhongze	Construction
	Water Supply	Management
	Co., Ltd.	Co., Ltd.
Current assets	207,211	10,690
Non-current assets	805,106	11,558
Total assets	1,012,317	22,248
Current liabilities	266,677	717
Non-current liabilities	555,345	
Total liabilities	822,022	717
Operating revenue	2,438	-
Net profit	(18,205)	(427)
Total comprehensive income	(18,205)	(427)
Net cash flows generated from operating		
activities	(48,577)	(1,435)

RMB'000

VI. NOTES TO KEY ITEMS IN THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL **STATEMENTS**

1. Currency funds

	2024	2023
Cash on hand	2,687	4,776
Bank deposits	4,890,420	6,656,595
Other currency funds	857,255	1,027,344
Total	5,750,362	7,688,715

2. Financial assets held for trading

	2024	2023
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		
Equity instrument investment	16,499	15,329

3. Notes receivable

	2024	2023
Commercial promissory note	68,634	_

Accounts receivable

The accounts receivable of the Group are mainly receivables for construction contracting business.

The ageing analysis of accounts receivable is as follows:

	2024	2023
Within 1 year	6,294,717	6,323,895
1 to 2 years	1,156,111	1,246,093
2 to 3 years	501,379	668,913
Over 3 years	987,408	687,655
Less: Impairment allowance of accounts	8,939,615	8,926,556
receivable	1,612,871	1,447,583
Total	7,326,744	7,478,973

Except for project quality deposits receivable, the ageing of accounts receivable was calculated since the invoice date. The ageing of the project quality deposits receivable is calculated from the later of the invoice date and the expiry of the warranty period.

Movements in bad debt allowance on accounts receivable are as follows:

	Opening balance	Accrual during the year	Recovery or reversal during the year	Closing balance
2024	1,447,583	475,909	(310,621)	1,612,871
2023	1,119,455	912,999	(584,871)	1,447,583

4. Accounts receivable (Continued)

Accounts receivable and bad debt provisions are disclosed by category as follows:

	2024			
	Book ba	lance	Bad debt p	provisions
		Proportion		Proportion
	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)
Individual provision for bad debts Provision for bad debts according to credit risk portfolio	3,038,934 5,900,681	33.99	1,239,425 373,446	40.78 6.33
Total	8,939,615	100.00	1,612,871	

	2023			
	Book ba	alance	Bad debt p	provisions
		Proportion		Proportion
	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)
Individual provision for bad debts Provision for bad debts according to credit risk	3,160,051	35.40	1,119,625	35.43
portfolio	5,766,505	64.60	327,958	5.69
Total	8,926,556	100.00	1,447,583	

Accounts receivable (Continued)

The Group's accounts receivable with bad debt provision using the ageing analysis method are as follows:

		2024			2023	
	Closing			Closing		
	balance of	Expected	Lifetime	balance of	Expected	Lifetime
	estimated	credit loss	expected	estimated	credit loss	expected
	default	rate (%)	credit loss	default	rate (%)	credit loss
Within 1 year	4,586,805	1.29	59,168	4,300,585	1.22	52,468
1 to 2 years	715,534	6.79	48,585	982,563	6.16	60,526
2 to 3 years	323,634	21.56	69,775	262,144	19.85	52,036
3 to 4 years	131,519	45.86	60,314	88,768	43.20	38,348
4 to 5 years	57,117	86.72	49,532	65,877	88.06	58,012
Over 5 years	86,072	100.00	86,072	66,568	100.00	66,568
Total	5,900,681		373,446	5,766,505		327,958

5. Receivables financing

	2024	2023
Bank acceptance bill	106,202	155,882
Commercial acceptance bill	_	49,364
Total	106,202	205,246

Prepayments 6.

The ageing analysis of prepayments is as follows:

	2024	4	202	23
		Proportion		Proportion
	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)
Within 1 year	601,390	86	610,105	85
1 to 2 years	77,854	11	80,455	11
2 to 3 years	15,124	2	18,483	3
Over 3 years	4,658	1	4,714	1
Total	699,026	100	713,757	100

The breakdown of prepayments by nature is as follows:

	2024	2023
Prepayments for subcontracting works	516,656	518,739
Prepayments for materials	182,370	195,018
Total	699,026	713,757

Other receivables 7.

The overdue ageing analysis of other receivables is as follows:

	2024	2023
Not overdue and overdue for no more than		
1 year	2,393,503	2,361,969
Overdue for 1 to 2 years	39,933	29,448
Overdue for 2 to 3 years	10,298	10,597
Overdue for over 3 years	44,037	74,470
	2,487,771	2,476,484
Less: Bad debt allowance on other receivables	188,504	178,867
Total	2,299,267	2,297,617

The breakdown of other receivables by nature is as follows:

	2024	2023
Performance bond	865,413	840,850
Project advances	830,977	834,427
Security deposit	358,531	363,029
Tender deposit	182,998	185,863
Other deposit	163,144	173,485
Others	86,708	78,830
	2,487,771	2,476,484
Less: Bad debt allowance on other receivables	188,504	178,867
Total	2,299,267	2,297,617

7. Other receivables (Continued)

The movements of bad debt allowance on other receivables based on 12-month expected credit loss and the lifetime expected credit loss, respectively, are as follows:

2024

	Stage 1 Expected credit losses in the	Stage 2 Lifetime expected credit Losses (not	Stage 3 Lifetime expected credit losses (Credit	
	next 12 months	Credit Impaired)	Impaired)	Total
Opening balance Transfer of opening balance among	20,790	79,426	78,651	178,867
stages during the year	(738)	738	-	-
Provision during the year	15,589	49,572	-	65,161
Reversal during the year	(12,525)	(8,667)	(34,332)	(55,524)
Closing balance	23,116	121,069	44,319	188,504

	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	
		Lifetime	Lifetime	
	Expected credit	expected credit	expected credit	
	losses in the next	Losses (not	losses (Credit	
	12 months	Credit Impaired)	Impaired)	Total
Opening balance	12,028	75,890	78,801	166,719
Transfer of opening balance among				
stages during the year	(40)	40	-	-
Provision during the year	18,456	10,830	-	29,286
Reversal during the year	(9,654)	(7,334)	(150)	(17,138)
	8 H F			
Closing balance	20,790	79,426	78,651	178,867

Inventories 8.

	2024	2023
Raw materials	94,529	110,782
Property development costs	216,280	79,618
Total	310,809	190,400

As at 31 December 2024, the management of the Group believes that there is no need to make provision for the inventory impairment.

Contract assets 9.

Contract assets are mainly generated by the construction project contracting business of the Group. The Group provides construction services in accordance with the construction contract entered into with customers and recognises revenue based on performance progress over the contract period. According to the contract term, customers of the Group make progress billings with the Group based on the performance progress and make payment for the progress billings within the credit term. Revenue recognised based on performance progress in excess of progress billings is presented as contract asset while progress billings in excess of revenue recognised based on performance progress is presented as contract liabilities.

	2024		2023			
		Impairment	Carrying		Impairment	Carrying
	Book balance	provision	amount	Book balance	provision	amount
Completed but unbilled	43,321,324	(2,180,358)	41,140,966	44,214,025	(2,105,989)	42,108,036
Including:						
Non-current assets	2,971,001	(95,582)	2,875,419	3,079,625	(94,828)	2,984,797

(Continued)

9. **Contract assets** (Continued)

The movements in the loss allowance for impairment of contract assets are as follows:

		Accrual	Reversal	
	Opening	during	during	Closing
	balance	the year	the year	balance
2024	2,105,989	291,710	(217,341)	2,180,358
2023	1,966,341	439,546	(299,898)	2,105,989
		2024	4	
	Book bal		Impairment	provision
		Proportion		Proportion
	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)
Individual provision for				
bad debts	7,382,137	17.04	1,716,742	23.26
Provision for impairment				
according to credit risk				
portfolio	35,939,187	82.96	463,616	1.29
Total	43,321,324	100.00	2,180,358	

(Continued)

9. Contract assets (Continued)

	2023				
	Book balar	nce	Impairment provision		
		Proportion		Proportion	
	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)	
Individual provision for					
bad debts Provision for impairment	7,093,488	16.04	1,653,111	23.30	
according to credit risk					
portfolio	37,120,537	83.96	452,878	1.22	
Total	44,214,025	100.00	2,105,989		

As at 31 December 2024, part of the performance progress of the Group's relevant construction contracts were settled for work performed, resulting in a decrease in the carrying amount of the contract assets.

10. Other current assets

	2024	2023
Assets for debt settlement	185,250	185,250
Prepaid EIT	147,223	128,258
Prepaid VAT and deductible input tax	95,181	125,883
Prepaid surcharges	41,529	64,575
Prepaid land use tax	10,689	10,726
Prepaid deed tax	6,641	3,905
Prepaid stamp duty	5,488	7,961
Prepaid personal income tax	273	72
Others	16,473	13,910
Total	508,747	540,540

(Continued)

11. Long-term receivables

The Group's long-term receivables are mainly receivables for provision of build-operate-transfer water supply services, which will be settled in installments during a period from 1 to 25 years.

	2024	2023
Long-term concession project receivables Project receivables	208,702 4,733	210,224 12,533
Less: Bad debt allowance on long-term receivables	213,435	222,757
Less: Long-term receivables due within one year	213,135	221,963
Total	170,007	177,569

The ageing of long-term receivables shall be calculated since the date when the budget needed for the completion of concession project is settled. As of 31 December 2024, the management of the Group made bad debt provisions of RMB300,000 for long-term receivables based on the lifetime expected credit losses (31 December 2023: RMB794,000).

(Continued)

12. Long-term equity investments

(1) Details of long-term equity investments

	2024	2023
Joint ventures		
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction		
Management Co., Ltd.	374,676	372,097
Other joint ventures	18,622	17,743
Associates	159,919	119,772
	553,217	509,612
Less: Provision for impairment of long-term		
equity investments	8,549	8,549
Total	544,668	501,063

(Continued)

12. Long-term equity investments (Continued)

(1) Details of long-term equity investments (Continued)

Provision for impairment of long-term equity investments:

2024

	Opening balance	Addition during the year	Decrease during the year	Closing balance
Investments in associates	8,549	_	-	8,549

2023

		Addition	Decrease	
	Opening	during	during	Closing
	balance	the year	the year	balance
Investments in				
associates	<u> </u>	8,549		8,549

(2) Significant joint ventures

		Principal place of business/registration	Nature of business	Strategic or not for the Group's activities	Shareholding (%)	Accounting treatment
Ji	pint ventures	nnc /nnc	D	V	40.50	Paritie.
	Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	PRC/PRC	Road management	Yes	49.50	Equity method

(Continued)

12. Long-term equity investments (Continued)

(3) Key financial information of significant joint ventures

The following table presents financial information of Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd., adjusted for differences in accounting policies and reconciled to the carrying value in these financial statements:

	2024	2023
Current assets	1,731,557	1,889,112
Of which: Cash and cash equivalents	83,523	75,009
Non-current assets	77,638	23,940
Total assets	1,809,195	1,913,052
Current liabilities	3,274	6,440
Non-current liabilities	1,049,000	1,098,000
Total liabilities	1,052,274	1,104,440
Net assets	756,921	808,612
Share of net assets in		
proportion to shareholding	374,676	400,263
Carrying value of investments	374,676	372,097
Operating income	51,801	50,805
Finance costs	42,038	45,667
Income tax expense	-	-
Net profit	3,096	(3,179)
Total comprehensive income	3,096	(3,179)

(Continued)

12. Long-term equity investments (Continued)

(4) Summarized financial information for immaterial joint ventures and associates

The following table sets forth the financial information of joint ventures and associates that are immaterial to the Group:

	2024	2023
Joint ventures		
Total carrying amount of investments	10,073	9,194
Total amounts calculated		
as per shareholding as follows		
Net profit	669	(3,096)
Total comprehensive income	669	(3,096)
Associates		
Total book value of investments	159,919	119,772
Total of the following items by percentage		
of shareholding		
Net profit	9,891	2,738
Total comprehensive income	9,891	2,738

13. Other equity instrument investments

	2024	2023
Baoding Commercial Bank Co., Ltd. Other Enterprises	474,300 57,164	457,600 131,469
Total	531,464	589,069

(Continued)

13. Other equity instrument investments (Continued)

			Gains or losses		
			recognized	Gains or losses	
			in other	accumulated	Reasons for designation
		Dividend	comprehensive	in other	as at fair value through
		income	income during	comprehensive	other comprehensive
		for the year	the year	income	income
Ва	oding Commercial Bank Co.,				
	Ltd.	-	12,525	21,600	Strategic investment
Oth	her Enterprises	400	(9,416)	16,716	Strategic investment
Tot	tal	400	3,109	38,316	

(Continued)

14. Investment property

Subsequently measured by adopting the fair value model:

2024

	Houses and buildings
Cost	
Opening balance	98,600
Transferred to	104,846
Adjustment on the fair value	(2,146)
Closing balance	201,300
2023	
	Houses and buildings
Cost	
Opening balance	99,200
Adjustment on the fair value	(600)

98.600

Investment property is leased to a third party under an operating lease.

Closing balance

(Continued)

15. Fixed assets

	Buildings	Machinery equipment	Vehicles	Office equipment and others	Total
Cost					
Opening balance	999,770	178,602	70,713	112,450	1,361,535
Acquisitions	342	4,469	981	3,728	9,520
Disposal or retirement	(49,788)	(54,518)	(22,804)	(299)	(127,409)
Closing balance	950,324	128,553	48,890	115,879	1,243,646
Accumulated depreciation					
Opening balance	(128,186)	(118,688)	(59,034)	(107,155)	(413,063)
Provision	(33,106)	(16,322)	(6,284)	(3,926)	(59,638)
Disposal or retirement	10,254	51,298	20,800	284	82,636
Closing balance	(151,038)	(83,712)	(44,518)	(110,797)	(390,065)
Carrying amount					
At the end of the year	799,286	44,841	4,372	5,082	853,581
At the beginning					
of the year	871,584	59,914	11,679	5,295	948,472

(Continued)

15. Fixed assets (Continued)

2023

				Office	
		Machinery		equipment	
	Buildings	equipment	Vehicles	and others	Total
Cost					
Opening balance	997,116	169,591	76,953	111,944	1,355,604
Acquisitions	719	11,958	7,589	936	21,202
Transfer from construction in					
progress	9,975	_	_	_	9,975
Disposal or retirement	(8,040)	(2,947)	(13,829)	(430)	(25,246)
Closing balance	999,770	178,602	70,713	112,450	1,361,535
Accumulated depreciation					
Opening balance	(101,891)	(104,692)	(65,309)	(102,303)	(374,195)
Provision	(34,094)	(16,804)	(6,251)	(5,278)	(62,427)
Disposal or retirement	7,799	2,808	12,526	426	23,559
Closing balance	(128,186)	(118,688)	(59,034)	(107,155)	(413,063)
Carrying amount					
At the end of the year	871,584	59,914	11,679	5,295	948,472
At the beginning of the					
year	895,225	64,899	11,644	9,641	981,409

As at 31 December 2024, the management of the Group considers that no impairment provision is required for fixed assets.

(Continued)

16. Construction in progress

2024

	Change during the year Transfer to			
	Closing balance	Acquisition and construction	investment properties	Closing balance
Qingyuan Green Industrial Park	92,568	12,278	(104,846)	-
New base in Langfang	39,997	37	-	40,034
Tianjin office building Project of transformation and construction of office building	34,708	-	-	34,708
of the Group	2,150			2,150
Total	169,423	12,315	(104,846)	76,892

2023

	Change during the year			
		Acquisition and	Transfer to	
	Closing balance	construction	fixed assets	Closing balance
Qingyuan Green Industrial Park	69,839	22,729	-	92,568
New base in Langfang	39,303	694	-	39,997
Tianjin office building	34,708	-	-	34,708
Project of transformation and				
construction of office building				
of the Group	2,150	-	-	2,150
Others	9,975		(9,975)	
Total	155,975	23,423	(9,975)	169,423

As at 31 December 2024, the management of the Group considers that no impairment provision is required for construction in progress.

(Continued)

17. Right-of-use assets

	Buildings
Cost	
Opening balance	40,563
Addition	7,646
Disposal	(92)
Closing balance	48,117
Accumulated depreciation Opening balance Provision Disposal	(21,559) (10,398) 92
Closing balance	(31,865)
Carrying amount	
At the end of the year	16,252
At the beginning of the year	19,004

(Continued)

17. Right-of-use assets (Continued)

2023

		Machinery	
	Buildings	equipment	Total
Cost			
Opening balance	28,801	32,803	61,604
Addition	14,201	-	14,201
Disposal	(2,439)	(32,803)	(35,242)
Closing balance	40,563		40,563
Accumulated depreciation			
Opening balance	(14,419)	(29,216)	(43,635)
Provision	(9,579)	(3,587)	(13,166)
Disposal	2,439	32,803	35,242
Closing balance	(21,559)		(21,559)
Carrying amount			
At the end of the year	19,004		19,004
At the beginning of the year	14,382	3,587	17,969

As at 31 December 2024, the management of the Group considers that no impairment provision is required for intangible assets.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES 2024 RMB'000

VI. NOTES TO KEY ITEMS IN THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL

(Continued)

18. Intangible assets

	Land use rights
Cost Opening and closing balance	114,062
Accumulated amortization Opening balance Provision	(19,937) (2,207)
Closing balance	(22,144)
Carrying amount At the end of the year	91,918
At the beginning of the year	94,125

(Continued)

18. Intangible assets (Continued)

2023

	Land use
	rights
Cost	
Opening and closing balance	114,062
Accumulated amortization	
Opening balance	(17,730)
Provision	(2,207)
Closing balance	(19,937)
	(13,337)
Carrying amount	
At the end of the year	94,125
At the beginning of the year	96,332

As at 31 December 2024, the management of the Group considers that no impairment provision is required for intangible assets.

(Continued)

19. Deferred income tax assets

Certain deferred tax assets and liabilities recognised have been offset and the Group presents such net amount after offsetting in the balance sheet. As at 31 December 2024, the offset amount was RMB39.585.000 (31 December 2023: RMB41.084.000).

Deferred income tax assets recognised:

	2024	2023
Asset impairment provision	928,162	860,638
Withholding expenses	72,509	87,002
Unrealised profit from internal transactions	65,728	63,432
Deductible losses	47,183	30,244
Lease liabilities	4,291	4,539
Adjustment to change in fair value of		
receivables financing	281	494
Total	1,118,154	1,046,349

The Group recognises deferred income tax assets related to deductible losses and tax credits based on the estimation that it will generate sufficient taxable income before the deductible losses and tax credits expire.

As at 31 December 2024, the unrecognised deductible temporary differences for deferred income tax assets of the Group amounted to RMB293,667,000 (31 December 2023: RMB310.956.000) and the deductible loss of unrecognised deferred income tax assets amounted to RMB347,420,000 (31 December 2023: RMB359,614,000), falling due of the deductible loss in 2025 to 2029.

(Continued)

19. Deferred income tax assets (Continued)

Deferred income tax liabilities recognised:

	2024	2023
Fair value adjustment for investment property	22,750	24,650
Fair value adjustment for other equity		
instrument investments	12,772	11,736
Adjustment for right-of-use assets	4,063	4,698
Total	39,585	41,084

20. Assets with restricted ownership

	2024	2023	
Currency funds	750,657	1,161,029	Note 1
Accounts receivable	129,374	180,166	Note 2
Receivables financing	_	3,000	Note 3
Contract assets	2,491,704	2,314,456	Note 2
Long-term receivables			
(including long-term receivables			
due within one year)	208,702	210,224	Note 2
Investment property	91,000	98,600	Note 4
Fixed assets	409,274	408,230	Note 5
Intangible assets	91,626	93,770	Note 5
Total	4,172,337	4,469,475	

(Continued)

20. Assets with restricted ownership (Continued)

- As at 31 December 2024, the Group's currency funds with restricted ownership were frozen for judicial and other reasons of RMB568,308,000 (31 December 2023: RMB1,076,526,000), bill deposits of RMB85,699,000 (31 December 2023: RMB81,268,000), letters of guarantee of RMB96,650,000 (31 December 2023:nil) and deposits without letter of guarantee (31 December 2023: RMB3,235,000)
- As at 31 December 2024, the Group obtained a short-term borrowing of RMB129,374,000 secured by accounts receivable with the carrying amount of RMB129,374,000.

As at 31 December 2024, the Group obtained a long-term borrowing of RMB2,150,419,000 jointly secured by contract assets with the carrying amount of RMB2,491,704,000 and long-term receivables with the carrying amount of RMB208,702,000.

As at 31 December 2023, the Group obtained a short-term borrowing of RMB144,966,000 secured by accounts receivable with the carrying amount of RMB180,166,000.

As at 31 December 2023, the Group obtained a long-term borrowing of RMB2,102,338,000 jointly secured by contract assets with the carrying amount of RMB2,314,456,000 and long-term receivables with the carrying amount of RMB210,224,000.

- Note 3: As at 31 December 2024, the Group did not obtain short-term borrowing secured by receivables. As at 31 December 2023, the Group obtained a short-term borrowing of RMB3,000,000 secured by receivables with the carrying amount of RMB3,000,000.
- Note 4 As at 31 December 2024, the Group obtained a short-term bank borrowings of RMB100,095,000 (31 December 2023: RMB100,100,000) secured by investment property with the carrying amount of RMB91,000,000 (31 December 2023: RMB98,600,000).
- Note 5 As at 31 December 2024, the Group obtained a short-term borrowings of RMB349,165,000 (31 December 2023: RMB349,165,000) secured by fixed assets with the carrying amount of RMB91,626,000 (31 December 2023: RMB93,770,000) and intangible assets with the carrying amount of RMB320,349,000 (31 December 2023: RMB349,165,000) and longterm borrowings of RMB10,019,000 (31 December 2023: nil)...

(Continued)

21. Short-term borrowings

	2024	2023
Unsecured loans	526,931	618,848
Guaranteed loans	1,349,308	1,253,346
Loans secured by mortgages	420,444	449,265
Loans secured by pledges	129,374	147,966
Total	2,426,057	2,469,425

22. Accounts payable

Accounts payable are non-interest bearing and are generally settled within an agreed period.

The ageing analysis of accounts payable is as follows:

	2024	2023
Within 1 year	20,640,524	23,269,785
1 to 2 years	8,877,374	8,134,270
2 to 3 years	1,521,756	1,714,512
Over 3 years	1,306,994	1,369,488
Total	32,346,648	34,488,055

The ageing of accounts payable was calculated since the date the procurement was made.

(Continued)

23. Contract liabilities

	2024	2023
Receipts in advance from customers for		
contract works	6,101,267	6,704,485

As at 31 December 2024, the decrease in contract liabilities was mainly due to the offsetting of advance receipts in accordance with the progress of the completion.

24. Employee benefits payable

2024

		Addition	Decrease	
	Opening	during	during	Closing
	balance	the year	the year	balance
Wages, bonuses, allowances				
and subsidies	130,564	458,762	(402,245)	187,081
Contribution to the social				
insurance	34,725	25,719	(47,909)	12,535
Including: Medical insurance	26,567	23,552	(41,240)	8,879
Work-related injuries				
insurance	5,191	1,862	(3,639)	3,414
Maternity insurance	2,967	305	(3,030)	242
Housing provident fund	48,566	29,506	(71,437)	6,635
	213,855	513,987	(521,591)	206,251
Defined contribution plans	69,510	55,441	(101,802)	23,149
Including: Basic pension		•		·
insurance	66,632	52,921	(97,440)	22,113
Unemployment				
insurance	2,878	2,520	(4,362)	1,036
Total	283,365	569,428	(623,393)	229,400

(Continued)

24. Employee benefits payable (Continued)

		Addition	Decrease	
	Opening	during	during	Closing
	balance	the year	the year	balance
Wages, bonuses, allowances				
and subsidies	92,808	632,021	(594,265)	130,564
Contribution to the social				
insurance	24,809	33,401	(23,485)	34,725
Including: Medical insurance	18,985	26,917	(19,335)	26,567
Work-related injuries				
insurance	3,664	5,211	(3,684)	5,191
Maternity insurance	2,160	1,273	(466)	2,967
Housing provident fund	34,163	38,922	(24,519)	48,566
	151,780	704,344	(642,269)	213,855
Defined contribution plans	50,340	58,774	(39,604)	69,510
Including: Basic pension				
insurance	48,226	56,383	(37,977)	66,632
Unemployment				
insurance	2,114	2,391	(1,627)	2,878
Total	202,120	763,118	(681,873)	283,365
		,		

(Continued)

25. Taxes payable

	2024	2023
Enterprise income tax	839,135	833,807
Value-added tax	20,210	30,969
City maintenance and construction tax	10,667	12,123
Educational surcharge	7,547	8,385
Individual income Tax	4,033	2,594
Others	754	392
Total	882,346	888,270

26. Other current liabilities

	2024	2023
VAT amounts to be transferred to output Financial guarantee contracts	3,714,887 17,819	3,776,820 19,810
Total	3,732,706	3,796,630

(Continued)

27. Long-term borrowings

	2024	2023
Guaranteed Ioans	1,469,012	1,164,459
Guaranteed loans and loans secured by pledges	881,428	889,915
Loans secured by pledges	1,268,991	1,212,423
Secured loans	10,019	
	3,629,450	3,266,797
Less: Long-term borrowings due within		
one year	456,795	416,900
Total	3,172,655	2,849,897

The term analysis of long-term borrowings is as follows

	2024	2023
Within 1 year	456,795	416,900
1 to 2 years	865,455	371,994
2 to 5 years	215,180	452,947
Over 5 years	2,092,020	2,024,956
Total	3,629,450	3,266,797

As at 31 December 2024, the carrying value of the Group's bank borrowings with covenants amounted to approximately RMB823,028.000. Such covenants relate to financial information such as the gearing ratio, and the period for which the covenants should be complied with is the entire duration of the borrowings.

(Continued)

28. Lease liabilities

	2024	2023
Lease liabilities for buildings	17,166	18,331
Less: Lease liabilities due within one year	5,482	6,182
Total	11,684	12,149
The term analysis of lease liabilities is as follows:		
	2024	2023
Within 1 year	E 400	6 100
Within 1 year	5,482	6,182
1 to 2 years	4,344	548
2 to 5 years	7,340	11,601
Total	17,166	18,331

29. Share capital

	2024 RMB	2023 RMB
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. H Shares on the Main Board of Hong Kong Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.	1,202,500 461,384 97,500	1,202,500 461,384 97,500
Total	1,761,384	1,761,384

(Continued)

30. Capital reserve

	Opening and closing balance
Share premium Other capital reserve	1,462,987 199,076
Total	1,662,063

Note: Other capital reserve is derived from business combinations under common control.

31. Other comprehensive income

Cumulative balance of other comprehensive income attributable to the owners of the parent company in the consolidated balance sheet:

	1 January 2024	Additions and reduction	31 December 2024
Other comprehensive income not transferable to profit or loss under the equity method Changes in fair value of investments in other equity instruments Other comprehensive income that can be transferred to profit or loss under the equity method Changes in fair value of receivables financing	35,207	3,109	38,316 (913)
Total	33,608	3,795	37,403

(Continued)

31. Other comprehensive income (Continued)

Cumulative balance of other comprehensive income attributable to the owners of the parent company in the consolidated balance sheet: (Continued)

2023

	1 January 2023	Additions and reduction	31 December 2023
Other comprehensive income not transferable to profit or loss under the equity method Changes in fair value of investments in other equity instruments Other comprehensive income that can be transferred to profit or loss under the equity method Changes in fair value of receivables	155,615	(120,408)	35,207
financing	(3,139)	1,540	(1,599)
Total	152,476	(118,868)	33,608

Other comprehensive income incurred:

	Amount before tax	Less: Income tax	Attributable to shareholders of the parent
Other comprehensive income that cannot be reclassified to profit or loss Changes in fair value of other equity instrument investments Other comprehensive income that reclassified to profit or loss Changes in fair value of receivables	4,145	1,036	3,109
financing	899	213	686
Total	5,044	1,249	3,795

(Continued)

31. Other comprehensive income (Continued)

Other comprehensive income incurred: (Continued)

	Amount before tax	Less: income tax	Attributable to shareholders of the parent
Other comprehensive income that cannot be reclassified			
to profit or loss			
Changes in fair value of other equity instrument			
investments	(160,544)	(40,136)	(120,408)
Other comprehensive income that reclassified to profit			
or loss	1.007	707	1540
Changes in fair value of receivables financing	1,923	383	1,540
Total	(158,621)	(39,753)	(118,868)

(Continued)

32. Special reserve

	Safety
	production
	costs
Opening balance	_
Appropriation for the year	626,474
Use in the year	(626,474)
oss in the year	
Closing balance	
2023	
	Safety
	production
	costs
Opening balance	_
Appropriation for the year	837,322
Use in the year	(837,322)
ose in the year	(007,322)
Closing balance	_

(Continued)

33. Surplus reserve

2024

	Opening balance	Addition during the year	Decrease during the year	Closing balance
Statutory surplus reserve	600,053	40,907		640,960
2023		Addition	Decrease	
	Opening balance	during the year	during the year	Closing balance
Statutory surplus reserve	545,068	54,985	_	600,053

According to the company law and the Articles of Association, the Company shall make an appropriation to the statutory surplus reserve based on 10% of the net profit. Appropriation to the statutory surplus reserve may cease to apply if the balance of the statutory surplus reserve has reached 50% or more of the registered capital of the Company.

(Continued)

34. Retained earnings

	2024	2023
Retained earnings at the end of last year	1,990,221	1,873,811
Net profit attributable to shareholders		
of the parent	170,709	171,395
Less: Appropriation to statutory surplus reserve	40,907	54,985
Retained earnings at the end of the year	2,120,023	1,990,221

The Company does not recommend the payment of dividend for the year ended 31 December 2024.

35. Revenue

	2024	2023
Revenue from primary business	24,443,437	32,941,805
Revenue from other business	615,512	551,061
Total	25,058,949	33,492,866
The revenue is as follows:		
	2024	2023
Revenue from contracts with customers	25,029,698	33,471,799
Rental income	29,251	21,067
Total	25,058,949	33,492,866

(Continued)

35. Revenue (Continued)

The disaggregation of revenue from contracts with customers is set out as follows:

2024

Reporting segment	Construction	Others	Total
Major products			
Building construction	15,452,299	-	15,452,299
Infrastructure construction	6,791,287	519,658	7,310,945
Specialized and other construction	1,680,193	-	1,680,193
Sewage and reclaimed water			
treatment	-	65,884	65,884
Sales of goods and others	348,665	171,712	520,377
Total	24,272,444	757,254	25,029,698
Major operating regions			
Mainland China (excluding Hong			
Kong, Macau and Taiwan)	24,272,444	757,254	25,029,698
Total	24,272,444	757,254	25,029,698
Timing of revenue recognition			
At a point of time	348,665	171,712	520,377
Within a period of time	23,923,779	585,542	24,509,321
Total	24,272,444	757,254	25,029,698

(Continued)

35. Revenue (Continued)

The disaggregation of revenue from contracts with customers is set out as follows: (Continued)

Reporting segment	Construction	Others	Total
Major products			
Building construction	20,490,784	_	20,490,784
Infrastructure construction	8,633,258	1,049,924	9,683,182
Specialized and other construction Sewage and reclaimed water	2,767,839	-	2,767,839
treatment	-	43,423	43,423
Sales of goods and others	363,127	123,444	486,571
Total	32,255,008	1,216,791	33,471,799
Major operating regions			
Mainland China (excluding Hong			
Kong, Macau and Taiwan)	32,202,417	1,216,791	33,419,208
Other countries and regions	52,591		52,591
Total	32,255,008	1,216,791	33,471,799
Timing of revenue recognition			
At a point of time	363,127	123,444	486,571
Within a period of time	31,891,881	1,093,347	32,985,228
Total	32,255,008	1,216,791	33,471,799
Recognized revenue is derived from	om:		
Recognized revenue is defived in	OIII.		
		2024	2023
The second secon		6.704.405	C 070 C10
The opening carrying amount of con-	tract liabilities	6,704,485	6,939,618

(Continued)

35. Revenue (Continued)

The information related to performance obligations of the Group is as follows:

Construction services

The performance obligation is fulfilled within the time when the service is provided, and the contract price is usually settled within 90 days after the project payment is invoiced. Generally, the customer retains a certain percentage as the warranty money. The warranty money is usually settled after the warranty period expires.

Sale of goods

The performance obligation is fulfilled when the goods is delivered to the customer. For recurring customers, the contract price is usually settled within 90 days of delivery; for new customers, advance payment is usually required.

Sewage and reclaimed water treatment

The performance obligation is fulfilled within the period of provision of relevant services. The contract period for sewage and reclaimed water treatment is 25 years. The contract price is normally paid within 90 days after settlement.

(Continued)

36. Finance costs

	2024	2023
Interest expenses	381,036	347,501
Less: Interest income	37,786	45,626
Exchange gains or losses	1,468	3,152
Total	344,718	305,027

There were no capitalised borrowing costs during the year (2023: nil).

37. Other income

	2024	2023
Government subsidies related to income	6,488	3,977

38. Investment income

	2024	2023
Long-term equity investment income under the		
equity method	12,093	(1,932)
Dividend income from other equity instrument		
investments held	400	3,679
Gains from derecognition of financial assets at		
amortised cost	(5,906)	(3,852)
Others	2,067	(749)
Total	8,654	(2,854)

During the year, the Group derecognised part of the financial assets measured at amortized cost and recognized a loss of RMB5,906,000 (2023: losses of RMB3,852,000), which was included in investment income, due to the non-recourse factoring of accounts receivable.

(Continued)

39. Gains from changes in fair value

	2024	2023
Financial assets at fair value through profit		
or loss	482	182
Investment property measured at fair value	(2,146)	(600)
Total	(1,664)	(418)

40. Credit impairment losses

	2024	2023
Losses from impairment of account receivable	(165,288)	(328,128)
Losses from impairment of other receivables	(9,637)	(12,148)
Losses from impairment of long-term		
receivables	494	(794)
Impairment losses on financial guarantee		
contracts		1,986
Total	(174,431)	(339,084)

(Continued)

41. Impairment losses on assets

	2024	2023
Impairment loss for contract assets Impairment losses on long-term equity	(74,369)	(139,648)
investment		(8,549)
Total	(74,369)	(148,197)

42. Expenses by nature

The supplemental information of the Group's operating costs, selling expenses, administrative expenses and research and development costs by nature is as follows:

	2024	2023
Construction costs	23,686,597	31,697,268
Employee benefits included in administrative		
expenses and selling expenses	249,865	331,156
Research and development costs	121,202	148,139
Depreciation and amortization included in		
administrative expenses and selling expenses	29,391	26,557
Audit fees	5,500	6,000
Others	127,448	165,146
Total	24,220,003	32,374,266

(Continued)

43. Income tax expenses

	2024	2023
Current income tax	119,105	212,936
Deferred income tax	(74,553)	(143,729)
Total	44,552	69,207

relationship between income tax expenses and the total profit is as follows:

	2024	2023
Total profit	204,003	227,276
Income tax expenses at the statutory tax rate Tax effect of share of profits and losses of joint	51,001	56,819
ventures and associates	(3,285)	1,588
Effect of non-taxable income	(200)	(1,221)
Effect of non-deductible expenses	1,919	1,670
Effect of utilisation of unrecognised deductible tax losses	(16,244)	(21,448)
Effect of unrecognized deductible temporary differences and deductible tax losses	15,448	36,024
Adjustments on the income tax of previous periods	(4,087)	(4,225)
Income tax expenses	44,552	69,207

(Continued)

44. Earnings per share

	2024	2023
	RMB	RMB
	per share	per share
Basic earnings per share		
Continuing operations	0.10	0.10

Basic earnings per share are calculated by dividing the net profit for the year attributable to ordinary shareholders of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue. The number of newly issued ordinary shares is determined according to the specific terms of the issue contract and calculated from the date of consideration receivable (normally the stock issue date).

The calculation of the basic earnings per share and diluted earnings per share is as follows:

	2024	2023
Earnings Net profit for the year attributable to owners of the Company		
Continuing operations	170,709	171,395
Shares Weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue of the Company	1,761,383,500	1,761,383,500

The Company had no dilutive potential ordinary shares, therefore diluted earnings per share equals to basic earnings per share.

(Continued)

45. Cash flows from operating activities

Reconciliation of net profit to cash flows generated from operating activities:

	2024	2023
Net profit	159,451	158,069
Add: Provision for asset impairment	74,369	148,197
Provision for credit impairment	174,431	339,084
Depreciation of fixed assets	59,638	62,427
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	10,398	13,166
Amortisation of intangible assets	2,207	2,207
Losses on the disposal of fixed assets,		
intangible assets and other long-term		
assets	(21,277)	(66)
Loss on change in fair value	1,664	418
Finance expenses	382,504	324,314
Investment losses	(8,654)	2,854
Decrease in deferred income tax assets	(74,553)	(143,729)
Decrease in inventories	(120,409)	(8,368)
Decrease in operating receivables	1,365,883	319,524
Increase in operating payables	(3,531,820)	(2,548,712)
Net cash flows generated from operating		
activities	(1,526,168)	(1,330,615)

(Continued)

46. Net change in cash and cash equivalents

	2024	2023
Closing balance of cash for the year	4,999,705	6,527,686
Less: Opening balance of cash for the year	6,527,686	8,488,419
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	(1,527,981)	(1,960,733)

47. Cash and cash equivalents

	2024	2023
Cash	5,750,362	7,688,715
Including: Cash on hand	2,687	4,776
Bank deposits	4,890,420	6,656,595
Other currency funds	857,255	1,027,344
Less: Restricted monetary funds of the		
Company or subsidiaries of the Group	750,657	1,161,029
Closing balance of cash and cash equivalents	4,999,705	6,527,686
Less: Restricted cash and cash equivalents of		
the Company or subsidiaries of		
the Group	1.990.352	1.901.666
tile Oroup	1,990,332	1,301,000

The use of restricted cash and cash equivalents by the company or subsidiaries within the group is exclusively for the payment of wages to migrant workers, and wages may be paid at any time without material restriction.

(Continued)

48. Vendor financing arrangements

The Group handles its reverse factoring business through the ICBC data financial services platform provided by Industrial and Commercial Bank of China and the Jianxin Rongtong platform provided by China Construction Bank. The original creditor (the Group's supplier) initiates the application through the platform and provides accounts payable information and trade background materials. Upon review by the platform, an electronic debt certificate is generated and issued to the creditor (the Group's supplier) via the platform. The Group's payment obligations under the electronic debt certificate are unconditional and irrevocable, unaffected by commercial disputes between the parties involved in the transfer of the electronic debt certificate. The Group shall not claim set-off or raise defenses regarding this payment obligation. The Group will, in accordance with the platform's business rules, transfer an amount equivalent to that under the electronic debt certificate on the payment date.

Additionally, the Group conducts reverse factoring transactions through the Agricultural Bank of China to provide factoring services for its suppliers. The Group recommends upstream suppliers to the Agricultural Bank of China as borrowers and assists in collecting relevant credit information of the borrowers as required by the Agricultural Bank of China. The Agricultural Bank of China independently evaluates the suppliers recommended by the Group, obtaining order information and accounts payable details from the suppliers' online loan applications. After approval, the Agricultural Bank of China determines whether to provide loans. In parallel, the suppliers pledge the relevant accounts receivable as collateral. The payment terms between the Group and the suppliers remain unchanged under these reverse factoring arrangements, and the Group does not provide any guarantees to the bank.

The information regarding financial liabilities related to supplier financing is as follows:

	2024			
	Carrying amount			Maturity date range for comparable accounts payable
Accounts payable	1,249,159	1,249,159	2025/1/1 to 2025/12/31	2025/1/1 to 2025/12/31/

(Continued)

49. Leases

(1) As lessee

	2024	2023
Interest expense on lease liabilities	2,379	1,263
Short-term lease expense under the		
simplified approach through profit or		
loss	11,041	8,505
Revenue from subleasing the right-of-use		
assets	-	9,778
Total cash outflow in relation to leases	21,531	21,045

Assets leased by the Group include buildings and machinery equipment for operation which generally have a lease term of 1 year to 5 years.

For details of right-of-use assets, please refer to Note VI-17; for the simplified approach regarding short-term leases and leases of low-value asset, please refer to Note III-22; and for details of lease liabilities, please refer to Note VI-28.

(Continued)

47. Leases (Continued)

(2) As lessor

The Group leases out certain buildings for a term of 20 years which constitutes operating leases. The Group also leases out certain idle machinery equipment for a term within 1 year, which constitutes operating lease.

Operating leases

Profit or loss related to operating leases are as follows:

	2024	2023
Lease income	29,251	21,067

Pursuant to the lease contracts entered into with the lessees, the undiscounted minimum lease payments are as follows:

	2024	2023
Within 1 year (including 1 year)	16,530	4,580
1 to 2 years (including 2 years)	4,073	4,570
2 to 3 years (including 3 years)	3,339	4,073
3 to 4 years (including 4 years)	524	3,339
4 to 5 years (including 5 years)		524
Total	24,466	17,086

As at 31 December 2024, the carrying amount of investment property under operating leases was RMB201,300,000 (31 December 2023: RMB98,600,000).

VII. SEGMENT REPORT

1. Operating segments

For management purposes, the Group is organised into business units based on their products and services, and has two reportable segments as follows:

- (1) The construction contracting segment mainly engages in the construction general contracting and subcontracting business;
- (2) Other segment mainly includes concession arrangements and other services of the Group.

The management monitors the results of the business units separately for the purpose of decision-making regarding resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on reportable segment profit. The indicator is measured consistently with the Group's total profit from continuing operations.

2024

	Construction	Other	Adjustment	Tabal
	contracting	Other	and offset	Total
	04.070.444	706 505		05 050 040
Sales to external customers	24,272,444	786,505		25,058,949
Intersegment sales	100,594	37,975	(138,569)	-
Gains on investments in joint				
ventures and associates	12,093	-	-	12,093
Credit impairment losses	144,585	29,846	-	174,431
Asset impairment losses	70,655	3,714	-	74,369
Depreciation and amortisation	44,462	27,781	-	72,243
Total profit	296,337	(90,004)	(2,330)	204,003
Total assets	57,561,597	7,150,155	(2,876,717)	61,835,035
Total liabilities	51,785,354	5,296,958	(1,637,223)	55,445,089
Other disclosures				
Long-term equity				
investments in associates				
and joint ventures	544,668	-	-	544,668
Increase in non-current assets				
other than long-term				
equity investments	25,002	4,479	-	29,481
equity investments	25,002	4,473	_	25,401

VII. SEGMENT REPORT (Continued)

1. Operating segments (Continued)

	Construction	Adjustment			
	contracting	Other	and offset	Total	
Sales to external customers	32,255,008	1,237,858	-	33,492,866	
Intersegment sales	157,796	37,999	(195,795)	-	
Gains on investments in joint					
ventures and associates	1,898	(3,830)	-	(1,932)	
Credit impairment losses	147,888	191,196	-	339,084	
Asset impairment losses	105,090	43,107	-	148,197	
Depreciation and amortisation	55,024	22,776	-	77,800	
Total profit	495,151	(266,249)	(1,626)	227,276	
Total assets	60,757,597	7,321,895	(3,193,895)	64,885,597	
Total liabilities	54,900,180	5,427,018	(1,669,457)	58,657,741	
Other disclosures					
Long-term equity					
investments in associates					
and joint ventures	501,063	_	-	501,063	
Increase in non-current assets					
other than long-term					
equity investments	24,736	34,090	-	58,826	

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES 2024 RMB'000

VII. SEGMENT REPORT (Continued)

2. Other information

Geographical information

Revenue from external transactions

As the majority of the Group's revenue is derived from customers in Mainland China, no further information of geographical segments is required. Revenue from external transactions is analysed by geographic locations where the customers are located.

Total non-current assets

All non-current assets held by the Group are located in Mainland China. Non-current assets are analysed by geographic locations where the assets are located, excluding financial assets and deferred tax assets.

Information about major customers

No operating revenue from a single customer accounted for more than 10% of the Group's revenue.

VIII. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND THEIR RISKS

Financial instruments risks 1.

The main risks arising from the Group's financial instruments are credit risk. liquidity risk, and market risk. In this regard, the Group's risk management policies are outlined below.

(1) Credit risk

According to the policies of the Group, credit risk assessment will be conducted when accepting new customers and a credit risk exposure limit for individual customers will be set. There are no significant concentrations of credit risk within the Group.

The maximum credit risk exposure of the Group's financial assets and contract assets equals to their carrying amounts.

Criteria for determining significant increase in credit risk

The Group assesses whether or not the credit risk of the relevant financial instruments has increased significantly since the initial recognition at each balance sheet date. When determining whether the credit risk has significantly increased since initial recognition, the Group takes into account the reasonable and substantiated information that is accessible without exerting unnecessary cost or effort, including qualitative and quantitative analysis based on the historical data of the Group, external credit risk rating, and forward-looking information. Based on the single financial instrument or the combination of financial instruments with similar characteristics of credit risk, the Group compares the risk of default of financial instruments on the balance sheet date with that on the initial recognition date in order to figure out the changes of default risk in the expected lifetime of financial instruments.

The Group considers that credit risk of financial instrument has significantly increased when there is a material adverse change in the operating or financial condition of the principal debtor.

1. Financial instruments risks (Continued)

(1) Credit risk (Continued)

Definition of credit-impaired assets

The criteria adopted by the Group to determine whether a credit impairment occurs is consistent with the internal credit risk management objectives of the relevant financial instrument, taking into account quantitative and qualitative indicators. When the Group assesses whether the credit impairment of debtor occurred, the following factors are mainly considered.

- Significant financial difficulty of the issuer or the debtor;
- Debtors are in breach of contract, such as defaulting on interest or becoming overdue on interest or principal payments;
- The creditor of the debtor, for economic or contractual reasons relating to the debtor's financial difficulty, having granted to the debtor a concession that the creditor would not otherwise consider:
- It is becoming probable that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or other financial restructuring;
- The disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties of the issuer or the debtor:
- The purchase or origination of a financial asset at a deep discount that reflects the incurred credit losses.

The credit impairment on a financial asset may be caused by the combined effect of multiple events and may not be necessarily due to a single identifiable event.

1. Financial instruments risks (Continued)

(1) Credit risk (Continued)

Parameters of measurement of expected credit losses

Based on whether there is a significant increase in credit risk and whether the financial assets are credit-impaired, the Group recognises impairment allowance for different assets using either 12-month expected credit losses or lifetime expected credit losses. The measurement of expected credit loss model is a function of the probability of default, the loss given default and the exposure at default as key parameters. The Group establishes the model of the probability of default, the loss given default and the exposure at default by considering the quantitative analysis of historical statistics and forward-looking information.

Definitions are as follows:

(1) The probability of default is the probability that the debtor will not be able to meet its repayment obligations within the following 12 months or throughout the remaining duration. To reflect the macro-economic expected credit loss environment conditions, the Group's assessment of the probability of default is based on the calculation of expected credit loss model adjusted by forward-looking information;

1. **Financial instruments risks** (Continued)

(1) Credit risk (Continued)

Parameters of measurement of expected credit losses (Continued)

- (2) The loss given default refers to the Group's expectation of the extent of the loss of default risk exposure. The loss given default varies depending on the type of counterparty, the way and priority of recourse, and the type of collateral. The loss given default is the percentage of the risk exposure loss at the time of default, calculated on the basis of the next 12 months or the entire duration;
- (3) The exposure at default refers to the amount that the Group should be repaid in the event of default in the next 12 months or throughout the remaining period.

The assessment of a significant increase in credit risk and calculation of expected credit losses involve forward-looking information. The Group identifies key economic ratios that affect credit risk and expected credit losses of different businesses by historical data analysis.

As at 31 December 2024, no provision was provided for impairment losses of other receivables which were overdue over one year based on 12-month expected credit losses (31 December 2023: Nil).

For information on exposure at default of accounts receivable, other receivables, contract assets and long-term receivables, please refer to Notes VI-4, 7, 9 and 11.

Financial instruments risks (Continued) 1.

(2) Liquidity risk

The Group's objective is to meet the liquidity requirements by maintaining sufficient capital and credit lines. The Group funds its operations by revenue from its operating activities and borrowings.

The Group, through supplier financing arrangements, has a concentration of liquidity risk with China Construction Bank. As of 31 December 2024, the Group's future payment obligations to this financial institution account for 1.55% of total liabilities, with repayment due dates ranging from 1 January 2025 to 31 December 2025.

The maturity analysis of the financial liabilities based on the contractual undiscounted cash flow, is as follows:

	Within 1 year	1 to 5 years	Over 5 years	Total
Short-term borrowings	2,484,905	-	-	2,484,905
Bills payable	1,162,978	-	-	1,162,978
Accounts payable	32,346,648	-	-	32,346,648
Other payables	4,917,071	-	-	4,917,071
Current portion of				
non-current liabilities	659,421	-	-	659,421
Long-term borrowings	-	1,595,797	2,700,848	4,296,645
Lease liabilities		13,822		13,822
Total	41,571,023	1,609,619	2,700,848	45,881,490
Financial guarantee				
contract	49,513	281,023	301,584	632,120

Financial instruments risks (Continued) 1.

(2) Liquidity risk (Continued)

The maturity analysis of the financial liabilities based on the contractual undiscounted cash flow, is as follows: (Continued)

	Within 1 year	1 to 5 years	Over 5 years	Total
Short-term borrowings	2,540,533	-	-	2,540,533
Bills payable	1,035,601	-	-	1,035,601
Accounts payable	34,488,055	-	-	34,488,055
Other payables	5,706,782	-	-	5,706,782
Current portion of				
non-current liabilities	597,754	-	-	597,754
Long-term borrowings	-	1,334,353	2,661,659	3,996,012
Lease liabilities		14,362		14,362
Total	44,368,725	1,348,715	2,661,659	48,379,099
Financial guarantee				
contract	45,509	253,444	378,676	677,629
COTTCI CCC	75,505	255,444	370,070	077,023

1. Financial instruments risks (Continued)

(3) Market risk

Interest rate risk

The Group's exposure to the risk of changes in market interest rates primarily relates to the Group's long-term borrowings with floating interest rates. The Group manages interest rate risk by closely monitoring changes in interest rates and reviewing its borrowings on a regular basis.

As at 31 December 2024, under the assumption that other variables were held constant, if the interest rate of borrowings increased/decreased by 100 basis points, the net profit/loss of the Group would decrease/increase by RMB12,480,000 (31 December 2023: RMB9,630,000) due to the changes in interest expenses of borrowings with floating interest rates.

Price risk of equity instrument investments

The Group's exposure to the price risk of equity instrument investments primarily relates to the shares of listed companies held by the Group.

As at 31 December 2024, under the assumption that other variables were held constant, if the fair value of the corresponding equity instrument investments increased/decreased by 100 base points, the other comprehensive income (net of tax) of the Group would increase/decrease by RMB389,000 (31 December 2023: RMB453,000) due to the change in the fair value of other equity instrument investments.

VIII. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND THEIR RISKS (Continued)

2. Capital management

The primary objectives of the Group's capital management are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, to provide returns for the shareholders and to optimise its capital structure in order to minimise the costs of capital.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustment to it in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders, return capital to shareholders, issue new shares or dispose of assets to reduce liabilities. No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes for capital management for the years of 2024 and 2023.

The Group monitors capital using the gearing ratio, which is the sum of short-term borrowings, current portion of non-current liabilities and long-term borrowings divided by total equity. The Group's gearing ratio as at the balance sheet date was as follows:

	2024	2023
Gearing ratio	95%	92%

VIII. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND THEIR RISKS (Continued)

3. Transfer of financial assets

Financial assets being transferred but not derecognised as a whole

As at 31 December 2024, the carrying amount of bills endorsed to suppliers for settlement of accounts payable amounted to RMB43,017,000 (31 December 2023: RMB135,796,000). The Group considers that it has retained substantially all the risks and rewards, including default risks relating to such bills. Accordingly, the bills and relevant settled amounts payable are fully recognised and the bank borrowings were recognised. Subsequent to the endorsement, the Group did not retain any rights on the use of the endorsed bills, including the right of sale, transfer or pledge of the bills to any other third parties. As at 31 December 2024, the carrying amount of the accounts payable settled by the Group and the suppliers with recourse amounted to RMB43,017,000 (31 December 2023: RMB135,796,000).

As part of the daily business, the Group and some financial institutions have reached factoring arrangements for accounts receivable and transferred certain accounts receivable to the financial institutions. Pursuant to such arrangements, if the debtor of the accounts receivable delays payment, the Group is required to repay the amount. For the financial assets which the Group retains almost all of their risks and rewards of ownership, such financial assets will not be derecognised. After the transfer, the Group no longer reserves the right to use it, including the right to sell, transfer or pledge it to other third parties. As at 31 December 2024, the original carrying amount of accounts receivable transferred under such arrangements but not yet settled was RMB129,374,000 (31 December 2023: RMB134,966,000), and the related liabilities amounted to RMB129,374,000 (31 December 2023: RMB134,966,000), which were included in short-term borrowings.

VIII. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND THEIR RISKS (Continued)

Transfer of financial assets (Continued) 3.

Transferred financial assets that are derecognised as a whole with continuing involvement

As at 31 December 2024, the carrying amount of bank acceptance bills endorsed to suppliers for settlement of accounts payable/discounted amounted to RMB123,584,000 (31 December 2023: RMB71,714,000). As at 31 December 2024, the bills have a maturity of 1 to 12 months. In accordance with the Negotiable Instruments Law, if the acceptance bank refuses to pay, the holder of bills may exercise recourse against any one, several or all of the debtors of the bills, including the Group, without regard to the order of the debtors of the bills (the "Continuing Involvement"). In the opinion of the Group, the Group has transferred substantially all risks and rewards. Accordingly, the full carrying amount of accounts payable settled by the bills was derecognised and the discount expenses were recognised. The maximum loss and undiscounted cash flow of the Continuing Involvement and repurchase approximate to their carrying amounts. In the opinion of the Group, the fair value of the Group's Continuing Involvement is not significant.

In 2024, the Group has not recognised any gain or loss on the date of transfer of the bills. No gains or losses were recognised from the Continuing Involvement, both during the year or cumulatively. The endorsement/discount has been made evenly throughout the year.

IX. FAIR VALUE

Assets and liabilities measured at fair value 1.

2024

	Inputs used			
	Quoted			
	prices in	Significant	Significant	
	active	observable	unobservable	
	markets	inputs	inputs	
	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	Total
Ongoing fair value measurement				
Financial assets held for trading	16,499	-	-	16,499
Receivables financing	-	106,202	-	106,202
Other equity instrument				
investments	51,805	-	479,659	531,464
Investment property	-	-	201,300	201,300
Total	68,304	106,202	680,959	855,465

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES RMB'000

IX. FAIR VALUE (Continued)

Assets and liabilities measured at fair value (Continued) 1.

2023

	Inputs used	d in fair value mea	surement	
	Quoted prices	Significant	Significant	
	in active	observable	unobservable	
	markets	inputs	inputs	
	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	Total
Ongoing fair value measurement				
Financial assets held for trading	15,329	-	-	15,329
Receivables financing	-	205,246	-	205,246
Other equity instrument				
investments	60,431	-	528,638	589,069
Investment property	-	-	98,600	98,600
Total	75,760	205,246	627,238	908,244

IX. FAIR VALUE (Continued)

2. Valuation techniques and inputs for fair value measurement

The Group's finance department headed by the finance manager is responsible for developing the policies and processes for the fair value measurement of financial instruments. The finance manager reports directly to the Chief Finance Officer. At each balance sheet date, the finance department analyses the movements in the fair value of the financial instruments and determines the major input applicable to the valuation. The valuation is reviewed and approved by the Chief Finance Officer.

The fair values of listed equity instrument investments are determined by the market value. Investments in unlisted equity instruments are estimated at fair value using the market approach based on unobservable market prices or interest rate assumptions. The Group needs to determine comparable public companies based on industry, size, leverage and strategy, and calculates an appropriate market multiple, such as price to earnings ("P/E") multiple and price to net assets ("P/B") multiple, for each comparable public company identified. Adjustments are made based on company-specific facts and circumstances, taking into account factors such as liquidity and size differences between comparable public companies. The Group believes that the fair value estimated using valuation techniques is reasonable and the most appropriate value as of the balance sheet date. For the fair value of the non-listed equity instrument investment, the Group estimated the potential impact of adopting other reasonable and possible assumptions as input value in the valuation model.

The fair value of receivables financing is calculated by discounting the expected future cash flows using market rates of return currently available for other financial instruments with similar credit risk and remaining maturities.

IX. FAIR VALUE (Continued)

2. Valuation techniques and inputs for fair value measurement (Continued)

The following is an overview of the significant unobservable inputs in the fair value measurement categorised within level 3:

	Fair value at the end		Unobservable	
	of the year	Valuation technique	inputs	Scope
				(Weighted average)
Non-listed equity investments				
Baoding Commercial Bank	2024: 474,300	Listed companies	P/B multiple	2024 :0.6-0.8
Co., Ltd.	2023: 457,600	comparison method		2023: 0.6-0.8
			Median of peers	2024: 30%
			Discount for liquidity	2023: 30%
Investment property				
RT-Mart	2024: 91,000	Discounted cash flow	Yield rate	2024: 6.50%
	2023: 98,600	method		2023: 6.50%
			Monthly market	2024: 100-116
			rental	
			(per square metre)	2023: 100-116
Qingyuan Green Industrial	2024: 110,300	Discounted cash flow	Yield rate	2024: 6.00%
Park		method	Monthly market	2024: 15-27
			rental	
			(per square metre)	

Transfer of hierarchy of continuous fair value measurement **3**.

There were no transfers of fair value measurements of the Group's financial assets and financial liabilities between Level 1 and Level 2 and no transfers into or out from Level 3.

IX. FAIR VALUE (Continued)

Financial assets and financial liabilities not measured at fair value

2024

			Inputs used in fair value disclosure		
			Quoted prices in active	Significant observable	Significant unobservable
	Carrying		markets	inputs	inputs
	amount	Fair value	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)
Fixed-rate long-term					
borrowings	1,697,903	1,601,228		1,601,228	

2023

			Inputs used in fair value disclosure		
			Quoted prices in active	Significant observable	Significant unobservable
	Carrying		markets	inputs	inputs
	amount	Fair value	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)
Fixed-rate long-term					
borrowings	1,565,858	1,518,201	_	1,518,201	

The management has assessed that the fair values of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, other receivables, short-term borrowings, bills and accounts payables, other payables and current portion of non-current liabilities approximate to their carrying amounts largely due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

The fair value of long-term receivables and long-term borrowings is calculated by discounting the future cash flows using market yield currently available for other financial instruments with similar contract terms, credit risk and residual term as the discount rate. As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, the Group's exposure to non-performance risk associated with the long-term borrowings is assessed to be insignificant. As of 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, the fair value of long-term receivables approximates their carrying amount.

1. Definition of related parties

Related parties of the Company are as follows:

- (1) Parent companies of the Company;
- (2) Subsidiaries of the Company:
- (3) Other enterprises under common control by the parent company
- (4) The investor with common control over the Company;
- (5) The investor with significant influence over the Company;
- (6) Joint ventures of the Group;
- (7) Associates of the Group;
- Joint ventures or associates of other members (including parent company and subsidiaries) within the same group as the Company;
- (9) A joint venture or associate of an enterprise that exercises joint control over the Company;
- (10) Joint ventures of enterprises with significant influence over the Company;

1. **Definition of related parties** (Continued)

- (11) Major individual investors of the Company and their close family members;
- (12) Key management personnel of the Company or the parent companies and their close family members;
- (13) Other enterprises (being under the significant influence of the same party does not constitute a related party) under the control or common control or exert significant influence of the Company's major individual investors, key management personnel or their close family members;

The joint ventures mentioned above include the joint ventures and their subsidiaries, and the associates include the associates and their subsidiaries.

Parent companies and subsidiaries 2.

Name of the parent company	Place of registration	Nature of business	Proportion of shareholding in the Company (%)	Proportion of votes in the Company (%)	Registered capital
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	Beijing	Investment management	68.30	68.30	RMB1,202,500,000
Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.	Baoding, Hebei	Investment	5.70	5.70	RMB97,500,000

The ultimate controlling party of the Company and the Group is Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.

Details of the Company's major subsidiaries are set out in Note V-1.

(Continued)

3. Other related parties

Name of related party	Related party relationships	Note
Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.	Ultimate holding company	
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	Parent company	
Yizongliangheng	Associate	
Bozhou Xiangju	Associate	
Zhongyuan Environmental	Associate	
Hebei Guangbo Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	Associate	
Inner Mongolia Jiantou Northern Engineering Co., Ltd.	Associate	
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	Joint venture	
Inner Mongolia Construction Investment Group Co., Ltd.	Joint venture	
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control	
	by the parent company	
Baoding Tianli Labor Service Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co.,	Other enterprises under common control	Note 1
Ltd.	by the parent company	
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural Industrial Park Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Sanhe Baolan Heat Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Baoding Taiji Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Huailai Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	

(Continued)

3. Other related parties (Continued)

Name of related party	Related party relationships	Note
Hebei Construction Group Qiangiu	Other enterprises under common control	
Management Co., Ltd.	by the parent company	
Hebei Qianyuan Red Agricultural Group Co.,	Other enterprises under common control	
Ltd.	by the parent company	
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Hebei Zhongcheng Property Service Co.,	Other enterprises under common control	
Ltd.	by the parent company	
Laiyuan Zhongcheng Construction	Other enterprises under common control	
Development Co., Ltd.	by the parent company	
Guangan Zhongcheng Real Estate	Associate of other enterprises under common control	
Development Co., Ltd.	by the parent company	
Hebei Zitan Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Associate of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	Associate of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Datang Baoding Heat Supply Co., Ltd.	Associate of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Hebei Baocang Expressway Co., Ltd.	Associate of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.	Associate of other enterprises under common control	
	by the parent company	
Baoding Kangrui Testing Technology Services Co., Ltd.	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	Note 1
Hebei Baoyu Surveying Service Co., Ltd.	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	Note 1
Sanhe Jinshibang Real Estate Development	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control	Note 2
Co., Ltd	by the parent company	7.010 2
Fuping County Ruifu Building Material Co., Ltd.	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Hebei Keshengxing Start-up Incubator Co., Ltd.	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Huailai Shengcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	
Qinhuangdao Dadi Zhuoyue Geotechnical Engineering Co., Ltd.	Subsidiary of other enterprises under common control by the parent company	Note 1
Key management personnel	Key management personnel of the Group	

(Continued)

3. Other related parties (Continued)

The shareholder of Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co., Ltd. was changed to Baoding Hongchou Trading Co., Ltd. in October 2023, and ceased to be a related party outside the scope of consolidation; Hebei Baoyu Surveying Service Co., Ltd., Baoding Kangrui Testing Technology Services Co., Ltd. and Qinhuangdao Dadi Zhuoyue Geotechnical Engineering Co., Ltd. (its subsidiaries), ceased to be the related parties outside the scope of consolidation.

The controlling shareholder of Sanhe Jinshibang Real Estate Development Co., Ltd. was Note 2: changed from Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. to Mingli Fengtai Group Co., Ltd. in December 2023, and ceased to be a related party outside the scope of consolidation.

4. Related party transactions

Purchases from related parties

	2024	2023
Hebei Qianyuan Red Agricultural Group Co., Ltd.	2,426	3,780
Fuping County Ruifu Building Material Co., Ltd. Qinhuangdao Dadi Zhuoyue Geotechnical	2,260	_
Engineering Co., Ltd.		13,350
Total	4,686	17,130

Acceptance of services from related parties

	2024	2023
Baoding Tianli Labor Service Co., Ltd.	1,986,915	2,969,686
Hebei Zhongcheng Property Service Co., Ltd.	5,201	5,918
Hebei Tianbo Construction Technology Co.,		
Ltd.	-	1,525
Hebei Baoyu Surveying Service Co., Ltd.	<u> </u>	7
Total	1,992,116	2,977,136

Major transactions with related parties 4.

Rendering of services to related parties

		2024	2023
V2 7		70 - 77	107 700
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate Development Co., Li	td.	30,533	123,382
Zhongyuan Environmental		24,284	53,672
Huailai Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co	., Ltd.	22,211	12,864
Baoding Taiji Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.		16,672	-
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Constructio	n Management		
Co., Ltd.		16,287	73,479
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate Development Co., L	td.	14,083	38,616
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate Development Co.,	Ltd.	8,975	10,805
Huailai Shengcheng Real Estate Development Co.	., Ltd.	3,984	27,079
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.		3,644	-
Datang Baoding Heat Supply Co., Ltd.		1,468	153
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.		230	4,348
Hebei Zitan Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.		179	9,169
Hebei Guangbo Construction Engineering Co., Ltd	d.	137	-
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural Industrial Park	Co., Ltd.	29	11,398
Hebei Zhongcheng Property Service Co., Ltd.		23	-
Sanhe Jinshibang Real Estate Development Co., L	.td.	-	8,288
Hebei Baocang Expressway Co., Ltd.		_	444
Total		142,739	373,697
	Type of	2024	2023
	leased asset	Leasing fees	Leasing fees
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	Office		
	buildings	4,002	4,469
	Dullalligs	7,002	7,403

Note: The transaction price of property lease between the Group and its related party was determined by both parties through negotiation with reference to market prices and other factors

4. Major transactions with related parties (Continued)

Receiving guarantees from related parties

2024

Guarantor	Amount of guarantees	Inception date	Expiration date of guarantee	Whether guarantee has been performed	The actual guaranteed amount
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	120,000	2022/6/8	2024/6/6	Yes	_
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	30,000	2022/6/14	2024/6/11	Yes	
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	70,000	2023/1/28	2024/1/28	Yes	
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	100,000	2023/6/12	2024/6/12	Yes	
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	34,000	2023/6/12	2024/6/12	Yes	
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	30,000	2023/8/31	2025/8/30	No	27,750
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	10,000	2023/8/31	2025/8/30	No	9,250
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	100,000	2023/11/28	2025/11/26	No	98,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	25,000	2023/11/28	2024/11/26	Yes	
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	40,000	2023/12/7	2025/12/6	No	38,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	200,000	2023/12/20	2024/12/29	Yes	-
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	70,000	2024/1/23	2024/7/28	Yes	-
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	150,000	2024/5/27	2026/5/23	No	149,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	80,000	2024/5/31	2025/5/28	No	80,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	20,000	2024/5/31	2025/5/28	No	20,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	80,000	2024/7/17	2025/7/16	No	80,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	15,000	2024/12/3	2025/12/2	No	15,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	25,000	2024/12/4	2025/12/2	No	25,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	100,000	2024/12/17	2025/12/16	No	100,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	200,000	2024/12/20	2025/12/19	No	200,000

Major transactions with related parties (Continued)

Receiving guarantees from related parties (Continued)

2023

				Whether guarantee	The actual
	Amount of	Inception date	Expiration date	has been	guaranteed
Guarantor	guarantees	of guarantee	of guarantee	performed	amount
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	100,000	2021/11/25	2023/11/25	Yes	-
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	70,000	2022/2/17	2023/2/16	Yes	-
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	290,000	2022/3/19	2023/3/18	Yes	-
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	120,000	2022/6/8	2024/6/6	No	105,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	30,000	2022/6/14	2024/6/11	No	27,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	100,000	2022/6/14	2023/6/11	Yes	-
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	34,000	2022/6/20	2023/6/20	Yes	-
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	25,000	2022/12/1	2023/11/29	Yes	-
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	200,000	2022/12/30	2023/12/29	Yes	-
Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd.	70,000	2023/1/28	2024/1/28	No	70,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	100,000	2023/6/12	2024/6/12	No	100,000
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	34,000	2023/6/12	2024/6/12	No	34,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	30,000	2023/8/31	2025/8/30	No	29,250
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	10,000	2023/8/31	2025/8/30	No	9,750
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	100,000	2023/11/28	2025/11/26	No	100,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	25,000	2023/11/28	2024/11/26	No	25,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	40,000	2023/12/7	2025/12/6	No	40,000
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	200,000	2023/12/20	2024/12/29	No	200,000

4. Major transactions with related parties (Continued)

Providing guarantees to related parties

2024

	Amount of	Inception date of	Expiration date of	Whether guarantee has been	The actual
Guaranteed party	guarantees	guarantee	guarantee	performed	amount
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	600,000	2019/8/29	2036/12/20	No	524,500

2023

			Expiration	Whether guarantee	The actual
	Amount of	Inception date	date of	has been	guaranteed
Guaranteed party	guarantees	of guarantee	guarantee	performed	amount
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	600,000	2019/8/29	2036/12/20	No	549,000

Emolument of key management personnel

	2024	2023
Employee benefits	7,136	8,476

Balances of amounts due from/to related parties **5**.

Accounts receivable

	2024	1	202	23
		Bad debt		Bad debt
Related party	Book balance	allowance	Book balance	allowance
Accounts receivable				
Huailai Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	71,113	1,346	52,049	635
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural				
Industrial Park Co., Ltd.	24,906	321	4,076	50
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	23,738	914	77,378	3,431
Baoding Taiji Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	16,144	653	8,200	100
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	13,194	170	11,462	140
Huailai Shengcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	6,761	458	6,762	82
Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	5,516	71	4,606	56
Hebei Zitan Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	3,511	182	3,488	215
Bozhou Xiangju	3,511	45	1,200	74
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road				
Construction Management Co., Ltd.	2,008	26	19,691	240
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	1,604	21	22,763	278
Datang Baoding Heat Supply Co.,				
Ltd.	-		16	1

5. Balances of amounts due from/to related parties (Continued)

Accounts receivable (Continued)

	2024		20.	23
		Bad debt		Bad debt
Related party	Book balance	allowance	Book balance	allowance
Contract asset				
Guangan Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	124,261	1,603	124,261	1,516
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road				
Construction Management Co., Ltd.	101,858	1,314	136,034	1,660
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	78,044	1,007	131,789	1,608
Yizongliangheng	57,811	746	134,943	1,646
Huailai Shengcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	49,032	633	44,695	545
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural				
Industrial Park Co., Ltd.	36,856	475	83,587	1,020
Hebei Zitan Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	35,504	458	36,332	443
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	33,452	432	47,370	578
Baoding Taiji Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	14,728	190	4,582	56
Zhongyuan Environmental	14,102	182	15,217	186
Huailai Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	5,146	66	-	-
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	3,064	40	5,927	72
Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	2,412	31	18,933	231
Sanhe Baolan Heat Co., Ltd.	1,395	18	2,030	25
Datang Baoding Heat Supply Co.,				
Ltd.	1,376	18	1,376	17
Hebei Baocang Expressway Co.,				
Ltd.	31	-	31	-
Bozhou Xiangju	-	-	5,711	70

Balances of amounts due from/to related parties (Continued) **5**.

Accounts receivable (Continued)

	2024		2023	
		Bad debt		Bad debt
Related party	Book balance	allowance	Book balance	allowance
Other receivables				
Huailai Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	34,146	440	34,580	422
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural				
Industrial Park Co., Ltd.	19,950	555	14,512	274
Zhongcheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	12,868	166	8,855	108
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	2,277	29	50	3
Hebei Keshengxing Start-up				
Incubator Co., Ltd.	1,261	51	626	39
Baoding Taiji Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	393	5	393	5
Hebei Guangbo Construction				
Engineering Co., Ltd.	355	5	-	-
Inner Mongolia Jiantou Northern				
Engineering Co., Ltd.	150	2	-	-
Hebei Baocang Expressway Co.,				
Ltd.	100	1	-	-
Inner Mongolia Construction				
Investment Group Co., Ltd.	91	1	-	-
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate				
Development Co., Ltd.	54	1	49	1
Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.	5		5	-

5. Balances of amounts due from/to related parties (Continued)

Accounts payable

Related party	2024	2023
Accounts payable		
Baoding Tianli Labor Service Co., Ltd.	1,022,204	1,016,511
Hebei Qianyuan Red Agricultural Group Co., Ltd.	2,741	<u>-</u>
Fuping County Ruifu Building Material Co., Ltd.	2,707	153
Hebei Zhongcheng Property Service Co., Ltd.	570	-
Hebei Construction Group Qianqiu Management Co., Ltd.	480	480
Other payables	47.000	CO 001
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	47,800	60,901
Key management personnel	16,250	10,699
Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd.	8,650	8,650
Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd.	3,691	5,396
Hebei Qianyuan Red Agricultural Group Co., Ltd.	249	130
Hebei Construction Group Qianqiu Management Co., Ltd.	-	595
Contract liabilities		
Baoding Zhucheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	36,323	19,734
Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	8,729	8,978
Guangan Zhongcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	4,636	4,636
Huailai Shengcheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	3,483	3,488
Datang Baoding Heat Supply Co., Ltd.	5,859	1,983
Chengde Summer Resort Cultural Industrial Park Co., Ltd.	1,505	1,534
Xi'an Zhongyuan Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	1,587	526
Huailai Jingsheng Real Estate Development Co., Ltd.	432	8,006
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	354	-
Laiyuan Zhongcheng Construction Development Co., Ltd.	200	200
Hebei Zhongcheng Property Service Co., Ltd.	200	75

Amounts due from/to related parties are interest-free, unsecured and have no fixed terms of repayment.

XI. CONTINGENCIES

	2024	2023 Notes
Contingent liabilities arising from		
unresolved litigation or arbitration	40,132	36,299 <i>Note 1</i>

Note 1: The Group is involved in disputes, litigations or claims with customers, subcontractors, suppliers and other parties in the course of its operations. After consultation with the relevant legal advisers and after management's careful estimation of the outcome of such outstanding disputes, litigations or claims, the Group has no disputes, litigations or claims that are likely to result in losses. No provision will be made for the abovementioned outstanding disputes, litigations and claims for which the ultimate outcome cannot be reasonably estimated or for which, in the opinion of management, it is not probable that such disputes, litigations or claims will have a material adverse effect on the Group's results of operations or financial position.

XII. COMMITMENTS

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had no material capital commitment (31 December 2023: Nil).

XIII. POST BALANCE SHEET DATE EVENTS

As of the date of approval for publication of these financial statements, the Group has not had any non-adjusting events in material post balance sheet date events that would significantly affect the reading and understanding of these financial statements.

XIV. OTHER IMPORTANT EVENTS

1. Other financial information

Directors' and supervisors' remuneration is disclosed as follows:

	2024	2023
Fees	657	648
Others emoluments:		
Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind	1,382	1,332
Performance-related bonuses	2,949	2,925
Pension scheme contributions	407	414
Total	5,395	5,319

(1) Independent non-executive directors

	2024	2023
Shen Lifeng	219	216
Chen Xin	219	216
Chan Ngai Sang Kenny	219	216
Total	657	648

As at 31 December 2024, there was no other remuneration payable to the independent non-executive directors during the year (31 December 2023: Nil).

XIV. OTHER IMPORTANT EVENTS (Continued)

Other financial information (Continued) 1.

(2) Executive directors, non-executive directors and supervisors

2024

	Fees	Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind	Performance related bonuses	Pension scheme contributions	Total remuneration
Executive directors					
Li Baozhong	-	202	884	56	1,142
Shang Jinfeng	-	172	631	56	859
Zhao Wensheng	-	156	456	56	668
Tian Wei	-	154	456	56	666
Zhang Wenzhong	-	130	-	31	161
Non-executive director					
Li Baoyuan	-	170	-	-	170
Supervisors					
Yue Jianming (Note 5)	-	123	151	56	330
Wang Feng	-	129	163	56	348
Chen Qinghan	-	99	165	30	294
Zhang Pengyuan					
(Note 6)		47	43	10	100
Total		1,382	2,949	407	4,738

XIV. OTHER IMPORTANT EVENTS (Continued)

1. Other financial information (Continued)

(2) Executive directors, non-executive directors and supervisors (Continued)

2023

		Salaries,			
		allowances	Performance	Pension	
		and benefits	related	scheme	Total
	Fees	in kind	bonuses	contributions	remuneration
Executive directors					
Li Baozhong	-	205	884	54	1,143
Shang Jinfeng	-	175	631	54	860
Zhao Wensheng	-	155	456	54	665
Tian Wei (Note 1)	-	79	228	27	334
Liu Yongjian (Note 2)	-	71	228	27	326
Zhang Wenzhong					
(Note 1)	-	80	-	27	107
Non-executive director					
Li Baoyuan	-	170	-	-	170
Supervisors					
Wang Feng	-	128	161	54	343
Yue Jianming	-	123	161	54	338
Feng Xiujian (Note 2)	-	57	90	27	174
Chen Qinghan					
(Note 3)	-	49	86	27	162
Yu Xuefeng (Note 4)		40		9	49
Total	-	1,332	2,925	414	4,671

Note 1: Mr. Tian Wei and Mr. Zhang Wenzhong were elected as executive Directors of the Company at the 2022 annual general meeting held on 26 June 2023.

Note 2: Mr. Liu Yongjian retired as an executive Director of the Company with effect from June 2023. Ms. Feng Xiujian retired as a Supervisor of the Company with effect from June 2023.

XIV. OTHER IMPORTANT EVENTS (Continued)

Other financial information (Continued) 1.

(2) Executive directors, non-executive directors and supervisors (Continued)

- Note 3: Mr. Chen Qinghan was democratically elected by employees as an employee representative Supervisor in 2023, and has been a Supervisor of the Company since 26 June 2023.
- Note 4: Mr. Yu Xuefeng retired from his position as a Supervisor of the Company in February 2023.
- Note 5: Mr. Yue Jianming retired as an executive Director of the Company with effect from December 2024.
- Note 6: Mr. Zhang Pengyuan was democratically elected by employees as an employee representative Supervisor in 2024, and has been a Supervisor of the Company since 30 December 2024.

During the year, there was no agreement under which a director or chief executive officer waived or agreed to waive any remuneration during the vear.

The five highest paid employees during the year included five directors (2023: five employees including five directors), details of whose remuneration are set out in Note XIV-1.

XV. NOTES TO KEY ITEMS IN THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF THE COMPANY

Currency funds 1.

	2024	2023
Cash on hand	2,171	4,294
Bank deposits	2,921,677	5,031,684
Other currency funds	719,284	1,018,915
Total	3,643,132	6,054,893

As at 31 December 2024, the Group's currency funds with restricted ownership amounted to RMB634,857,000 (31 December 2023: RMB1,024,817,000).

2. Accounts receivable

The accounts receivable of the Company are mainly receivables for construction contracting business.

The ageing analysis of accounts receivable is as follows:

	2024	2023
Within 1 year	4,998,218	5,023,125
1 to 2 years	819,603	963,734
2 to 3 years	324,812	410,606
Over 3 years	487,529	359,390
	6,630,162	6,756,855
Less: Impairment allowance	935,845	836,590
Total	5,694,317	5,920,265

Movements in bad debt allowance on accounts receivable are as follows:

			Recovered	
		Accrual	or reversed	
	Opening	during	during the	Closing
	balance	the year	year	balance
2024	836,590	341,199	(241,944)	935,845
2023	674,555	554,536	(392,501)	836,590

Accounts receivable (Continued) 2.

Accounts receivable and bad debt allowance are disclosed by types as follows:

	2024			
	Book b	alance	Impairment	t provision
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage
		(%)		(%)
Individual provision for				
bad debts	2,282,518	34.43	674,481	29.55
Provision for bad debts				
according to credit risk				
portfolio	4,347,644	65.57	261,364	6.01
Total	6,630,162	100.00	935,845	

	2023					
	Book b	alance	Impairment	Impairment provision		
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage		
		(%)		(%)		
Individual provision for						
bad debts	2,352,130	34.81	589,374	25.06		
Provision for bad debts according to credit risk						
portfolio	4,404,725	65.19	247,216	5.61		
Total	6,756,855	100.00	836,590			

2. Accounts receivable (Continued)

The expected credit losses on accounts receivable of the Company by ageing are as follows:

	Closing	2024		Closing	2023	
	balance of estimated default	Expected credit loss rate (%)	Lifetime expected credit loss	balance of estimated default	Expected credit loss rate (%)	Lifetime expected credit loss
Within 1 year	3,448,023	1.29	44,480	3,291,196	1.22	40,153
1 to 2 years	495,661	6.79	33,655	766,639	6.16	47,225
2 to 3 years	222,569	21.56	47,985	176,169	19.85	34,970
3 to 4 years	73,391	45.86	33,657	71,508	43.20	30,891
4 to 5 years	48,291	86.72	41,878	43,854	88.06	38,618
Over 5 years	59,709	100.00	59,709	55,359	100.00	55,359
Total	4,347,644		261,364	4,404,725		247,216

3. **Contract assets**

Contract assets are mainly generated by the construction contracting business of the Company. The Company provides construction services in accordance with the construction contract entered into with customers and recognises revenue based on performance progress over the contract period. According to the contract term, customers of the Company make progress billings with the Company based on the performance progress and make payment for the progress billings within the credit term. Revenue recognised based on performance progress in excess of progress billings is presented as contract asset while progress billings in excess of revenue recognised based on performance progress is presented as contract liabilities.

	Book balance	2024 Impairment provision	Carrying amount	Book balance	2023 Impairment provision	Carrying amount
Completed but unbilled	32,398,434	(1,696,295)	30,702,139	32,777,960	(1,658,771)	31,119,189
Including: Non-current assets	77,120	(5,153)	71,967	81,287	(5,153)	76,134

3. Contract assets (Continued)

Changes in impairment provision for contract assets are as follows:

			Recovered			
		Accrual	or reversed			
	Opening	during the	during the	Closing		
	balance	year	year	balance		
2024	1,658,771	225,731	(188,207)	1,696,295		
2023	1,598,406	307,640	(247,275)	1,658,771		
	2024					
	Book ba	lance	Impairment	provision		
	Amount	Percentage	Amount	Percentage		
		(%)		(%)		
Individual provision for bad debts	6,609,814	20.40	1,364,507	20.64		
Provision for bad debts according	05 700 600	70.00	774 700	1.00		
to credit risk portfolio	25,788,620	79.60	331,788	1.29		
Total	32,398,434	100.00	1,696,295			

	2023					
	Book bal	ance	Impairment p	Impairment provision		
	Amount Percentage		Amount	Percentage		
		(%)		(%)		
Individual provision for bad debts Provision for bad debts according	6,510,031	19.86	1,338,297	20.56		
to credit risk portfolio	26,267,929	80.14	320,474	1.22		
Total	32,777,960	100.00	1,658,771			

As at 31 December 2024, part of the performance progress of the Company's relevant construction contracts was settled for work performed, resulting in a decrease in the carrying amount of the contract assets.

4. Long-term equity investments

	2024	2023
Joint venture		
Qinhuangdao Yuanyi Road Construction Management Co., Ltd.	374,676	372,097
Other joint ventures	10,073	9,194
Associates	150,158	110,516
Investment in subsidiaries		
Hebei Construction Group Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	400,000	400,000
Haiyang Longhai Automobile Innovation Park Development Co., Ltd.	270,000	270,000
Bozhou Qihang Transportation Construction Co., Ltd.	259,550	259,550
HCG Ecological Environment Co., Ltd.	205,041	205,041
HCG Zhuocheng Road and Bridge Engineering Co., Ltd.	205,000	205,000
HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd.	180,000	180,000
Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.	140,152	140,152
Hebei Construction Group Decoration Engineering Co., Ltd.	101,000	101,000
Hebei Tongchuang Liantai Hospital Management Co., Ltd.	82,750	62,250
Dangshan Soaring General Aviation Industry Development Co., Ltd.	80,000	80,000
Baoding Zhongcheng Investment Management Co., Ltd.	69,000	69,000
Hebei Lvjian Investment Company	58,171	58,171
Hengshui Jizhou District Jiuchen Construction Development Co., Ltd.	50,000	50,000
Gaoyang Tianxin Construction Co., Ltd.	50,000	50,000
Huainan Fengrui Infrastructure Construction Co., Ltd.	46,740	46,740
Shandong Juhe Agricultural Service Development Co., Ltd.	29,370	29,370
Rongcheng County Xinrong City Development Co., Ltd.	24,240	24,240
Hebei Tiankai Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	24,000	24,000

4. Long-term equity investments (Continued)

	2024	2023
Investment in subsidiaries (Continued)		
Hebei Shenning Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	20,000	20,000
Dacheng County Zhongyu Water Supply Co., Ltd.	17,696	17,696
Hebei Zhiping Construction Equipment Leasing Co., Ltd.	16,060	16,060
Yuncai Network Technology Co., Ltd.	8,000	8,000
Hebei Zhongru Software Technology Co., Ltd.	4,685	3,328
Hebei Bingzheng Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	1,200	1,000
Hebei Tianrui Project Management Co., Ltd	1,000	1,000
Hebei Construction Group Wuhu Baojian Construction Co., Ltd.	1,000	1,000
Hebei Zhuocheng Engineering Inspection Co., Ltd.	333	333
Hebei Tianrui Project Management Co., Ltd	98	-
Hebei Construction Group Hongkong Co., Limited	9	9
Tibet Jiming Construction Co., Ltd.	-	200,000
Financial guarantee for subsidiaries		
Financial guarantee for Baoding Zhongze Water Supply Co., Ltd.	60,849	60,849
Financial guarantee for HCG Installment Engineering Co., Ltd.	49,021	43,823
Financial guarantee for HCG Tianchen Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	55,366	51,946
Financial guarantee for Hebei Construction Group Decoration		
Engineering Co., Ltd.	31,664	27,392
Financial guarantee for HCG Zhuocheng Road and Bridge Engineering		
Co., Ltd.	29,463	22,549
Financial guarantee for Hebei Tongchuang Liantai Hospital Management		
Co., Ltd.	9,255	9,255
Financial guarantee for HCG Ecological Environment Co., Ltd.	7,611	2,425
Financial guarantee for Hebei Lvjian Investment Company	1,752	1,648
Financial guarantee for Hebei Shangbai Construction Engineering Co.,		
Ltd.	1,330	-
Financial guarantee for Dingzhou Tiande Environmental Science and		
Technology Co., Ltd.	1,066	1,066
Financial guarantee for Fuping Fuyuan Concrete Co., Ltd.	102	_
Financial guarantee for HCG Tianfu Construction Engineering Co., Ltd.	101	
		(So. 10)
Total	3,127,582	3,235,700
i Otal	5,127,502	5,255,700

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES 2024 RMB'000

XV. NOTES TO KEY ITEMS IN THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF THE COMPANY (Continued)

5. Revenue

Revenue is presented as follows:

	2024	2023
Revenue from primary business	18,047,310	25,372,039
Revenue from other business	272,007	285,403
Total	18,319,317	25,657,442

Note: The principal business revenue of the Company is engineering construction revenue, and the Company considers that it is a performance obligation to be performed within a certain period of time and recognises revenue according to the completion progress.

XVI. APPROVAL OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were approved by resolution of the Company's board of directors on 31 March 2025.

FIVE YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the results and of the assets, liabilities and non-controlling interests of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from the published audited financial statements and restated as appropriate, is set out below.

	Year ended 31 December				
	2024	2023	2022	2021	2020
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
RESULTS					
Revenue	25,058,949	33,492,866	40,006,018	47,828,266	40,149,925
Less: Cost of sales	23,686,597	31,697,268	38,371,416	45,341,436	38,010,238
Taxes and surcharges	75,896	98,055	116,072	137,598	113,346
Selling and distribution expenses	2,220	1,126	1,542	1,061	1,193
Administrative expenses	409,984	527,733	570,825	535,823	501,124
Research and development costs	121,202	148,139	150,126	76,417	94,476
Finance costs	344,718	305,027	297,487	308,076	263,207
Including: Interest expenses	381,036	347,501	343,031	326,851	304,527
Interest income	37,786	45,626	39,238	40,926	39,167
Add: Other income	6,488	3,977	2,285	4,982	10,759
Investment income	8,654	(2,854)	24,740	3,679	27,754
Including: Share of profits of associates and					
joint ventures	12,093	(1,932)	2,866	(1,274)	3,225
Gains on derecognition of financial					
assets at amortised cost	(5,906)	(3,852)	(14,679)	(64,795)	(59,197)
Gains on fair value changes	(1,664)	(418)	(37,447)	66	1,950
Credit impairment losses	(174,431)	(339,084)	131,355	(623,156)	55,392
Impairment losses on assets	(74,369)	(148,197)	(179,498)	(1,301,616)	(325,197)
Gains from disposal of assets	21,277	66	(85)	(1,624)	214
Operating profit	204,287	229,008	439,900	(489,814)	937,213
Add: Non-operating income	4,788	1,612	3,512	8,039	2,444
Less: Non-operating expenses	5,072	3,344	14,531	13,522	3,523
Total profit	204,003	227,276	428,881	(495,297)	936,134
Less: Income tax expenses	44,552	69,207	113,442	(137,131)	183,903
Net profit	159,451	158,069	315,439	(358,166)	752,231

FIVE YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY

	Year ended 31 December				
	2024	2023	2022	2021	2020
	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000	RMB'000
Classified by the continuity of operation					
Net profit from continuing operations	159,451	158.069	315.439	(358,166)	752.231
Net profit from continuing operations	133,431	130,003	313,433	(330,100)	7 52,251
Classified by the ownership					
Net profit attributable to owners of the					
Company	170,709	171,395	326,725	(345,975)	759,856
Net loss attributable to non-controlling interests	(11,258)	(13,326)	(11,286)	(12,191)	(7,625)
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	3,795	(118,868)	(25,616)	39,488	12,072
		(113,523)	(=5,515)	33,133	12,012
Total comprehensive income	163,246	39,201	289,823	(318,678)	764,303
Including:					
Total comprehensive income attributable to					
owners of the Company	174,504	52,527	301,109	(306,487)	771,928
Total comprehensive income attributable to					
non-controlling interests	(11,258)	(13,326)	(11,286)	(12,191)	(7,625)
Assets, liabilities and non-controlling interests	S:				
			. 71.0		
	2024	2023	as at 31 December 2022	2021	2020
	RMB'000	2023 RMB'000	2022 RMB'000	2021 <i>RMB'000</i>	2020 RMB'000
Total assets	61,835,035	64,885,597	67,631,850	66,947,253	62,793,882
Total liabilities	(55,445,089)	(58,657,741)	(61,464,375)	(61,074,661)	(56,353,803)
Non-controlling interests	(168,113)	(180,527)	(172,673)	(178,899)	(194,136)
Equity attributable to owners of the Company	6,221,833	6,047,329	5,994,802	5,693,693	6,245,94

DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

DEFINITIONS

In this annual report, unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Articles of Association" the articles of association of the Company, as amended,

supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time

"associate(s)" has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules

"Audit Committee" the Audit Committee of the Board

"Baoding Tianli" Baoding Tianli Labor Service Co., Ltd. (保定天力勞務有限公司),

> a company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 27 November 2001. Baoding Tianli is a subsidiary wholly owned by Zhongming Zhiye as of the Latest Practicable Date, thus a

connected person of the Company

"Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei

Region"

an economic region in China comprising Beijing, Tianjin, and Hebei

Province

"Board" or "Board of

Directors"

the board of Directors of the Company

"Board Committee(s)" collectively, the Strategic Committee, the Remuneration and

Appraisal Committee, the Audit Committee and the Nomination

Committee

"Board of Supervisors" the board of Supervisors of the Company

"CASBE" Chinese Accounting Standards for Business Enterprises issued by

the Ministry of Finance of the PRC, as amended, supplemented or

otherwise modified from time to time

"China" or "PRC" the People's Republic of China, excluding, for the purpose of this

annual report, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan

DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

Hebei Construction Group Corporation Limited, a joint stock "Company" company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 7 April 2017, whose H Shares were listed on the Main Board of the

Hong Kong Stock Exchange on 15 December 2017 (Stock Code: 1727). Unless the context otherwise requires, it shall include its predecessor, Hebei Construction Group Co., Ltd. (河北建設集團有 限公司) (a company established under the laws of the PRC with

limited liability on 29 September 1997)

"Company Law" Company Law of the People's Republic of China (《中華人民共和國

公司法》), as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from

time to time

"connected person(s)" has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules

"connected has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules, unless the

context requires otherwise

"Controlling has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules and as of

the Latest Practicable Date, refers to Mr. Li Baoyuan, Qianbao

Investment and Zhongru Investment

"Corporate Governance Corporate Governance Code as set out in Appendix C1 to the

Listing Rules, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified

from time to time

"Director(s)" the director(s) of the Company

transaction(s)"

Shareholder(s)"

Code"

"Domestic Share(s)" ordinary Share(s) of the Company, with a nominal value of

> RMB1.00 each, which are subscribed for or credited as paid in RMB and are unlisted Shares which are currently not listed or traded on

any stock exchange

"EIT" PRC Enterprise Income Tax

"Group" the Company and its subsidiaries (or the Company and any one

> or more of its subsidiaries, as the context may require), or (as the context may require) in respect of the period before the Company becomes the holding company of its present subsidiaries, such

subsidiaries as if they were the Company's subsidiaries at that time

DFFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

"H Share(s)" overseas listed foreign Shares in the ordinary Shares of the

> Company with a nominal value of RMB1.00 each, which are subscribed for and traded in Hong Kong dollars and are listed on

the Hong Kong Stock Exchange

"H Share Registrar" Tricor Investor Services Limited

Exchange"

Party(ies)"

Management"

"Hong Kong" the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the PRC

"Hong Kong Stock The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited Exchange" or "Stock

"Independent Third party(ies) not connected with the Company within the meaning

of the Listing Rules as far as the Directors are aware after having

made all reasonable enquiries

"Latest Practicable Date" 14 April 2025, being the latest practicable date for the purpose of

ascertaining certain information contained in this annual report

"Listing" listing of the H Shares on the Main Board of the Hong Kong Stock

Exchange

"listing Rules" the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock

Exchange of Hong Kong Limited, as amended, supplemented or

otherwise modified from time to time

the Macau Special Administrative Region of the PRC "Macau"

"Main Board" the stock market (excluding the option market) operated by

the Hong Kong Stock Exchange which is independent from and

operated in parallel with the GEM

"Ministry of Ecology and the Ministry of Ecology and Environment of the People's Republic Environment"

of China (中華人民共和國生態環境部)

"Ministry of Emergency the Ministry of Emergency Management of the People's Republic

of China (中華人民共和國應急管理部)

"MOFCOM" the Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China (中華人

民共和國商務部)

DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

"MOHURD" the Ministry of Housing and Urban-rural Development of the

People's Republic of China (中華人民共和國住房和城鄉建設部).

formerly known as the Ministry of Construction

"NDRC" the National Development and Reform Commission of the People's

Republic of China (中華人民共和國國家發展和改革委員會)

"Nomination Committee" the Nomination Committee of the Board

"Prospectus" the prospectus of the Company dated 5 December 2017

"province" a province in PRC or, where the context requires, a provincial level

autonomous region or municipality, under the direct supervision of

the central government of the PRC

"Qianbao Investment" Qianbao Investment Co., Ltd. (乾寶投資有限責任公司) (formerly

> known as Baoyuan Investment Co., Ltd. (寶元投資有限責任公司)), a company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 19 April 2010. As of the Latest Practicable Date, Qianbao Investment directly and indirectly through Zhongru Investment held approximately 73.8% equity interest of the Company in aggregate

and is a Controlling Shareholder of the Company

"Remuneration and Appraisal Committee" the Remuneration and Appraisal Committee of the Board

"Reporting Period" or "2024" or "the Year" the year beginning from 1 January 2024 and ending on 31

December 2024

"RMB" Renminbi, the lawful currency of the PRC

"SASAC" the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration

Commission of the State Council (國務院國有資產監督管理委員會)

"senior management" senior management of the Company

"SFC" the Securities and Futures Commission of Hong Kong

the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of "SFO"

Hong Kong), as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified

from time to time

DEFINITIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

"Share(s)" ordinary share(s) in the share capital of the Company with a

nominal value of RMB1.00 each

"Shareholders(s)" holder(s) of the Share(s) of the Company

"State Council" State Council of the People's Republic of China (中華人民共和國國務

院)

"Strategic Committee" the Strategic Committee of the Board

"subsidiary(ies)" has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules, unless the

context requires otherwise

"Substantial has the meaning ascribed to it under the Listing Rules, unless the

context requires otherwise

"Supervisor(s)" supervisors of the Company

Shareholder(s)"

"Zhongming Zhiye" Zhongming Zhiye Group Co., Ltd. (中明置業集團有限公司)

> (formerly known as Zhongming Zhiye Co., Ltd. (中明置業有限公 司)), a company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 1 December 2016. As of the Latest Practicable Date, Zhongming Zhiye was owned as to 92.5% and 7.5% by Zhongru Investment and Qianbao Investment, the Controlling Shareholders of the Company, respectively. Therefore, Zhongming Zhiye is a connected person of

the Company

Zhongru Investment Co., Ltd. (中儒投資股份有限公司) (formerly "Zhongru Investment"

> known as Baoding Zhongyang Investment Co., Ltd. (保定中陽投 資股份有限公司)), a joint stock company incorporated in the PRC with limited liability on 2 August 2010. As of the Latest Practicable Date, Zhongru Investment directly held 68.27% equity interest of

the Company and is a Controlling Shareholder of the Company

"%" per cent.

GLOSSARY OF TECHNICAL TERMS

This glossary of technical terms contains explanations of certain technical terms used in this annual report in connection with the Group and its business. These terms and their meanings may not correspond to standard industry meanings or usage of these terms.

"curtain wall" an outer covering of a building in which the outer walls are

non-structural, designed to handle all loads imposed on it as well

as keep air and water from penetrating the building envelope

"electrical and mechanical generally cover the supply, installation and maintenance of installation"

equipment for power plants, pipelines for heating and natural gas, as well as air-conditioning, mechanical ventilation and exhaust air

systems

"EPC" engineering, procurement and construction, a common form

> of contracting model whereby the contractor is commissioned by the project owner to carry out such project work as survey. design, procurement, construction, testing and commissioning of an engineering project, or any combination of the above, either through the contractor's own labor or by subcontracting part or all of the project work, and be responsible for the quality, safety,

timely delivery and cost of the project

"PPP" public-private partnership, a partner relationship based on a

> framework agreement and formed between the government and private organizations for co-construction of infrastructure projects

or providing certain public goods and services

"steel structure(s)" structural supporting elements comprising steel columns, girders

and beams of a construction project

